## FINAL VOLUME

## NEVADA LEGISLATURE AT CARSON CITY

EIGHTIETH SESSION 2019

\_

# **ASSEMBLY HISTORY**

SHOWING HISTORY ACTIONS ON ALL MEASURES

WITH

LIST OF MEMBERS, OFFICERS, ATTACHÉS, COMMITTEES, EFFECTIVE DATES OF APPROVED BILLS, AND LEGISLATIVE BOX SCORE

> SIXTY-NINE LEGISLATIVE DAYS ONE HUNDRED AND TWENTY CALENDAR DAYS

HON. JASON FRIERSON Speaker HON. STEVE YEAGER Speaker pro Tempore

Compiled Under the Direction of Susan Furlong Chief Clerk

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

\_

\_\_\_\_\_

## PAGE

Officers of the Assembly	5
Assembly Order of Business	5
Elected Officers of the Assembly With Addresses	6
Members of the Assembly-Names, Districts, Addresses	6
Attachés of the Assembly	8
Vetoed Bill Process	10
2019 Session Legislative Box Score	11
Assembly Standing Committees and Leadership	12
Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3	13
Fiscal Notes	14
Vote Requirements	14
Effective Dates	14
120-Day Calendar for 2019 Legislative Session	15
Assembly Seating Chart	16
Assembly Bills	17
Vetoed Assembly Bills	225
Vetoed Assembly Bills of the 79th Session	226
Assembly Joint Resolutions	229
Assembly Joint Resolutions of the 79th Session	233
Assembly Concurrent Resolutions	235
Assembly Resolutions	237

## **OFFICERS OF THE ASSEMBLY**

HON. JASON FRIERSON SPEAKER HON. STEVE YEAGER SPEAKER PRO TEMPORE

SUSAN FURLONG CHIEF CLERK

## ASSEMBLY ORDER OF BUSINESS

- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Reading and Approval of Journal
- 3. Presentation of Petitions
- 4. Reports of Standing Committees
- 5. Reports of Select Committees
- 6. Communications
- 7. Messages From the Senate
- 8. Motions, Resolutions, and Notices
- 9. Introduction, First Reading, and Reference
- 10. Consent Calendar
- 11. Second Reading and Amendment
- 12. General File and Third Reading
- 13. Unfinished Business of Preceding Day
- 14. Vetoed Bills and Special Orders of the Day
- 15. Remarks From the Floor, Limited to Ten Minutes

## ELECTED OFFICERS OF THE ASSEMBLY WITH ADDRESSES

\_\_\_\_\_

## Eightieth Session, 2019

\_\_\_\_

Title	Name	Mailing Address
Speaker	Jason Frierson (D)	7925 West Russell Road, No. 400187, Las Vegas, Nevada 89140-8009
Speaker pro Tempore	Steve Yeager (D)	10120 West Flamingo Road, Suite 4162, Las Vegas, Nevada 89147-8392
Chief Clerk	Susan Furlong	

## MEMBERS OF THE ASSEMBLY—NAMES, DISTRICTS, ADDRESSES

Name	District	Mailing Address
Assefa, Alexander (D)	No. 42, Clark (Part)	
Backus, Shea (D)	No. 37, Clark (Part)	
Benitez-Thompson, Teresa (D)	No. 27, Washoe (Part)	P.O. Box 5730, Reno, Nevada 89513-5730
Bilbray-Axelrod, Shannon (D)	No. 34, Clark (Part)	
Carlton, Maggie (D)	No. 14, Clark (Part)	
	,	
Cohen, Lesley E. (D)	No. 29, Clark (Part)	
Daly, Richard (D)	No. 31, Washoe (Part)	
Edwards, Chris (R)	No. 19, Clark (Part)	6088 Riflecrest Avenue, Las Vegas, Nevada 89156-4778
Ellison, John C. (R)	No. 33, Elko, Eureka, Lincol	n (Part), White Pine P.O. Box 683, Elko, Nevada 89803-0683
Flores, Edgar (D)	No. 28, Clark (Part)	P.O. Box 42302, Las Vegas, Nevada 89116-0302
Frierson, Jason (D)		
Fumo, Ozzie (D)	No. 21, Clark (Part)	
Gorelow, Michelle (D)	No. 35, Clark (Part)	
Hafen II, Gregory (R)	No. 36, Clark (Part), Lincoln	(Part), Nye (Part) 5250 Hafen Ranch Road, Pahrump, Nevada 89061-7502
Hambrick, John (R)	No. 2, Clark (Part)	1930 Village Center Circle, Suite 3-419, Las Vegas, Nevada 89134-6245
Hansen, Alexis (R)	No. 32, Esmeralda, Humbold	lt, Lander, Mineral, Nye (Part)
	Pershing, Washoe (Part	)68 Amigo Court, Sparks, Nevada 89441-6213
Hardy, Melissa (R)	No. 22, Clark (Part)	
Jauregui, Sandra (D)	No. 41, Clark (Part)	

Kramer, Al (R)	No. 40, Carson City, Washoe (Part)	
Krasner, Lisa (R)	No. 26, Washoe (Part)	59 Damonte Ranch Parkway, No. B-460, Reno, Nevada 89521-1907
Leavitt, Glen (R)	No. 23, Clark (Part)	
Martinez, Susan (D)	No. 12, Clark (Part)	8545 West Warm Springs Road, Suite A-4, Box 107, Las Vegas, Nevada 89113-3677
		1117 Hart Avenue, Las Vegas, Nevada 89106-2401
Miller, Brittney (D)	No. 5, Clark (Part)	
Monroe-Moreno, Daniele (D)	No. 1, Clark (Part)	
		10040 West Cheyenne Avenue, No. 170-184, Las Vegas, Nevada 89129-7719
Neal, Dina (D)	No. 7, Clark (Part)	
Nguyen, Rochelle T. (D)	No. 10, Clark (Part)	
Peters, Sarah (D)	No. 24, Washoe (Part)	
Roberts, Tom (R)	No. 13, Clark (Part)	
Smith, Greg (D)	No. 30, Washoe (Part)	
Spiegel, Ellen B. (D)	No. 20, Clark (Part)	
Swank, Heidi (D)	No. 16, Clark (Part)	
Thompson, Tyrone (D)*	No. 17, Clark (Part)	117 Fox Crossing Avenue, North Las Vegas, Nevada 89084-5207
Titus, Robin L. (R)	No. 38 Churchill, Lyon (Part)	P.O. Box 377, Wellington, Nevada 89444-0377
Torres, Selena (D)	No. 3, Clark (Part)	1027 South Rainbow Boulevard, No. 122, Las Vegas, Nevada 89145-6232
Watts, Howard (D)	No. 15 Clark (Part)	P.O. Box 43413, Las Vegas, Nevada 89116-1413
Wheeler, Jim (R)	No. 39, Douglas, Lyon (Part), Storey	yP.O. Box 2135, Minden, Nevada 89423-2135
Yeager, Steve (D)	No. 9, Clark (Part)	10120 West Flamingo Road, Suite 4162, Las Vegas, Nevada 89147-8392

Total Assembly Members—42 (29\* Democrats, 13 Republicans)

\*Assemblyman Tyrone Thompson (D), one of 29 Democrats elected to the Nevada State Assembly for the 80th Session, passed away on May 4, 2019. The vacancy created by his passing was not filled by the Clark County Commission, leaving 28 Democrats, 13 Republicans, and 1 vacant seat for the remaining 30 days of the 2019 Regular Session.

## ATTACHÉS OF THE NEVADA STATE ASSEMBLY Eightieth Session, 2019

\_\_\_\_

\_

Name	Title
Carol Aiello-Sala	Assistant Chief Clerk
	Journal Clerk
Svlvia Brown	Executive Assistant to Chief Clerk
Robin I Bates	Sergeant at Arms
	Assistant Sergeant at Arms
	Assistant Sergeant at Arms
	Assistant Sergeant at Arms
	urryAdministrative Services Manager
	Executive Assistant to Administrative Services Manager
	Committee Manager, Education
	Committee Services Manager
Jan Wolfley	Executive Assistant to Committee Services Manager
Chelsey Wininger	Chief of Staff to Speaker
Ellen deChristopher.	Executive Assistant to Assemblyman Jason Frierson, Speaker
	Lead Leadership Policy Analyst
Ashley Garza	Leadership Policy Analyst
Linda Corbett	Executive Assistant to Assemblywoman Teresa Benitez-Thompson,
Linda Colocalini	Majority Floor Leader
Brandon Salvers	
James Zvgadlo	
James Zygaulo	Speaker Pro Tempore and Chair, Judiciary
Patrina McKinney	
	oe-Moreno, Assistant Majority Floor Leader and Chair, Growth and Infrastructure
Denis Koy Ji	
Detainin Demalar	and Chair, Education Committee
Patricia Demsky	Personal Attaché/Committee Manager to Assemblywoman Heidi Swank,
	Assistant Majority Whip and Chair, Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining
Brennan Maragh	Personal Attaché to Assemblyman William McCurdy II,
	Assistant Majority Whip
	Minority Leadership Policy Analyst
Jennifer Baker	Minority Leadership Communications Director
Barbara Eiche	Executive Assistant to Assemblyman Jim Wheeler, Minority Floor Leader
Betty Jo Vonderheide	ePersonal Attaché to Assemblyman John Ellison,
	Co-Deputy Minority Floor Leader North
Janet Stokes	Personal Attaché to Assemblyman Tom Roberts,
	Co-Deputy Minority Floor Leader South
Deborah Paul	Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Lisa Krasner, Minority Whip
Linda Law	Personal Attaché to Assemblyman Chris Edwards, Deputy Minority Whip South
Laurel Wilson	Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Robin Titus, Deputy Minority Whip North
Vickie Roberts	Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Ellen Spiegel,
vience recourts mini	Chair, Commerce and Labor
Frank Perez	
Trank Terez	Chair, Government Affairs
Tony Hickmon II	Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Lesley E. Cohen,
Tony meximan m	Chair, Health and Human Services
Chaisteach an Dealas	
Christopher Roske	
<b>D</b> 1 <b>W</b> 11	Chair, Legislative Operations and Elections
Dylan Keith	Personal Attaché/Committee Manager to Assemblywoman Dina Neal,
	Chair, Taxation
	Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Maggie Carlton, Chair, Ways and Means
	Committee Manager, Government Affairs
	Committee Manager, Ways and Means
Bonnie Borda Hoffec	kerCommittee Manager, Judiciary

Barbara Taylor ...... Committee Manager, Commerce and Labor Christian Thauer ...... Committee Manager/Committee Secretary, Health and Human Services Sherie Silva..... Lead Committee Secretary, Ways and Means Anne Bowen ...... Committee Secretary, Ways and Means Janice Wright...... Committee Secretary, Ways and Means Lisa McAlister ...... Committee Assistant, Ways and Means Ted Zuend......Proofreader, Ways and Means Catherine Bodenstein...... Committee Secretary, Legislative Operations and Elections Nancy Davis ...... Committee Secretary, Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining Traci Dory ......Committee Secretary, Judiciary Karen Easton...... Committee Secretary, Commerce and Labor Gina Hall ...... Committee Secretary, Taxation Theresa Horgan...... Committee Secretary, Health and Human Services Katelyn Malone ...... Committee Secretary, Commerce and Labor Sharon McCallen ...... Committee Secretary, Education Mark Peckham.....Committee Secretary, Government Affairs Connie Jo Smith......Committee Secretary, Government Affairs Geigy Stringer.....Committee Secretary, Government Affairs Joan Waldock ......Committee Secretary, Growth and Infrastructure and Education Karyn Werner ......Committee Secretary, Judiciary Linda Whimple.....Committee Secretary, Judiciary Cheryl Williams.....Committee Secretary, Judiciary Melissa Chanselle-Hary ...... Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Sarah Peters Tony Daniel ...... Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Michelle Gorelow Tracy Davis ...... Personal Attaché to Assemblyman Gregory Hafen II Sara Dombrowski ...... Personal Attaché to Assemblyman Greg Smith Matthew Fonken ...... Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Shannon Bilbray-Axelrod Charlene Frost......Personal Attaché to Assemblyman Richard Carrillo Laureen Garcia ...... Personal Attaché to Assemblyman Richard Daly Naomi Gebremariam....... Personal Attaché to Assemblyman Alexander Assefa Carlos Hernandez..... Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Susan Martinez Dakota Hoskins.....Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Connie Munk Jenny Lehner...... Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Rochelle Nguyen Gil Lopez.....Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Selena Torres Cindy Olivieri .....Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Bea Duran Kelly Osborne.....Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Alexis Hansen Antonio Ramirez..... Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Shea Backus Thelma Reindollar .....Personal Attaché to Assemblyman Glen Leavitt Andrew Ryan ......Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Brittney Miller Christina Šalerno .....Personal Attaché to Assemblywoman Melissa Hardy Noah Teixeira ...... Personal Attaché to Assemblyman Al Kramer Dulce Valencia ......Personal Attaché to Assemblyman Howard Watts Roberto Lusanta Jr. ..... Deputy Clerk, Information Technology Shiloh Reading ......Data Information Technician Olivia M. Llovd ...... Committee Assistant Melissa Loomis...... Committee Assistant Alejandra Medina ...... Committee Assistant Trinity L.A. Thom ...... Committee Assistant Shreya Sreedharan ...... Committee Assistant, Las Vegas Office Marcia Peterson ......Proofreader Debbie Binggeli ......Proofreader Brian Burke ......Proofreader Julieanna McManus ......Proofreader William O'Driscoll Proofreader Elizabeth Saenz......Proofreader

Name

Title

## **VETOED BILL PROCESS**

After a bill passes both houses of the Legislature, it is presented to the Governor for approval. Three options are available to the Governor: (1) sign the bill; (2) veto the bill; or (3) allow the bill to become law without his signature. The Governor has five days to sign or veto a bill that is presented to him more than five days before the end of the legislative session. When the Governor receives a bill five or fewer days before the session ends, he has ten days after the session adjourns *sine die* to take action on the bill. If the Governor fails to sign or veto a bill within the time allowed under the *Nevada Constitution*, the bill becomes law without his signature. Sundays and the date of delivery are not counted when calculating the time allotted to the Governor for action.

For a vetoed bill to become law, two-thirds of the members elected to each house must vote to override the Governor's veto. When the Governor vetoes a bill, the bill is returned to the house of origin along with the Governor's veto message or statement. If the house of origin sustains the Governor's veto, the bill dies. However, if the house of origin does not sustain the Governor's veto, or overrides the veto, the bill is then sent to the second house for reconsideration. If the second house sustains the Governor's veto, the bill becomes law. When a veto is overriden by both houses and the effective date is not specified in the measure, the bill becomes effective on the date the second house votes to override the Governor's veto.

Vetoed Assembly Bills Nos. 175, 206, 259, 303, 348, 374, 376, 382, 403, 407, and 408 of the 79th (2017) Legislature were returned for reconsideration by the 2019 Legislature. The bills were read and, upon motion duly carried by the body, placed on the Chief Clerk's desk; no further action was taken on these bills.

Assembly Bill No. 186 was vetoed by Governor Sisolak during the 2019 Legislative Session. The bill was read and, upon motion duly carried by the body, placed on the Chief Clerk's desk; no further action was taken on the bill.

Governor Sisolak also vetoed Assembly Bill No. 444 after the 2019 Legislative Session adjourned *sine die* on June 3, 2019. The bill will be returned to the 2021 Legislature for reconsideration.

#### Bill Number

## VETOED ASSEMBLY BILLS

#### Disposition

Assembly Bill No. 175 of the 79th Session Assembly Bill No. 206 of the 79th Session Assembly Bill No. 259 of the 79th Session Assembly Bill No. 303 of the 79th Session Assembly Bill No. 348 of the 79th Session Assembly Bill No. 374 of the 79th Session Assembly Bill No. 376 of the 79th Session Assembly Bill No. 382 of the 79th Session Assembly Bill No. 403 of the 79th Session Assembly Bill No. 403 of the 79th Session Assembly Bill No. 408 of the 79th Session Assembly Bill No. 186 of the 80th Session Assembly Bill No. 444 of the 80th Session Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk; no further action taken. Return to 2021 Legislative Session.

## 80th SESSION (2019) LEGISLATIVE BOX SCORE

## ASSEMBLY

	Legislation Introduced	Legislation Enacted	Legislation Vetoed	Vetoes Sustained	Vetoes Not Sustained
Bills	545	311	2 <sup>1</sup>		
Vetoed Bills of the 79th Session	112				
Joint Resolutions	10	8 <sup>3</sup>			
Joint Resolutions of 79th Session	3 <sup>4</sup>	2			
Concurrent Resolutions	11	10			
One-House Resolutions	7	7			
Totals	587	338	2		

## SENATE

	Legislation Introduced	Legislation Enacted	Legislation Vetoed	Vetoes Sustained	Vetoes Not Sustained
Bills	557	324	1		
Vetoed Bills of the 79th Session	45				
Joint Resolutions	8	3 <sup>6</sup>			
Joint Resolutions of 79th Session	47	2			
Concurrent Resolutions	11	10			
One-House Resolutions	8	8			
_					
Totals	592	347	1		

#### **BOTH HOUSES**

	Legislation Introduced	Legislation Enacted	Legislation Vetoed	Vetoes Sustained	Vetoes Not Sustained
Bills	1102	635	31		
Vetoed Bills of the 79th Session	15				
Joint Resolutions	18	11			
Joint Resolutions of 79th Session	7	4			
Concurrent Resolutions	22	20			
One-House Resolutions	15	15			
Totals	1179	685	3		

<sup>1</sup> The Governor vetoed Assembly Bill No. 186 during the session; the bill was placed on the Chief Clerk's desk, and no further action was taken. Assembly Bill No. 444 was vetoed after the 2019 Session adjourned *sine die*; the bill will be returned to the 81st (2021) Session of the Nevada Legislature for reconsideration.

 $^2$  Vetoed Assembly Bills Nos. 175, 206, 259, 303, 348, 374, 376, 382, 403, 407, and 408 of the 79<sup>th</sup> Session were returned to the 80th Session for reconsideration. These bills were placed on the Chief Clerk's desk; no further action was taken.

<sup>3</sup> Assembly Joint Resolution No. 10 will return to the 81st (2021) Legislative Session.

<sup>4</sup> Assembly Joint Resolutions Nos. 2 and 5 of the 79th Session were passed by the 2019 Legislature and will appear on the 2020 ballot. The 2019 Legislature did not pass Assembly Joint Resolution No. 14 of the 79th Session.

 $^5$  On motion adopted by the Senate, no further consideration was had on Senate Bills Nos. 106, 392, 427, and 464 of the 79<sup>th</sup> Session.

<sup>6</sup> Senate Joint Resolution No. 8 will return to the 81st (2021) Legislative Session.

<sup>7</sup> Senate Joint Resolutions Nos. 1 and 3 of the 79th Session were passed by the 2019 Legislature and will appear on the 2020 ballot. The Legislature did not pass Senate Joint Resolutions Nos. 6 and 14 of the 79th (2017) Session.

Enacted bills are those that were passed by the Legislature and signed into law by the Governor; became law pursuant to Article 4, Section 35 of the *Nevada Constitution* and were assigned a chapter number in the *Statutes of Nevada*; or became law because the Governor's veto was overridden by both the Assembly and Senate.

Joint resolutions shown under the heading "Legislation Enacted" were passed by the Legislature and assigned a file number in the *Statutes of Nevada*. Joint resolutions that seek to amend the *Nevada Constitution* must be passed by two consecutive sessions of the Legislature and then submitted to the people for a vote. One-house and concurrent resolutions shown under the same heading have been adopted by the originating house or by both houses, respectively, and assigned a file number in the *Statutes of Nevada*.

## ASSEMBLY STANDING COMMITTEES AND LEADERSHIP **Eightieth Session**, 2019

For each committee except Education, the chair is named first and the second member is the vice chair. Thereafter, members are listed alphabetically by party, with majority members followed by minority members.

Assemblyman Tyrone Thompson served as Chair of Education until his death on May 4, 2019. On May 14, 2019, Vice Chair Edgar Flores was appointed to chair the committee for the remainder of the session.

#### COMMERCE AND LABOR-

Spiegel, Frierson, Carlton, Daly, Jauregui, Martinez, McCurdy II, Neal, Yeager, Edwards, Hardy, Kramer, Tolles

#### EDUCATION-

Flores, Duran, Gorelow, Miller, Munk, Peters, Torres, Hansen, Hardy, Krasner, Tolles

GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS-

Flores, McCurdy II, Assefa, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo, Duran, Gorelow, Martinez, Munk, Smith, Ellison, Hafen II, Hardy, Leavitt

### GROWTH AND INFRASTRUCTURE-

Monroe-Moreno, Yeager, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo, Nguyen, Smith, Watts, Ellison, Leavitt, Roberts, Wheeler

## HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES-

Cohen, Carrillo, Assefa, Duran, Gorelow, Munk, Nguyen, Hafen II, Hambrick, Krasner, Titus

#### JUDICIARY-

Yeager, Cohen, Backus, Daly, Fumo, Miller, Nguyen, Peters, Torres, Watts, Edwards, Hansen, Krasner, Roberts, Tolles

#### LEGISLATIVE OPERATIONS AND ELECTIONS—

Jauregui, Fumo, Daly, McCurdy II, Miller, Monroe-Moreno, Torres, Hambrick, Leavitt, Roberts

## NATURAL RESOURCES, AGRICULTURE, AND MINING-

Swank, Bilbray-Axelrod, Assefa, Carlton, Fumo, Peters, Smith, Watts, Ellison, Hansen, Titus, Wheeler

#### TAXATION-

Neal, Spiegel, Backus, Benitez-Thompson, Cohen, Flores, Martinez, Swank, Edwards, Hafen II, Kramer

#### WAYS AND MEANS-

Carlton, Benitez-Thompson, Frierson, Jauregui, Monroe-Moreno, Neal, Spiegel, Swank, Hambrick, Kramer, Titus, Wheeler

## SDEAVED

SPEAKER—	MINORITY FLOOR LEADER—
Jason Frierson	Jim Wheeler
SPEAKER PRO TEMPORE—	CO-DEPUTY MINORITY FLOOR LEADER—
Steve Yeager	Tom Roberts
MAJORITY FLOOR LEADER—	CO-DEPUTY MINORITY FLOOR LEADER—
Teresa Benitez-Thompson	John Ellison
ASSISTANT MAJORITY FLOOR LEADER—	MINORITY WHIP—
Daniele Monroe-Moreno	Lisa Krasner
MAJORITY WHIP—	DEPUTY MINORITY WHIP NORTH—
Tyrone Thompson*	Robin Titus
ASSISTANT MAJORITY WHIP-	DEPUTY MINORITY WHIP SOUTH—
William McCurdy II	Chris Edwards
ASSISTANT MAJORITY WHIP-	
Heidi Swank	

\*Assemblyman Tyrone Thompson passed away on May 4, 2019.

## JOINT STANDING RULE NO. 14.3 OF THE SENATE AND ASSEMBLY

The Joint Standing Rules of the Senate and Assembly (Assembly Concurrent Resolution No. 1 [File No. 1, *Statutes of Nevada 2019*]) were adopted by both houses of the Nevada State Legislature on February 4, 2019.

Unless a deadline was waived by the Speaker of the Assembly and the Majority Leader of the Senate pursuant to Rule No. 14.5 of the Joint Standing Rules, no further legislative action was allowed on a bill or joint resolution that failed to meet the established deadlines toward passage and enactment. The histories of Assembly and Senate bills and joint resolutions that did not meet the required deadlines cite the specific portion of Rule No. 14.3 relevant to the measure. Assembly and Senate bills and joint resolutions that were granted waivers contain the history statement "waiver granted" along with the effective date of the waiver.

## SCHEDULE FOR ENACTMENT OF BILLS

## Rule No. 14.3 Final Dates for Action by Standing Committees and Houses.

Except as otherwise provided in Joint Standing Rules Nos. 14.4, 14.5 and 14.6:

1. The final standing committee to which a bill or joint resolution is referred in its House of origin may only take action on the bill or joint resolution on or before the 68th calendar day of the legislative session. A bill may be rereferred after that date only to the Senate Committee on Finance or the Assembly Committee on Ways and Means and only if the bill is exempt pursuant to subsection 1 of Joint Standing Rule No. 14.6.

2. Final action on a bill or joint resolution may only be taken by the House of origin on or before the 79th calendar day of the legislative session.

3. The final standing committee to which a bill or joint resolution is referred in the second House may only take action on the bill or joint resolution on or before the 103rd calendar day of the legislative session. A bill may be rereferred after that date only to the Senate Committee on Finance or the Assembly Committee on Ways and Means and only if the bill is exempt pursuant to subsection 1 of Joint Standing Rule No. 14.6.

4. Final action on a bill or joint resolution may only be taken by the second House on or before the 110th calendar day of the legislative session.

[Assembly Concurrent Resolution No. 1 (File No. 1, Statutes of Nevada 2019)]

## **FISCAL NOTES**

*Nevada Revised Statutes* 218D.430 provides that fiscal notes are required on original bills and joint resolutions. Whenever an amendment is adopted that affects a bill or joint resolution in such a way that the fiscal note ceases to be valid, the presiding officer, at his or her discretion, can direct the Fiscal Analysis Division of the Legislative Counsel Bureau to obtain a new fiscal note showing the effect of the bill or joint resolution as amended. Not all fiscal notes are updated when an amendment invalidates the note.

## **VOTE REQUIREMENTS**

Article 4, section 18 of the *Nevada Constitution* requires an affirmative vote of no fewer than two-thirds of the members elected to each house to pass a bill or joint resolution which creates, generates, or increases any public revenue in any form, including but not limited to taxes, fees, assessments, and rates, or changes in the computation bases for taxes, fees, assessments, and rates. Passage of all other measures requires a majority vote of all the members elected to each house.

## **EFFECTIVE DATES**

Occasionally a bill is introduced on behalf of the Legislative Counsel that proposes technical corrections to the *Statutes of Nevada* and the *Nevada Revised Statutes*. In some instances, technical corrections change the effective date of a measure passed by a previous Legislature. See, for example, sections 6, 7, 20, 26, and 27 of Assembly Bill No. 499 (Chapter 553, *Statutes of Nevada 2013*), which change the effective dates of several bills enacted by the 2011 Nevada Legislature. The Assembly does not reprint final histories to reflect changes to effective dates that are made by a subsequent Legislature.

The effective date of a bill passed by the Legislature and signed by the Governor may be changed by a separate bill enacted later in the same session.

## STATE OF NEVADA 2019 LEGISLATIVE SESSION 120-Day Calendar

Date (Day of Session)	Date (Day of Session)	Date (Day of Session)
Feb. 4 (1)	Mar. 16 (41)	Apr. 25 (81)
Feb. 5 (2)	Mar. 17 (42)	Apr. 26 (82)
Feb. 6 (3)	Mar. 18 (43) Legislators' Bill Introductions	Apr. 27 (83)
Feb. 7 (4)	Mar. 19 (44)	Apr. 28 (84)
Feb. 8 (5) Joint Subcommittees Start	Mar. 20 (45)	Apr. 29 (85)
Feb. 9 (6)	Mar. 21 (46)	Apr. 30 (86)
Feb. 10 (7)	Mar. 22 (47)	May 1 (87) Economic Forum Report Due
Feb. 11 (8) Legislators' BDR Requests	Mar. 23 (48)	May 2 (88)
Feb. 12 (9)	Mar. 24 (49)	May 3 (89) Start Resolving Budget Differences
Feb. 13 (10)	Mar. 25 (50) Joint Standing Rule 14 and Other Remaining Bill Introductions	May 4 (90)
Feb. 14 (11)	Mar. 26 (51)	May 5 (91)
Feb. 15 (12)	Mar. 27 (52)	May 6 (92)
Feb. 16 (13)	Mar. 28 (53)	May 7 (93)
Feb. 17 (14)	Mar. 29 (54)	May 8 (94)
Feb. 18 (15) Joint Standing Rule 14 BDR Requests	Mar. 30 (55)	May 9 (95)
Feb. 19 (16)	Mar. 31 (56)	May 10 (96)
Feb. 20 (17)	Apr. 1 (57)	May 11 (97)
Feb. 21 (18)	Apr. 2 (58) Start Closing Budgets	May 12 (98)
Feb. 22 (19)	Apr. 3 (59)	May 13 (99)
Feb. 23 (20)	Apr. 4 (60)	May 14 (100)
Feb. 24 (21)	Apr. 5 (61)	May 15 (101)
Feb. 25 (22) Joint Standing Rule 14 BDR Details	Apr. 6 (62)	May 16 (102)
Feb. 26 (23)	Apr. 7 (63)	May 17 (103) Committee Passage (Second House)
Feb. 27 (24)	Apr. 8 (64)	May 18 (104)
Feb. 28 (25)	Apr. 9 (65)	May 19 (105)
Mar. 1 (26)	Apr. 10 (66)	May 20 (106)
Mar. 2 (27)	Apr. 11 (67)	May 21 (107)
Mar. 3 (28)	Apr. 12 (68) Committee Passage (First House)	May 22 (108)
Mar. 4 (29)	Apr. 13 (69)	May 23 (109) Finish Budget Differences
Mar. 5 (30)	Apr. 14 (70)	May 24 (110) Second House Passage
Mar. 6 (31)	Apr. 15 (71)	May 25 (111)
Mar. 7 (32)	Apr. 16 (72)	May 26 (112)
Mar. 8 (33)	Apr. 17 (73)	May 27 (113)
Mar. 9 (34)	Apr. 18 (74)	May 28 (114)
Mar. 10 (35)	Apr. 19 (75)	May 29 (115) Introduce Budget Bills; Exempt Bills from Committee
Mar. 11 (36)	Apr. 20 (76)	May 30 (116)
Mar. 12 (37)	Apr. 21 (77)	May 31 (117)
Mar. 13 (38)	Apr. 22 (78)	June 1 (118)
Mar. 14 (39)	Apr. 23 (79) First House Passage	June 2 (119)
Mar. 15 (40)	Apr. 24 (80)	June 3 (120)

Bolded and italicized items are budget-related deadlines.



## DIAGRAM OF ASSEMBLY CHAMBER SHOWING MEMBERS AND SEATING ARRANGEMENT

PRESS

PUBLIC GALLERY

## ASSEMBLY HISTORY

## ASSEMBLY BILLS

- A.B. 1—Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the adoption of certain regulations by the State Environmental Commission or a local air pollution control board. (BDR 40-360)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Nov. 15—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
  - Nov. 18—From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 138.) To printer.
  - Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 31, Nays: 10, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
  - May 18-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 2—Committee on Commerce and Labor
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the employment of certain professionals on public works projects. (BDR 54-487)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Nov. 18-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 3-Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Authorizes the Department of Taxation to issue additional licenses for retail marijuana stores and certificates for medical marijuana dispensaries upon the request of a city. (BDR 40-431)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Nov. 18-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Feb. 6—Withdrawn from committee. Rereferred to Committee on Taxation. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 4—Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Authorizes cities to create a district for a city fire department. (BDR 21-459)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 18—From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 15-Waiver granted effective: April 12, 2019.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

- A.B. 5-Committee on Government Affairs
  - Summary-Revises provisions governing the amendment of the land use plan of the
  - master plan by local government planning commissions. (BDR 22-462)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Nov. 18-From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 6—Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Revises the membership of certain councils to replace the Director of the Department of Employment, Training and Rehabilitation with the Executive Director of the Office of Workforce Innovation. (BDR 18-232)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 18-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 7-Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Revises provisions governing contracts with independent contractors executed by the Department of Transportation. (BDR 27-364)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 18-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 11-From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 12-Read second time.
- Mar. 13—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Mar. 14—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- Apr. 29—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 30—Read second time.
- May 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 3—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 8—Approved by the Governor.
- May 9-Chapter 11.

## Effective May 8, 2019.

- A.B. 8-Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the levels of supervision for probationers and parolees. (BDR 16-346)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 15—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Nov. 18-From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Mar. 15-From committee: Do pass.
  - Mar. 18-Read second time.
  - Mar. 19—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.

- Mar. 20—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 6—From committee: Do pass.
- May 7-Read second time.
- May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 9-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 10-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 49.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 9—Committee on Judiciary

Summary—Revises provisions governing justice courts. (BDR 6-491) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Nov. 18—From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 1—From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 4-Read second time.
- Mar. 5—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Mar. 6—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Apr. 29-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 30-Read second time.
- May 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 3-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 8—Approved by the Governor.
- May 9-Chapter 12.
- Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 10-Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the duties of the Director of the Department of Corrections when an offender is released from prison. (BDR 16-204)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Nov. 18-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 34.) To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 36, Nays: 4, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 22—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

May 23—Approved by the Governor. May 24—Chapter 120. Effective May 23, 2019.

A.B. 11-Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Revises provisions governing Veterans Services. (BDR 37-194)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 18-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 15-From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 18-Read second time.
- Mar. 19—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- Mar. 20—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 1—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 3-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 651.) To printer.
- May 6—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 7-In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 651 concurred in. To enrollment.
- May 8-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 25.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

## A.B. 12—Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to veterans. (BDR 37-195)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 18-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 15-From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 18-Read second time.
- Mar. 19—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- Mar. 20—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- Apr. 29—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 30—Read second time.
- May 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 3-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 8—Approved by the Governor.
- May 9—Chapter 13.
- Effective May 8, 2019.

21

A.B. 13—Committee on Government Affairs

Summary—Revises provisions concerning veterans' homes and veterans' Adult Day Health Care facilities. (BDR 37-197)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 18—From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 15—From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 18—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

A.B. 14—Committee on Judiciary

Summary—Revises provisions governing court orders for protection when certain children are involved. (BDR 5-499)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Nov. 15—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

Nov. 18—From printer.

Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 15—Committee on Judiciary

- Summary-Revises provisions governing crimes. (BDR 15-409)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 15—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Nov. 18-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 17-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 18-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 295.) To printer.
- Apr. 19—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 36, Nays: 4, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 22—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 695.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 27—In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 695 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 306.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 16—Committee on Judiciary

Summary—Increases the time for law enforcement officers to execute and return search warrants to obtain DNA samples. (BDR 14-423)
Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Nov. 15—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

- Nov. 18-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 8-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 70.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 6—From committee: Do pass.
- May 7-Read second time.
- May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 9-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 10-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 16—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 87.

Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 17—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary-Revises provisions governing bail in criminal cases. (BDR 14-495)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Nov. 18-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 35.) To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 21—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 22—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 23—Approved by the Governor.
  - May 24—Chapter 121.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 18—Committee on Government Affairs
  - Summary—Authorizes incorporated cities to install and maintain ramps on certain public easements and rights-of-way. (BDR 21-433)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Nov. 18-From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 18—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 373.) To printer.
  - Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.

22

- Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 23—Approved by the Governor.
- May 24—Chapter 104.
- Effective May 23, 2019.
- A.B. 19—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Revises provisions related to certain temporary and extended orders for protection. (BDR 3-417)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 15-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Nov. 18-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Mar. 7-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 296.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - Jun. 1—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 38, Nays: None, Excused: 3, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 10-Chapter 477.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.

## A.B. 20-Committee on Judiciary

Summary-Revises provisions governing judicial discipline. (BDR 1-494)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 15—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Nov. 18-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Feb. 25—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 19-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 297.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

- A.B. 21-Committee on Government Affairs
  - Summary—Authorizes a board of county commissioners in certain counties to appoint members of certain local governing boards under certain circumstances. (BDR 20-484)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Nov. 20-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Mar. 29—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 1-Read second time.
  - Apr. 2-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - Apr. 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 9—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
  - May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 24-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 136.

Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 22—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure
  - Summary-Revises provisions governing certain highway contracts. (BDR 35-239)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Nov. 20-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 148.) To printer.
  - Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
  - May 3-From committee: Do pass.
  - May 6-Read second time.
  - May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 27.
  - Effective May 14, 2019.
- A.B. 23—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure
  - Summary—Authorizes Department of Motor Vehicles to adopt regulations relating to certain electronically controlled vehicles and transportation devices. (BDR 43-365)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.

Nov. 20-From printer.

Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.

- Apr. 18-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 344.) To printer.
- Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 15—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 23—Approved by the Governor.
- May 24-Chapter 105.

Effective May 23, 2019.

A.B. 24—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure

Summary—Revises provisions governing the requirements for posting of security bonds by motor vehicle-related industries and activities. (BDR 43-229)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 8-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15—Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 35, Nays: 5, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- Apr. 29-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 30-Read second time.
- May 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 3-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 8—Approved by the Governor.
- May 9-Chapter 14.

Effective May 8, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and performing any other administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on October 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

## A.B. 25—Committee on Commerce and Labor

Summary—Makes various changes to provisions governing contractors. (BDR 54-234)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.

## Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 218.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 9-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 10-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 660.) To printer.
- May 13—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21—In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 660 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 5-Chapter 334.

Effective June 3, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on October 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 26—Committee on Commerce and Labor
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing payments from the Recovery Fund by the State Contractors' Board. (BDR 54-237)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Nov. 20-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Mar. 12-From committee: Do pass.
  - Mar. 13-Read second time.
  - Mar. 14—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - Mar. 15—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
  - Apr. 17-From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 18—Read second time.
  - Apr. 19—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - Apr. 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Apr. 29-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 1—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 7.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.

A.B. 27-Committee on Commerce and Labor

Summary—Revises provisions governing cease and desist orders issued by the State Contractors' Board. (BDR 54-240)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.

Nov. 20—From printer.

Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.

- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 505.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 3—From committee: Do pass.
- May 6-Read second time.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 8—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 28.

Effective May 14, 2019.

- A.B. 28-Committee on Growth and Infrastructure
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the evidence satisfactory to declare status as a veteran on an instruction permit, driver's license, identification card or commercial driver's license. (BDR 43-242)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.

Nov. 20-From printer.

- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 346.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 8—From committee: Do pass.
- May 9-Read second time.
- May 10-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 13-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 23—Approved by the Governor.
- May 24-Chapter 106.

Effective May 23, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on July 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

A.B. 29-Committee on Commerce and Labor

Summary—Revises provisions relating to contractors and construction projects. (BDR 54-241)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.

Nov. 20-From printer.

- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 17—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 18-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 118.) To printer.
- Apr. 19—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 22—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 3-From committee: Do pass.
- May 6-Read second time.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 29.

Effective May 14, 2019.

## A.B. 30—Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining

Summary—Revises provisions governing water. (BDR 48-214)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Nov. 16—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.

Nov. 20-From printer.

- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 580.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 645.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 31, Nays: 9, Excused: 2.) To printer.
- Apr. 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.

May 20-From committee: Without recommendation.

- May 21-Read second time. Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
- May 25-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.4, no further action allowed.)

### A.B. 31—Committee on Government Affairs

Summary—Revises provisions concerning an application for a certificate as a community manager or registration as a reserve study specialist. (BDR 10-223) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 11—From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 12-Read second time.
- Mar. 13—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Mar. 14—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Apr. 29-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 30-Read second time.

- May 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 3—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 8-Approved by the Governor.
- May 9-Chapter 15.

Effective May 8, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on July 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

## A.B. 32—Committee on Taxation

- Summary-Revises provisions governing workforce development. (BDR 18-329)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 16—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 7—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 313.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

## A.B. 33-Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to the governance and oversight of information services for state agencies. (BDR 19-192)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Without recommendation, and rerefer to Committee on Ways and Means.
- Apr. 15—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

## A.B. 34—Committee on Government Affairs

Summary—Revises provisions governing the investment of money held by the State or certain political subdivisions of the State. (BDR 31-476)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 372.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 37, Nays: 4, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.

## Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 23—Approved by the Governor.
- May 24-Chapter 122.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

## A.B. 35—Committee on Education

- Summary—Revises provisions governing achievement charter schools. (BDR 34-334)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 10—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 36—Committee on Taxation

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the partial abatement of various taxes imposed on aircraft, components of aircraft and other personal property related to aircraft. (BDR 32-330)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 7—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 37-Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Revises provisions governing punishment of certain members of the Nevada National Guard for minor misconduct. (BDR 36-340)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 1—From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 4-Read second time.
- Mar. 5—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- Mar. 6—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 33, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Mar. 7—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 137.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 38—Committee on Health and Human Services
  - Summary—Requires certain persons to report actual and suspected drug overdoses. (BDR 40-413)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 16—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Nov. 20-From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Mar. 7—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 39-Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to governmental financial administration. (BDR 31-477)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 15—Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14—Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 23—Approved by the Governor.
- May 24-Chapter 123.

Effective May 23, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on July 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

A.B. 40-Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections

Summary-Revises provisions relating to public office. (BDR 23-401)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Nov. 16—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 41—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the fictitious address program for victims of certain crimes. (BDR 16-418)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Nov. 20-From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 16-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 298.) To printer.
  - Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 727.) To printer.
  - May 23—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.

May 24-In Assembly.

- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 727 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 307.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

## A.B. 42-Committee on Education

Summary—Requires the State Board of Education to create a subcommittee to study the manner in which to include certain instruction relating to substance abuse in the health curriculum for certain grade levels. (BDR S-419)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.

Nov. 20-From printer.

- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 7—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 43—Committee on Judiciary

Summary—Increases the number of district judges in certain judicial districts. (BDR 1-498)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 7—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 8—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 15.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 16-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.

- May 31—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1043.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Navs: None, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- Jun. 1—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.

Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 10-Chapter 483.

Sections 5.5 and 7 of this act effective July 1, 2019. Sections 5 and 6 of this act effective October 1, 2019. Sections 1 to 4, inclusive, of this act effective January 4, 2021.

- A.B. 44—Committee on Government Affairs
  - Summary—Enacts provisions relating to the administration of the Stewart Indian School land and facilities. (BDR 18-188)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.

Nov. 20-From printer.

- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Feb. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Mar. 7-From committee: Do pass, and rerefer to Committee on Ways and Means.
- Mar. 11—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
- May 28—From committee: Do pass. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 8—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10-Chapter 530.

Effective June 8, 2019.

- A.B. 45—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Creates the Nevada Threat Analysis Center and the Nevada Threat Analysis Center Advisory Committee in the Investigation Division of the Department of Public Safety. (BDR 43-348)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 16—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

Nov. 20-From printer.

- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 16-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. Nos. 299 and 518.) To printer.
- Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 3-From committee: Do pass.
- May 6-Read second time.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 30.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 46—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Increases annual base salaries for certain justices and judges. (BDR 1-500)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Nov. 20-From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Feb. 22—Withdrawn from committee. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. To committee.
  - Feb. 25-Notice of exemption.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

## A.B. 47-Committee on Health and Human Services

- Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Division of Public and Behavioral Health of the Department of Health and Human Services to establish a pilot program to address behavioral health crisis response in certain counties. (BDR S-501)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Nov. 16—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Feb. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 127.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

## A.B. 48—Committee on Government Affairs

Summary—Revises provisions relating to the requirements to levy taxes to support certain fire districts. (BDR 20-485)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 16-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 49—Committee on Health and Human Services

Summary—Revises provisions relating to the monitoring of prescriptions for controlled substances. (BDR 40-420)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 16—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Nov. 20-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 2—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 8-Read second time.
- Apr. 11—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 30, Nays: 11, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 15—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 3—From committee: Do pass.
- May 6-Read second time.
- May 7-Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 18, Nays: 3.) To Assembly.
- May 8—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 31.

Effective May 14, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 50—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the dates for certain city elections. (BDR 24-473)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 18—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Nov. 20-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 599.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 36, Nays: 5, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
  - May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 835.) To printer.
  - May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 18, Nays: 3.) To Assembly.
  - May 27-In Assembly.
  - May 28-Senate Amendment No. 835 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 13—Chapter 558.

Sections 3.8, 6.2, 7.2, 7.7, 8, 17, 18, and 20 to 54, inclusive, of this act effective on July 1, 2019. Sections 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6.4, 7.4, 9 to 16, inclusive, and 19 of this act effective on July 1, 2021.

- A.B. 51—Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the management of water. (BDR 48-213) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 18—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
  - Nov. 20—From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 52—Committee on Government Affairs
  - Summary—Creates the Division of Natural Heritage within the State Department of Conservation and Natural Resources. (BDR 18-217)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 18-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Nov. 20-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Mar. 1—From committee: Do pass.
  - Mar. 4—Read second time.
  - Mar. 5—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Mar. 6—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
  - May 8—From committee: Do pass.
  - May 9-Read second time.
  - May 10-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 13-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 16—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day. May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Navs: None,
  - Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 23—Approved by the Governor.
  - May 24-Chapter 107.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 53—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the issuance and revocation of drivers' licenses, instruction permits and privileges to drive by the Department of Motor Vehicles. (BDR 43-225)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 18—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Nov. 20—From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 54—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure

Summary—Revises certain provisions relating to energy efficiency. (BDR 58-327)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 18-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Nov. 20—From printer.

- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 8-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 111.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17-In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 13-From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 27—Approved by the Governor.
- May 28-Chapter 170.
- Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 55—Committee on Judiciary

Summary—Revises provisions governing immunity for a witness who is compelled to testify or produce evidence. (BDR 14-416)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Nov. 19-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

- Nov. 21-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 56—Committee on Government Affairs

Summary—Revises provisions governing the administration of state public works. (BDR 28-185)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 19-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 21-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 452.) Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Chief Clerk's desk.
- Apr. 24-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.2, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 57—Committee on Education

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to the board of trustees of certain school districts. (BDR 34-400)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 19-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Nov. 21-From printer.

Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 58—Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining

- Summary—Revises provisions governing violations of regulations adopted by the Administrator of the Division of State Parks of the State Department of Conservation and Natural Resources. (BDR 35-212)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 19-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and
- Mining. To printer.

38

- Nov. 21—From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 14—From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 15—Read second time.
- Mar. 18—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- Mar. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 8-From committee: Do pass.
- May 9-Read second time.
- May 10-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 13-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 23—Approved by the Governor.
- May 24-Chapter 124.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 59—Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining

- Summary—Revises requirements for the issuance of certain permits for entering, camping and boating in state parks and recreational areas. (BDR 35-211)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 19—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Nov. 21-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 14-From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 15-Read second time.
- Mar. 18—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- Mar. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 8—From committee: Do pass.
- May 9-Read second time.
- May 10-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 13-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.

May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.

May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

May 23—Approved by the Governor.

May 24—Chapter 108.

Effective May 23, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on July 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

A.B. 60—Committee on Judiciary

Summary-Revises provisions related to criminal justice. (BDR 3-425)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.

Nov. 19-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

Nov. 21-From printer.

Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.

Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 392.) To printer.

Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 643.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To printer.

Apr. 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.

May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 726.) To printer.

May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.

May 27—In Assembly.

May 28-Senate Amendment No. 726 concurred in. To enrollment.

Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 5—Chapter 308.

Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 61—Committee on Judiciary

Summary—Revises provisions governing the authority of the Director of the Department of Corrections to assign certain offenders to serve a term of residential confinement. (BDR 16-203)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Nov. 19-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

Nov. 21-From printer.

Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.

Apr. 16-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.

Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 203.) To printer.

Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.

Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.

May 6-From committee: Do pass.

- May 7—Read second time.
- May 8-Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.)
- To Assembly.
- May 9-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 10—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 50.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 62—Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining

- Summary-Revises provisions related to water. (BDR 48-215)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 19—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Nov. 21-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 160.) Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Chief Clerk's desk.
- Apr. 22—Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 566.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 13, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 21—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 799.) Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk. To printer.
- May 22—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. To Secretary's desk.
- May 23—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 12, Nays: 9.) To Assembly.
- May 24-In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 799 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 420.

Effective June 5, 2019.

- A.B. 63—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure
  - Summary-Revises provisions governing vehicles. (BDR 43-226)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 19—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Nov. 21-From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 8-From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
  - Apr. 15—Read second time.
  - Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.

- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- Apr. 29-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 30-Read second time.
- May 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 3—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 8—Approved by the Governor.
- May 9-Chapter 16.

Effective May 8, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on October 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 64—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the funding provided to school districts for pupils enrolled in full-time programs of distance education. (BDR 34-455)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 19-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - Nov. 21-From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 119.) To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 866.) To printer.
  - May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 27—In Assembly.
  - May 29—Senate Amendment No. 866 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 5-Chapter 335.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 65—Committee on Government Affairs
  - Summary-Revises provisions relating to notaries public. (BDR 19-472)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Nov. 19-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Nov. 21-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Mar. 1—From committee: Do pass.
  - Mar. 4-Read second time.
  - Mar. 5—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Mar. 6—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- Apr. 10—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 92.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- Apr. 17-In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 92 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Apr. 18-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Apr. 22—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 5.

Sections 1, 2, 4, 5, 6, and 7 of this act effective April 22, 2019. Section 3 of this act effective: (a) on the date that the Secretary of State has established a process by which a person may submit an application to register as an electronic notary public simultaneously with an application for appointment as a notary public; or (b) on July 1, 2019, whichever is earlier.

A.B. 66—Committee on Health and Human Services

Summary-Revises provisions relating to mental health. (BDR 40-486)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 19—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.

Nov. 21—From printer.

- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 7-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 624.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To printer.
- Apr. 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 909.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28—Senate Amendment No. 909 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 314.

Effective June 3, 2019, for the purposes of performing any preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

A.B. 67—Committee on Education

Summary—Revises provisions governing achievement charter schools. (BDR 34-335)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 20-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Nov. 26-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 68—Committee on Commerce and Labor

Summary—Revises provisions governing apprenticeships. (BDR 53-181)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Nov. 20-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.

Nov. 26—From printer.

- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 15-Waiver granted effective: April 12, 2019.
- May 28—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 997.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 38, Nays: 1, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- May 29—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 377.

Effective June 5, 2019.

- A.B. 69—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing residential confinement of violators of parole. (BDR 16-347)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Nov. 20-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Nov. 26-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 37.) To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 18—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 70—Committee on Government Affairs

Summary—Revises provisions governing the Open Meeting Law. (BDR 19-421) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the

- State: Yes.
- Nov. 20-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 26-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 577.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 647.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 31, Nays: 9, Excused: 2.) To printer.

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Apr. 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 878.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 30-Senate Amendment No. 878 not concurred in. To Senate.
- May 31—In Senate. Senate Amendment No. 878 not receded from. Conference requested. Conference Committee appointed by Senate. To Assembly.
- Jun. 1—In Assembly. Conference Committee appointed by Assembly. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Concur in Senate Amendment No. 878 and further amend. Conference report adopted by Assembly.
- Jun. 3—Conference report adopted by Senate. To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Fourth reprint. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 566.
- Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 71-Committee on Government Affairs

Summary—Makes various changes concerning expenditures related to disasters and emergencies. (BDR 31-349)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 20-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 26-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 116.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- Apr. 30—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- May 13-From committee: Do pass.
- May 14—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Finance. To committee. Exemption effective.
- Jun. 3—From committee: Do pass. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 567.

Sections 1, 2, 3, 5 to 9, inclusive, and 10 of this act effective June 12, 2019. Section 4 of this act effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 72—Committee on Education

Summary—Revises provisions governing turnaround schools. (BDR 34-336) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No. Nov. 20—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer. Nov. 26—From printer. 45

Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 73—Committee on Taxation
  - Summary—Provides for the creation of a temporary working group in Clark County to address issues relating to homelessness. (BDR S-461)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 20-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
  - Nov. 26-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 411.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: 1, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
  - May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
  - May 24—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 27-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 5-Chapter 336.

Effective June 3, 2019.

# A.B. 74-Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining

- Summary—Makes it unlawful for a person to engage in the business of buying, selling, trading or dealing in certain antlers or any head or skull of a big game mammal without first obtaining an antler dealer's license. (BDR 45-208)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 20—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Nov. 26-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 75—Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Revises provisions governing public employees' retirement. (BDR 23-466)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 20-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Nov. 26—From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 7-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 76—Committee on Health and Human Services
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to regional behavioral health policy boards. (BDR 39-470)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
  - Nov. 20—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Nov. 26-From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Feb. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 125.) To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
  - Apr. 23—Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 639.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To printer.
  - Apr. 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
  - May 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 709.) To printer.
  - May 17-From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint.
  - May 20—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 21—In Assembly.
  - May 27-Senate Amendment No. 709 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 5-Chapter 337.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 77-Committee on Commerce and Labor
  - Summary—Makes various changes to provisions governing the practice of optometry. (BDR 54-366)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 20-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Nov. 26-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 641.) Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. To printer. Waiver granted effective: April 23, 2019.
  - Apr. 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Chief Clerk's desk.
  - Apr. 30—Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Rereferred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
  - May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 897.) To printer.
  - May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.

- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk. Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1051.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To printer.
- Jun. 1—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. To Assembly. In Assembly.
- Jun. 3-Senate Amendment No. 1051 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 568.

Effective June 12, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on July 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 78—Committee on Education
  - Summary-Revises provisions governing charter schools. (BDR 34-339)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 20-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Nov. 26-From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 178.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
  - May 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 706.) To printer.
  - May 16—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 20—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 16, Nays: 4, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 21—In Assembly.
  - May 27-Senate Amendment No. 706 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 5-Chapter 338.

#### Effective June 3, 2019.

- A.B. 79—Committee on Taxation
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the collection of delinquent property taxes. (BDR 32-490)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Nov. 20-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
  - Nov. 26-From printer.
  - Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 598.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 2, Excused: 1.) To Senate.

- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 14, Nays: 6, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 138.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 80—Committee on Judiciary

- Summary—Makes various changes relating to the Nevada Sentencing Commission. (BDR 14-469)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 20-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Nov. 26-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 7-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 38.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 16-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 903.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10-Chapter 484.

Sections 9 and 12 of this act effective June 7, 2019. Sections 1 to 8, inclusive, 10, 11, and 11.5 of this act effective: (a) June 7, 2019, for the purposes of recruiting and selecting the Executive Director and employees of the Department of Sentencing Policy created by section 5 of this act and performing any other preliminary administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act; and (b) on October 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 81—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Makes various changes relating to the oversight and provision of legal representation of indigent defendants in criminal cases. (BDR 14-436)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Nov. 20-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Nov. 26-From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Mar. 7—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 615.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.

- 49
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee. Withdrawn from committee. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 632.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.

Apr. 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. Second reprint. To committee.

- May 24—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 902.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 27, Nays: 12, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- May 27—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1102.) To printer.
- Jun. 3—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Fourth reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 16, Nays: 4, Not voting: 1.) To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1102 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 10-Chapter 485.

Effective June 7, 2019, for the purposes of: (a) recruiting and selecting the Executive Director and employees of the Department of Indigent Defense Services created by section 9 of this act, and performing any other preliminary administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act; and (b) appointing members to the Board on Indigent Defense Services created by section 6 of this act. Members must be appointed by the Governor, the Majority Leader of the Senate, the Speaker of the Assembly, and the Chief Justice of the Supreme Court, as applicable, as soon as practicable and assume their positions on July 1, 2019. Effective October 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

A.B. 82—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections

Summary—Revises provisions relating to elections. (BDR 24-482)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Nov. 20—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.

Nov. 26-From printer.

Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 83—Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining

Summary—Makes various changes to provisions relating to wildlife. (BDR 45-210) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of

imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes. Nov. 21—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and

Mining. To printer.

Nov. 27-From printer.

- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 8-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. Nos. 97 and 267.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.

- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 139.

Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 84—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Provides for the issuance of state general obligation bonds to protect, preserve and obtain the benefits of the property and natural and cultural resources of the State of Nevada. (BDR S-326)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 21-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- Nov. 27-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Feb. 25-Notice of exemption.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 910.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: 1.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 10-Chapter 480.

Sections 9 and 10 of this act effective June 7, 2019. Sections 1 to 8.5, inclusive, of this act effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 85—Committee on Health and Human Services

Summary-Revises provisions governing mental health. (BDR 39-443)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 21—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.

Nov. 27-From printer.

- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 126.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 3-From committee: Do pass.
- May 6—Read second time.

- May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 66.
- Effective May 15, 2019.
- A.B. 86-Committee on Government Affairs

Summary—Revises provisions relating to governmental purchasing. (BDR 27-182) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Nov. 21-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.

Nov. 27-From printer.

- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Without recommendation, and rerefer to Committee on Ways and Means.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Apr. 22—Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 620.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 644.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To printer.
- Apr. 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 140.

Effective July 1, 2019.

## A.B. 87-Committee on Commerce and Labor

Summary—Increases the penalty for insurance fraud in certain circumstances. (BDR 57-410)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Nov. 21-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Nov. 27-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 88—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to public schools. (BDR 34-333)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Nov. 21-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- Nov. 27—From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 16-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 230.) To printer.

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Apr. 17—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 141.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

## A.B. 89-Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Revises provisions governing preferences provided to veterans relating to certain state employment. (BDR 23-162)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 24-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Jan. 30—From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 9.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 3—From committee: Do pass.
- May 6-Read second time.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 8—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 32.

Effective May 14, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on October 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 90—Committee on Commerce and Labor
  - Summary—Provides certain employees with the right to use sick leave to assist certain family members with medical needs. (BDR 53-169)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Jan. 24-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Jan. 30—From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 32.) To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
  - Apr. 17—Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 29, Nays: 12, Excused: 1.) To Senate.

- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 18—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 91—Committee on Judiciary

- Summary—Establishes provisions concerning the sterilization of protected persons. (BDR 13-173)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 24-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Jan. 30—From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 2-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 8-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 39.) To printer.
- Apr. 9-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint.
- Apr. 11—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 15—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Apr. 29-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 30—Read second time.
- May 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 3-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 8—Approved by the Governor.
- May 9-Chapter 17.
- Effective January 1, 2020.
- A.B. 92-Committee on Education
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the English Mastery Council. (BDR 34-393)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Jan. 24—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Jan. 30—From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Mar. 7—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 8—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
  - Apr. 15—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
  - May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 979.) To printer.
  - May 28—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
  - May 29—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 30—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Assembly.
  - May 31-In Assembly. To enrollment.

Jun. 2—Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 387. Effective June 5, 2019.

A.B. 93—Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to the Account for License Plates for the Support of the Preservation and Restoration of the Natural Environment of the Lake Tahoe Basin. (BDR 26-437)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Jan. 24—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Jan. 30-From printer.

54

- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 11-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 15—Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 8—From committee: Do pass.
- May 9-Read second time.
- May 10-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 13-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 27—Approved by the Governor.
- May 28-Chapter 168.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 94—Committee on Commerce and Labor

- Summary—Requires certain information concerning prescriptions of controlled substances to be provided to certain licensing boards and professionals who prescribe such controlled substances. (BDR 54-447)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 24-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Jan. 30—From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 95—Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining

- Summary-Revises provisions relating to water. (BDR 48-504)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 24—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Jan. 30—From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 8-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.

- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 48.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 10—From committee: Do pass.
- May 13—Read second time.
- May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
- May 23—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 11, Nays: 10.) To Assembly.
- May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 304.

Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 96—Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining
  - Summary—Requires the creation of the Historic Sites Passport Program as a pilot program. (BDR 33-505)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Jan. 24—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
  - Jan. 30-From printer.
  - Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
  - Mar. 7-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 49.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - May 31—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
  - Jun. 1-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 2-Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
  - Jun. 3—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 13-Chapter 589.

Effective June 12, 2019, for the purpose of performing any preparatory administrative tasks necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on July 1, 2019, for all other purposes. Section 1.2 of this act expires by limitation on January 1, 2021.

- A.B. 97—Committee on Health and Human Services
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to certain expenditures of money for public health. (BDR 40-529)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 24—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Jan. 30-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Feb. 25—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 98—Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to the convention center to be planned, constructed and operated by the Tahoe-Douglas Visitor's Authority. (BDR S-440)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Jan. 28-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Jan. 30—From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 29—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 1-Read second time.
- Apr. 2-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 9—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- Apr. 29—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 30-Read second time.
- May 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 3-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 9—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 21.
- Effective May 9, 2019.

# A.B. 99-Wheeler

- Summary—Requires that instruction in the founding principles of American government be specifically included in public schools. (BDR 34-132)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 28-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Jan. 30—From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 7—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 100—Sprinkle

- Summary—Revises provisions governing enhancement of penalties for committing assault and battery under certain circumstances. (BDR 15-159)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 28-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Jan. 30-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 7—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 101—Daly

- Summary—Authorizes a private plaintiff to bring an action for a declaratory judgment regarding a violation of state law or a local ordinance by certain governmental entities. (BDR 3-26)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Jan. 28—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Jan. 30-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 102-Ellison

- Summary—Enhances the criminal penalty for certain crimes committed against certain family members of first responders. (BDR 15-48)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 28-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Jan. 30-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 17—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 18-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 517.) To printer.
- Apr. 19—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 22—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 29—Approved by the Governor.
- May 30-Chapter 257.
- Effective October 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 103—Wheeler

- Summary—Makes certain changes relating to collective bargaining. (BDR 23-251) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the
- State: No. Jan. 28—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Jan. 30—From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 104—Swank

- Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Account for the Nevada Main Street Program. (BDR S-532)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Jan. 28-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- Jan. 30-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.

- Feb. 25—Notice of exemption.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 976.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 13, Nays: 8.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7-Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10—Chapter 486.
- Effective June 7, 2019.

# A.B. 105-Krasner

- Summary—Revises provisions governing parole. (BDR 16-19)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 28—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Jan. 30—From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 106-Krasner

- Summary—Makes an appropriation to Crisis Support Services of Nevada. (BDR S-688)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Jan. 28-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.

Jan. 30—From printer.

- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Feb. 25-Notice of exemption.
- Jun. 4-(No further action taken.)

# A.B. 107-Committee on Judiciary

- Summary—Establishes provisions relating to the electronic recording of certain custodial interrogations. (BDR 14-588)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 29-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Jan. 30-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 2—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 8-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 16.) To printer.
- Apr. 9-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint.
- Apr. 11—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 15—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.

58

May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.

May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.

May 24—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 142.

Effective October 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 108—Fumo

Summary—Revises provisions relating to state employment. (BDR 23-762) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Jan. 29—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.

Jan. 30—From printer.

Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.

- Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 109—Fumo

- Summary—Revises provisions governing credits awarded to reduce a sentence of imprisonment. (BDR 14-764)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Jan. 29-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

Jan. 30—From printer.

- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 16-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 40.) To printer.
- Apr. 17—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 18-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 110—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to minor traffic and related violations. (BDR 43-427)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
- Jan. 30-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 1-From printer.
- Feb. 4—Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 15-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 16-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 223.) To printer.
- Apr. 17—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 7—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 8-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 656.) To printer.
- May 9—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

May 10—In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 656 concurred in. To enrollment.
May 14—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
May 16—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 69.
Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 111—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Requires the Legislative Committee on Child Welfare and Juvenile Justice to conduct a study concerning the funding of the child welfare system in this State. (BDR S-451)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Jan. 30—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.

Feb. 1—From printer.

- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Feb. 25—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Mar. 25-From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 27—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1034.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To printer. From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 31—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 1—Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 3—From committee: Do pass. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 596.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

## A.B. 112—Committee on Judiciary

Summary—Revises provisions governing the Advisory Commission on the Administration of Justice. (BDR 14-589)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Jan. 30-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 1—From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 8-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15-Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 806.) To printer.

60

May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Not voting: 1.) To Assembly.

May 27—In Assembly.

- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 806 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.

```
Jun. 5-Chapter 339.
```

Sections 1, 2, 4 to 7, inclusive, and 8 effective July 1, 2019. Section 3 of this act becomes effective January 1, 2021.

#### A.B. 113-Titus

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the taxation of certain deliveries and transfers of firearms. (BDR 32-659)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 30-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Feb. 1—From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 29—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 1-Read second time.
- Apr. 2—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 9—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
- May 25-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.4, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 114-Ellison

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the prevention of suicide by pupils. (BDR S-647)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 31—Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Feb. 1-From printer.
- Feb. 4-Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 334.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 14—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.

May 22—Enrolled and delivered to Governor. May 23—Approved by the Governor. May 24—Chapter 125. Effective July 1, 2019.

# A.B. 115—Sprinkle

62

Summary—Provides a privilege to an organized committee of certain groups of physicians to refuse to disclose certain information. (BDR 4-556) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Jan. 31-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

Feb. 4-From printer. Read first time. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 116—Committee on Health and Human Services

- Summary—Provides for an actuarial study to determine the cost of revising certain Medicaid reimbursement rates. (BDR S-702)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 31-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Feb. 4-From printer. Read first time. To committee.
- Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 8-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 25.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 16-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

# A.B. 117-Committee on Judiciary

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to charitable gaming. (BDR 41-715)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Jan. 31-Prefiled. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 4-From printer. Read first time. To committee.
- Apr. 18—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. Nos. 332 and 563.) To printer.
- Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 38, Nays: 3, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 13-From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.
- May 15—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: 2.) To Assembly.
- May 20-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 28—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 179.
- Effective October 1, 2019.

- 63
- A.B. 118—Swank, Cohen, Duran, Fumo, Nguyen, Peters, Sprinkle and Watts Summary—Revises provisions relating to certain financial transactions and short-term loans. (BDR 52-621)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 6—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Feb. 7—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 119-Carrillo
  - Summary-Revises provisions governing workers' compensation. (BDR 53-605)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 11—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Feb. 12—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 120-Krasner, Hambrick and Spiegel
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to the crime of sex trafficking. (BDR 15-817) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 11-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Feb. 12—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 16-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 192.) To printer.
  - Apr. 17—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 24—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 143.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.

## A.B. 121-Daly

- Summary—Revises certain provisions relating to public officers and candidates for public office. (BDR 17-776)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 11—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Feb. 12—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 122—Committee on Health and Human Services
  - Summary—Requires the Department of Health and Human Services to study the feasibility of establishing certain assisted living facilities in rural areas of this State. (BDR S-100)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Feb. 11—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Feb. 12-From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 412.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 9—From committee: Do pass.
- May 10-Read second time.
- May 13-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 23—Approved by the Governor.
- May 24—Chapter 109.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

# A.B. 123-Munk

64

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the requirements concerning immunizations of pupils for purposes of enrollment in school. (BDR 34-593)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 11-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Feb. 12-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 124.) To printer.
- Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 18-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 124—Munk and Gorelow

- Summary—Requires a hospital or independent center for emergency medical care to provide certain information to a victim of sexual assault or attempted sexual assault. (BDR 40-591)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 11—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Feb. 12-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 17—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 18-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 154.) To printer.

- Apr. 19—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 22—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 3-From committee: Do pass.
- May 6—Read second time.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 15-Approved by the Governor. Chapter 63.

Effective May 15, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

A.B. 125—Neal, Flores and McCurdy

- Summary—Revises provisions governing bail. (BDR 14-542)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 11-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 12-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 15—Waiver granted effective: April 12, 2019.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 778.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 891.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 27, Nays: 12, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- May 27—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

A.B. 126—Bilbray-Axelrod, Backus, Fumo, Krasner and Neal

- Summary—Enacts provisions governing the procedures for changing the name of an unemancipated minor who is in the legal custody of a child welfare agency. (BDR 3-402)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 12-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 13—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 17.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 6-From committee: Do pass.
- May 7—Read second time.
- May 8-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 9-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 10—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 13-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 719.) To printer.
- May 21—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22—In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 719 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 340.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 127-Cohen, Fumo, Backus, Swank and Watts

Summary—Revises provisions governing testimony before governmental bodies. (BDR 19-272)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 12-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Feb. 13-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 128-Cohen, Swank and Yeager
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing vocational rehabilitation. (BDR 53-829) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 12—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Feb. 13—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 15-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 504.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - May 23—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 32, Nays: 8, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - May 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
  - May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 12, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - Jun. 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 13—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 14-Chapter 608.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 129-Munk, Benitez-Thompson and Monroe-Moreno
  - Summary—Requires certain first responders to receive certain training concerning persons with developmental disabilities. (BDR 40-157)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Feb. 12—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Feb. 13—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 413.) Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Chief Clerk's desk. Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 630.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To printer.
- Apr. 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 710.) To printer.
- May 16—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21-In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 710 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 341.
- Effective October 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 130—Committee on Health and Human Services

- Summary—Places the Nevada ABLE Savings Program entirely under the authority of the State Treasurer. (BDR 38-177)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 12—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Feb. 13—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 11-From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 12-Read second time.
- Mar. 13—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Mar. 14—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- Apr. 25—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 29-Read second time.
- Apr. 30—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 1-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 9-Approved by the Governor. Chapter 23.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 131—Committee on Health and Human Services

68

- Summary—Revises provisions governing facilities and services for adults with special needs. (BDR 40-170)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 13—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Feb. 14—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 26.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 3-From committee: Do pass.
- May 6-Read second time.
- May 7-Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 659.) To printer.
- May 8—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 9-In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 659 concurred in. To enrollment.
- May 10—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 51.

Effective May 15, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

A.B. 132—Neal, McCurdy and Flores

Summary-Revises provisions governing employment practices. (BDR 53-29)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 13—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Feb. 14—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 616.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 33, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 740.) To printer.
- May 21—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 858.) To printer.
- May 22—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 24—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 12, Navs: 8, Not voting: 1.) To Assembly.

May 27-In Assembly.

May 28—Senate Amendments Nos. 740 and 858 concurred in. To enrollment. Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 421.

Effective January 1, 2020.

- A.B. 133—Benitez-Thompson
  - Summary—Sets forth legislative findings and declarations concerning homeless youth. (BDR S-399)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 13—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Feb. 14-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 220.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
  - May 6-From committee: Do pass.
  - May 7—Read second time.
  - May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 9-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 10-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 52.

Effective May 15, 2019.

# A.B. 134-Backus, Krasner, Munk, Spiegel, Bilbray-Axelrod, Cohen,

Jauregui, Martinez, Peters, Swank, Tolles and Torres

Summary-Revises provisions governing privileges. (BDR 4-694)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 13-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 14-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 2—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 8-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 18.) To printer.
- Apr. 9-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint.
- Apr. 11—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 15—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Apr. 29—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 30—Read second time.
- May 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 3—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 8—Approved by the Governor.
- May 9-Chapter 18.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 135-Carrillo

Summary—Revises provisions governing easements. (BDR 22-545)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Feb. 13—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.

Feb. 14—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 136—Frierson, Benitez-Thompson, Carlton, McCurdy, Daly, Assefa, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo, Cohen, Duran, Flores, Fumo, Gorelow, Jauregui, Martinez, Miller, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Peters, Spiegel, Swank, Thompson, Torres, Watts and Yeager
  - Summary—Makes various changes relating to public construction. (BDR 28-145) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the
    - State: Yes.
    - Feb. 13-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
    - Feb. 14—From printer. To committee.
    - Mar. 11—From committee: Do pass.
    - Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
    - Apr. 25—From committee: Do pass.
    - Apr. 29—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
    - Apr. 30—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
    - May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
    - May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 12, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
    - May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
    - May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
    - May 28—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 174.

Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 137-Watts
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to certain polling places. (BDR 24-800) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the
  - State: Yes. Feb. 14—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and
  - Feb. 14—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Feb. 15—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 19-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 451.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
  - May 3-From committee: Do pass.
  - May 6-Read second time.
  - May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 8—In Assembly. To enrollment.

May 9—Enrolled and delivered to Governor. May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 33. Effective October 1, 2019.

A.B. 138—Sprinkle, Carrillo, Flores, Monroe-Moreno, Frierson, Assefa, Backus, Benitez-Thompson, Bilbray-Axelrod, Cohen, Daly, Duran, Fumo, Gorelow, Martinez, Miller, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Peters, Swank and Yeager

- Summary—Revises provisions governing workers' compensation. (BDR 53-708)
  Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 14—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Feb. 15—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 139—Bilbray-Axelrod, Backus, Fumo, Krasner, Munk, Swank and Tolles

Summary-Revises provisions relating to when minors may marry. (BDR 11-1)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Feb. 14-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 15-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 140.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 32, Nays: 8, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
- May 24—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 961.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 15, Nays: 4, Excused: 2.) To printer.
- May 25—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Assembly.
- May 27—In Assembly.
- Jun. 1-Senate Amendment No. 961 not concurred in. To Senate. In Senate.
- Jun. 3—Senate Amendment No. 961 not receded from. Conference requested. Conference Committee appointed by Senate. To Assembly. In Assembly. Conference Committee appointed by Assembly. To committee. From committee: Concur in Senate Amendment No. 961 and further amend. Conference report adopted by Assembly. Conference report adopted by Senate. To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 13—Chapter 569. Effective October 1, 2019.

A.B. 140-Committee on Judiciary

72

- Summary—Prohibits discrimination against certain persons in certain proceedings relating to children. (BDR 11-172)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 14—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 15-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. Nos. 300 and 595.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 24—Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 703.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Not voting: 1.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Assembly.
- May 27—In Assembly.
- May 30-Senate Amendment No. 703 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 6—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 437.

Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 141—Hardy, Roberts, Hafen and Leavitt

Summary—Prohibits a pharmacy benefit manager from imposing certain limitations on the conduct of a pharmacist or pharmacy. (BDR 57-947)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Feb. 14—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Feb. 15—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 17-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 18-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 229.) To printer.
- Apr. 19—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 22—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 739.) To printer.
- May 21—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.

- May 23—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 24—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 27—In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 739 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 315.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 142—Assemblymen Krasner, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Cohen, Duran, Gorelow, Hardy, Martinez, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Neal, Spiegel, Titus
  - and Yeager; Senators Spearman, Cancela, Harris and Seevers Gansert
    - Summary—Eliminates the statute of limitations for the prosecution of sexual assault in certain circumstances. (BDR 14-175)
      - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
      - Feb. 14-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
      - Feb. 15-From printer. To committee.
      - Apr. 17—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
      - Apr. 18-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 390.) To printer.
      - Apr. 19—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
      - Apr. 22—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
      - May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
      - May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
      - May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
      - May 23-In Assembly. To enrollment.
      - May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
      - May 31—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 263.
      - Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 143—Jauregui and Torres
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the Capitol Police Division of the Department of Public Safety. (BDR 27-942)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 14-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Feb. 15-From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Mar. 29-From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 1—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 144—Assemblymen Jauregui, Carrillo, Duran, Flores, Martinez and Torres; Senator Denis
  - Summary—Proposes to exempt sales of diapers from sales and use taxes and analogous taxes upon approval by the voters. (BDR 32-275)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 14-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Feb. 15-From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 145-Miller, Assefa, Neal and Munk

74

- Summary—Revises provisions governing school safety. (BDR 34-23)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 14-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Feb. 15-From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 146—Miller, Assefa, Bilbray-Axelrod, Daly, Duran, Fumo, Gorelow, Munk and Peters
  - Summary—Creates the Nevada Office of the Inspector General. (BDR 18-2)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of
  - imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes. Feb. 14—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Feb. 15—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 147—Assemblymen Titus, Carlton, Neal, Kramer, Krasner, Assefa, Benitez-Thompson, Edwards, Ellison, Gorelow, Hafen, Hansen, Hardy, Leavitt, Miller, Munk, Roberts, Spiegel, Tolles and Wheeler; Senator Woodhouse
  - Summary—Authorizes a physician assistant or advanced practice registered nurse to perform certain services. (BDR 40-85)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Feb. 18—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 12—From committee: Do pass.
  - Mar. 13—Read second time.
  - Mar. 14—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - Mar. 15—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
  - Apr. 30—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - May 1-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 649.) To printer.
  - May 2-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint.
  - May 3—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 6-In Assembly.
  - May 7-Senate Amendment No. 649 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - May 8-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 26.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.
#### A.B. 148—Fumo

- Summary-Revises provisions governing plea agreements. (BDR 14-121)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 18-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 16-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 389.) Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. To printer.
- Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Chief Clerk's desk.
- Apr. 24-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.2, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 149—Assemblyman Fumo; Senator Ohrenschall

- Summary-Abolishes capital punishment. (BDR 15-774)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 18—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 150—Committee on Health and Human Services

- Summary—Provides for a study of ways to improve the outcomes for certain persons who leave the custody of an agency which provides child welfare services upon reaching the age of 18 years. (BDR S-453)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Feb. 18—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 256.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 954.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1105.) To printer.
- Jun. 3—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1105 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10-Chapter 487.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 151—Committee on Health and Human Services
  - Summary—Provides for the protection of children who are victims of commercial sexual exploitation. (BDR 38-457)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Feb. 18—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 8-From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
  - Apr. 15—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
  - May 7-From committee: Do pass.
  - May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - May 9—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
  - May 24—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 890.) To printer. From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint.
  - May 25—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Assembly.
  - May 27-In Assembly.
  - May 29-Senate Amendment No. 890 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 5-Chapter 316.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 152—Assemblymen Monroe-Moreno, Cohen, Fumo, Peters and Swank; Senators Cancela and Spearman
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to cultural resources and certain grave sites. (BDR 33-868)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Feb. 18—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 18-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 519.) To printer.
  - Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 38, Nays: 3, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
  - May 15—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 22—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 23—Approved by the Governor.

#### 77

May 24—Chapter 110. Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 153—Fumo, Bilbray-Axelrod, Assefa, Cohen, Duran, Gorelow, Jauregui, McCurdy, Monroe-Moreno, Torres and Watts

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the storage of firearms. (BDR 15-119)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Feb. 18-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 18—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 388.) To printer.
  - Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 32, Nays: 9, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.

May 18—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 154—Roberts, Leavitt, Kramer, Hafen, Hansen, Hardy, Krasner, Sprinkle, Titus and Wheeler
  - Summary—Revises certain requirements relating to secondhand dealers. (BDR 54-625)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Feb. 18-From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 12—From committee: Do pass.
  - Mar. 13-Read second time.
  - Mar. 14—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - Mar. 15—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
  - Apr. 17-From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 18—Read second time.
  - Apr. 19—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - Apr. 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Apr. 29-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 1—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 8.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 155—Torres, McCurdy, Assefa, Neal, Bilbray-Axelrod, Backus, Benitez-Thompson, Cohen, Duran, Flores, Frierson, Fumo, Gorelow,
  - Jauregui, Martinez, Miller, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Nguyen and Swank
    - Summary—Revises provisions governing the eligibility requirements for grants awarded under the Silver State Opportunity Grant Program. (BDR 34-674)
    - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
    - Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
    - Feb. 18—From printer. To committee.

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 16-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 84.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 18-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1045.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- May 31—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee. From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 2—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 606.

#### Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 156—Committee on Health and Human Services
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the education of a child who is in need of protection. (BDR 38-458)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Feb. 18-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 17—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 18-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 221.) To printer.
  - Apr. 19—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 22—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
  - May 6—From committee: Do pass.
  - May 7-Read second time.
  - May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 9—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 10-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 53.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 157-Assemblymen Hambrick, Tolles, Ellison, Krasner, Edwards,
  - Kramer, Leavitt, Roberts and Wheeler; Senators Pickard and Parks
    - Summary—Establishes provisions relating to certain services for and resources concerning victims of human trafficking. (BDR 18-141)
    - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
    - Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
    - Feb. 18-From printer. To committee.
    - Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
    - Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.

- Apr. 15—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 72.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 16-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 6-From committee: Do pass, as amended.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 8—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 158—Assemblymen Hambrick, Krasner, Ellison, Kramer, Leavitt and Wheeler; Senators Hansen, Parks and Pickard
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing criminal procedures for certain juvenile offenders who are also victims of certain crimes. (BDR 14-143)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Feb. 18-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 73.) To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 18—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 159—Assemblymen Assefa, Watts, McCurdy, Thompson, Torres, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Cohen, Daly, Duran, Flores, Fumo, Gorelow, Miller, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Swank and Yeager; Senator Cancela
  - Summary—Establishes the Governor's Advisory Council on Food Security within the Department of Health and Human Services. (BDR 18-830)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Feb. 18—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 160—Assemblywomen Cohen, Swank and Spiegel; Senators Spearman and Scheible

Summary—Revises provisions governing the Commission on Tourism. (BDR 18-24) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Feb. 18—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 161—Assemblymen Hansen, Leavitt, Bilbray-Axelrod, Cohen, Edwards, Hardy, Kramer, Roberts, Swank, Titus and Watts; Senator Scheible
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing common-interest communities. (BDR 10-705)

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Feb. 18-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 375.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 37, Nays: 3, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 24—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 422.

Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 162—Assemblymen Daly, Benitez-Thompson, Fumo, Jauregui and Monroe-Moreno; Senator Cannizzaro
  - Summary—Revises various provisions relating to governmental administration. (BDR 18-777)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Feb. 18—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 163—Assemblymen Watts, Cohen, Nguyen, Peters and Swank; Senators Brooks and Scheible

- Summary-Revises provisions governing water conservation. (BDR 48-798)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Feb. 18—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 137.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 14—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 682.) To printer.
- May 15—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 14, Nays: 6, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21—In Assembly.

May 27—Senate Amendment No. 682 concurred in. To enrollment.

- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 5-Chapter 342.

Effective June 3, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

# A.B. 164-Yeager

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to marijuana. (BDR 40-619)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 18-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 16-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 41.) To printer.
- Apr. 17—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 34, Nays: 7, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 10-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 13-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 667.) To printer.
- May 14—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 15, Nays: 5, Not voting: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 24—In Assembly.
- Jun. 2-Senate Amendment No. 667 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 371.

Sections 1, 3, 13, and 14 of this act effective on October 1, 2019. Sections 2 and 4 to 12.7, inclusive, of this act effective on January 2, 2020. Sections 7 and 8 of this act expire by limitation on the date on which the provisions of 42 U.S.C. § 666 requiring each state to establish procedures under which the state has authority to withhold or suspend, or to restrict the use of professional, occupational, and recreational licenses of persons who: (a) have failed to comply with a subpoena or warrant relating to a proceeding to determine the paternity of a child or to establish or enforce an obligation for the support of a child; or (b) are in arrears in the payment for the support of one or more children, are repealed by the Congress of the United States.

- A.B. 165—Yeager, Jauregui, Peters and Swank
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to civil liability for causing the injury or death of certain pets. (BDR 3-126)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.

Feb. 18—From printer. To committee.

82

- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 166—Assemblymen Tolles and Roberts; Senators Pickard and Spearman
  - Summary-Revises provisions relating to prostitution. (BDR 15-861)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Feb. 18—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 18—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 301.) To printer.
  - Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 2, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 805.) To printer.
  - May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 27-In Assembly.
  - May 28-Senate Amendment No. 805 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 423.

Effective June 5, 2019.

- A.B. 167—Hafen, Titus, Leavitt, Ellison, Hansen, Hardy, Roberts, Tolles and Wheeler
  - Summary—Authorizes the possession of a handgun in a motor vehicle that is on the property of certain educational entities or child care facilities in certain circumstances. (BDR 15-97)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Feb. 18-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 168—Thompson and Torres

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the discipline of pupils. (BDR 34-539)
  Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Feb. 18-From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 245.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General
  - File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 914.) To printer.

May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.

83

- Jun. 1—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1072.) To printer.
- Jun. 2—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: 1.) To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1072 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 559.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 169—Assemblymen Monroe-Moreno, Miller, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo, Benitez-Thompson, Assefa, Backus, Carlton, Cohen, Duran, Frierson, Gorelow, Hansen, Jauregui, Krasner, Martinez, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Peters, Spiegel, Swank, Thompson, Torres and Yeager; Senators Ratti, Cannizzaro, Harris, Cancela, Dondero Loop, Scheible, Seevers Gansert, Spearman and Woodhouse
  - Summary—Establishes the Maternal Mortality Review Committee. (BDR 40-712)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 117.) To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
  - Apr. 25-From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 29-Read second time.
  - Apr. 30—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 1-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor.
  - May 7—Chapter 9.

Effective May 3, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

A.B. 170—Assemblymen Spiegel, Frierson, Carlton, Assefa, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Fumo, Martinez, Munk, Nguyen, Peters, Smith and Watts; Senators Ratti, Cannizzaro, Cancela, Spearman, Kieckhefer, Hammond, Hardy, Scheible, Seevers Gansert, Washington and Woodhouse

Summary—Revises provisions relating to health insurance coverage. (BDR 57-278)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 506.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: 1, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 3-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 6-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 655.) To printer.
- May 7—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 8-In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 655 concurred in. To enrollment.
- May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 61.

Effective May 15, 2019, for the purpose of performing any preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 171—Bilbray-Axelrod and Ellison
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to the admission to state parks and recreational areas in this State by certain veterans. (BDR 35-4)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
  - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 16-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 17—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 224.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 18-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

# A.B. 172-Spiegel

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the settlement of certain claims under policies of motor vehicle insurance. (BDR 57-129)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 173—Carrillo, Duran, Flores and Martinez (by request)
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to the repair of motor vehicles. (BDR 57-835) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.

Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 174—Assemblymen Thompson, Duran, Carrillo, Fumo, Spiegel, Assefa, Backus, Benitez-Thompson, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carlton, Cohen, Daly, Edwards, Ellison, Flores, Frierson, Gorelow, Hafen, Hambrick, Hansen, Hardy, Jauregui, Kramer, Krasner, Leavitt, Martinez, McCurdy, Miller, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Peters, Roberts, Smith, Swank, Titus, Tolles, Torres, Watts, Wheeler and Yeager; Senators Parks, Ratti, Cancela, Harris, Brooks, Cannizzaro, Denis, Dondero Loop, Goicoechea, Hammond, Hansen, Hardy, Kieckhefer, Ohrenschall, Pickard, Scheible, Seevers Gansert, Settelmeyer, Spearman, Washington and Woodhouse
  - Summary—Establishes the Nevada Interagency Advisory Council on Homelessness to Housing. (BDR 18-94)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 15-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 16-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 232.) To printer.
  - Apr. 17—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
  - May 16-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - May 20-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 760.) To printer.
  - May 21—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 22-In Assembly.
  - May 27-Senate Amendment No. 760 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 5-Chapter 343.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.

# A.B. 175-Peters

- Summary—Revises provisions governing environmental health specialists. (BDR 54-669)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 18—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 217.) To printer.
- Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 33, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Senate.

- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
- May 24—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: 2.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 344.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 176—Assemblymen Yeager, Benitez-Thompson, Krasner and Monroe-

Moreno; Senator Cannizzaro

- Summary-Enacts the Sexual Assault Survivors' Bill of Rights. (BDR 14-87)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Feb. 25—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 572.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 915.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1085.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1085 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10-Chapter 478.

Sections 40.5, 41.5, and 43 of this act effective July 1, 2019. Sections 1 to 36, inclusive, and 42 of this act effective (a) June 7, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act; and (b) on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes. Sections 37, 38, and 39 of this act effective January 1, 2021.

A.B. 177—Yeager

Summary—Revises provisions governing short-term lessors of vehicles. (BDR 43-88)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 109.) To printer.
- Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 3—From committee: Do pass.
- May 6-Read second time.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 34.

Effective May 14, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2021, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 178—Swank, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carlton, Cohen, Daly, Ellison, Flores, Hansen, Kramer, McCurdy, Peters, Roberts, Spiegel, Torres, Watts and
  - Yeager
    - Summary—Provides for transferable tax credits for the rehabilitation of historic buildings. (BDR 32-297)
    - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
    - Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
    - Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
    - Apr. 8-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
    - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 315.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
    - Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
    - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 179-Swank, Bilbray-Axelrod, Cohen, Daly, Ellison, Flores, Kramer,

McCurdy, Peters, Roberts and Torres

- Summary-Revises provisions relating to public works. (BDR 28-622)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 180—Backus
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the transportation of certain children to school. (BDR 34-692)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption.

88

Apr. 24-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.2, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 181—Assemblymen Assefa, McCurdy, Fumo, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carlton, Carrillo, Cohen, Duran, Flores, Gorelow, Jauregui, Martinez, Miller, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Nguyen, Spiegel, Thompson, Torres, Watts and Yeager; Senator Harris Summary—Revises provisions governing employment attendance practices.
  - (BDR 53-833) (BDR 53-833)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 96.) To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
  - May 3-From committee: Do pass.
  - May 6—Read second time.
  - May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 65.

Effective May 15, 2019.

- A.B. 182—Assemblymen Peters, Watts, Bilbray-Axelrod, Miller, Assefa, Carlton, Carrillo, Cohen, Daly, Duran, Frierson, Fumo, Gorelow, Hardy, Jauregui, Leavitt, Martinez, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Nguyen, Roberts, Spiegel, Swank, Thompson, Tolles and Torres; Senators Brooks, Cancela, Hammond, Hansen, Ohrenschall, Parks, Pickard, Seevers Gansert and Washington
  - Summary—Designates neon as the official state element of the State of Nevada. (BDR 19-670)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 11—From committee: Do pass.
  - Mar. 12-Read second time.
  - Mar. 13—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Mar. 14—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
  - Apr. 8-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 9-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 157.) To printer.
  - Apr. 10—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - Apr. 11—In Assembly.
  - Apr. 15-Senate Amendment No. 157 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Apr. 16-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

89

Apr. 22—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 4. Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 183—Assemblymen Monroe-Moreno, Assefa, Frierson, Thompson, Flores, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carlton, Carrillo, Cohen, Duran, Fumo, McCurdy, Miller, Munk, Spiegel and Watts; Senators Brooks, Harris and Cancela

Summary—Prohibits certain correctional services from being provided by private entities. (BDR 16-290)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.

Apr. 16-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 44.) To printer.

Apr. 17—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 29, Nays: 12, Excused: 1.) To Senate.

Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.

May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.

May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 12, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.

May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.

May 24—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

May 28—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 178.

Sections 1 to 5, inclusive, and 7 of this act effective July 1, 2019. Section 3 of this act expires by limitation on June 30, 2022. Section 6 of this act effective on July 1, 2022.

A.B. 184-Miller, Benitez-Thompson, Monroe-Moreno, Fumo, McCurdy and Thompson

and Thompson

Summary-Revises provisions relating to security guards. (BDR 54-929)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.

Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.

Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 185—Spiegel, Bilbray-Axelrod, Benitez-Thompson, Cohen, Duran, Fumo, Jauregui, McCurdy, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Swank, Thompson and Watts

Summary—Providing for a study concerning certain health benefits. (BDR S-277)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.

Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.

Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.

- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 503.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 186—Assemblymen Thompson, Miller, Bilbray-Axelrod, Watts, Assefa, Fumo, Munk and Spiegel; Senators Ohrenschall, Harris and

# Woodhouse

- Summary-Makes various changes related to elections. (BDR 24-678)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 55.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 23, Nays: 17, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 12, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 30—Vetoed by the Governor. Returned to Assembly with Governor's veto message. Bill read. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

### A.B. 187-Spiegel, Bilbray-Axelrod, Duran, Fumo and Munk

Summary-Revises provisions governing the safety of children. (BDR 43-128)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 188-Ellison

- Summary—Revises requirements for the issuance of annual permits for entering, camping and boating in state parks and recreational areas. (BDR 35-649)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 189—Martinez, Carrillo, Bilbray-Axelrod, Duran, Flores, Gorelow, Munk, Nguyen, Swank, Torres and Watts
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to warrants for the search of a person. (BDR 14-958)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 15-From committee: Do pass.
  - Mar. 18-Read second time.
  - Mar. 19—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - Mar. 20—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - Apr. 29—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 30-Read second time.
  - May 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 3—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 9—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 22.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 190—Assemblymen Daly, McCurdy, Carrillo, Fumo, Flores, Assefa, Backus, Benitez-Thompson, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carlton, Cohen, Duran, Frierson, Gorelow, Jauregui, Martinez, Miller, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Peters, Smith, Spiegel, Swank, Thompson, Torres, Watts
  - and Yeager; Senators Parks, Ohrenschall, Cancela and Denis
    - Summary—Revises provisions relating to certain construction. (BDR 28-637) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
    - Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
    - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
    - Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
    - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 233.) To printer.
    - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 29, Nays: 12, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
    - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
    - May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
    - May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 12, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
    - May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
    - May 22—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
    - May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 132.
    - Effective July 1, 2019. Sections 26 and 27 of this act expire by limitation on December 31, 2025.

92 Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- A.B. 191—Assemblymen Kramer, Titus, Benitez-Thompson, Carrillo, Hafen, Hambrick, Hansen, Leavitt and Roberts; Senator Hardy
  - Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Division of Public and Behavioral Health of the Department of Health and Human Services to award grants to provide Mobile Outreach Safety Team services in certain counties. (BDR S-667)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
  - Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Feb. 25-Notice of exemption.
  - Jun. 4-(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 192—Assemblymen McCurdy, Assefa, Yeager, Fumo, Flores, Backus, Carrillo, Frierson, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Nguyen, Swank, Thompson

and Watts; Senators Cancela and Parks

- Summary—Establishes a procedure when certain offenses are decriminalized. (BDR 14-319)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 18-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 194.) To printer.
- Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 37, Nays: 3, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 29—Approved by the Governor.
- May 30-Chapter 256.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 193—Flores, Benitez-Thompson, Gorelow, Martinez, Peters, Torres and Watts
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing driver authorization cards. (BDR 43-896) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 8-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
  - Apr. 15—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 110.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.

93

Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee. Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

- A.B. 194—Assemblymen Tolles, Roberts, Carrillo, Gorelow, Hansen, Hardy, Krasner, Leavitt, Nguyen, Spiegel, Thompson and Titus; Senators Seevers Gansert, Kieckhefer, Spearman and Pickard
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the Nevada Early Childhood Advisory Council. (BDR 38-862)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 155.) To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
  - Apr. 25-From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 29-Read second time.
  - Apr. 30—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 8—Approved by the Governor.
  - May 9-Chapter 10.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 195—Flores, Neal, Daly, Hafen, Kramer, Krasner and Torres
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing crimes against property. (BDR 15-130)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 16-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 42.) To printer.
  - Apr. 17—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 22—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 23—Approved by the Governor.
  - May 24-Chapter 128.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 196—Frierson, Thompson, Spiegel, Benitez-Thompson, Monroe-Moreno, Munk and Torres
  - Summary—Makes an appropriation for incentives for teachers who currently teach at Title I schools and underperforming schools. (BDR S-144)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
  - Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Feb. 25-Notice of exemption.

94

- Jun. 1—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1079.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 38, Nays: None, Excused: 3, Vacant: 1.) To printer. From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 10-Chapter 488.

Effective June 7, 2019.

A.B. 197—Flores, Benitez-Thompson and Watts

Summary—Revises provisions relating to consumer practices. (BDR 52-899)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.

Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 198—Assemblymen Leavitt, Roberts, Hansen and Hardy; Senators Hardy and Hammond

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the sale or lease of certain real property owned by the Department of Transportation. (BDR 35-953)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 376.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 18-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 199—Assemblymen Leavitt, Hardy and Roberts; Senators Hardy and Hammond

Summary—Revises provisions relating to career and technical education. (BDR 34-954)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 122.) Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. To printer.
- Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Chief Clerk's desk.
- Apr. 24-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.2, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 200—Gorelow

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to the use of cellular devices while driving. (BDR 43-845)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 201-Assemblymen Roberts, Leavitt, Carlton, Carrillo, Hafen, Kramer

#### and Tolles; Senators Hammond and Settelmeyer

- Summary—Revises provisions governing certain traffic laws. (BDR 43-604)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 387.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: 1, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14—Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 23—Approved by the Governor.
- May 24—Chapter 129.
- Effective October 1, 2019.

# A.B. 202-Ellison

Summary—Authorizes the possession of a handgun in a motor vehicle that is on the property of a community college under certain circumstances. (BDR 15-652) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 203—Flores, Fumo, Assefa, Benitez-Thompson, Gorelow, Martinez, Nguven, Peters, Torres and Watts
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to bail in certain criminal cases. (BDR 14-127)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 204—Assemblymen Hardy, Leavitt and Titus; Senators Hardy and Hammond
  - Summary-Revises provisions relating to health care. (BDR 54-932)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 502.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
  - May 13-From committee: Do pass.
  - May 14-Read second time.
  - May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 21—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 133.

Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 205—Gorelow, Duran, Martinez and Nguyen

- Summary—Makes various changes concerning pest management in public schools. (BDR 34-844)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 83.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 38, Nays: 2, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass.
- May 20-Read second time.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.

May 24—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 13, Nays: 6, Excused: 2.) To Assembly.

May 27-In Assembly. To enrollment.

Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 5-Chapter 317.

Effective June 3, 2019, for the purposes of developing an integrated pest management policy pursuant to section 3 of this act; appointing chief and subordinate integrated pest management coordinators pursuant to section 4 of this act; and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act. Effective January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

#### A.B. 206—McCurdy, Carrillo and Fumo

Summary—Revises provisions relating to emergency management. (BDR 36-864) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 25—From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 27-Read second time.
- Mar. 29—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 1—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 13-From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 23—Approved by the Governor.
- May 24-Chapter 111.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 207—Frierson, Benitez-Thompson, Assefa and Monroe-Moreno

Summary—Revises various provisions relating to business entities. (BDR 7-146) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 43.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Apr. 29—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 30—Read second time.
- May 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 3-In Assembly. To enrollment.

May 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
May 8—Approved by the Governor.
May 9—Chapter 19.
Effective October 1, 2019.

A.B. 208-Edwards

98

Summary—Revises provisions governing education. (BDR 34-122)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the

State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.

Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.

Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.

Feb. 25—Notice of eligibility for exemption.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 209-Edwards

- Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Secretary of State to prepare for the 2020 elections. (BDR S-558)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Feb. 25-Notice of exemption.
- Jun. 4-(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 210—Edwards

Summary—Revises provisions related to veterans. (BDR 34-125)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.

Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 592.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.

- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 211-Edwards

Summary—Makes various changes concerning domestic relations. (BDR 11-123) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Feb. 25—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 212-Assemblymen Hansen, Edwards, Hafen, Leavitt, Miller, Monroe-

Moreno and Titus; Senator Pickard

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the confidentiality of personal information of certain persons. (BDR 20-620)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.

- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 234.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 21-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 134.

Effective May 25, 2019.

- A.B. 213—Assemblymen Hansen, Edwards, Hafen, Leavitt and Titus; Senator Pickard
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the issuance of restricted drivers' licenses to certain pupils. (BDR 43-706)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 214—Assemblymen Kramer, Bilbray-Axelrod, Cohen, Edwards, Hafen,

- Roberts, Swank and Tolles; Senators Kieckhefer, Parks and Settelmeyer
  - Summary—Makes an appropriation for a feasibility study of the development of the historic structures, buildings and other property and any artifact resources of the Nevada State Prison. (BDR S-535)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
  - Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
  - Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
  - Feb. 25—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 104.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 16-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 215—Assemblymen Kramer, Edwards, Hafen, Leavitt, Roberts, Spiegel and Tolles; Senators Parks and Settelmeyer
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to document preparation services. (BDR 19-666)
    - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
    - Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
    - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
    - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 216—Assemblymen Tolles, Thompson, Leavitt, Kramer, Assefa, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo, Duran, Fumo, Gorelow, Hafen, Hardy, Munk, Nguyen and Yeager; Senators Hardy, Pickard and Seevers Gansert
  - Summary—Requires the establishment of a database of information relating to funding opportunities for higher education. (BDR 18-858)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 68.) To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
  - Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 627.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To committee.
  - May 30—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
  - May 31—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - Jun. 2-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 3—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 370.

Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 217—Assemblymen Tolles, Leavitt, Kramer and Roberts; Senators Pickard, Hardy and Seevers Gansert
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to firearms. (BDR 15-860)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 218—Hafen, Kramer, Leavitt, Ellison, Hansen, Hardy, Roberts and Titus

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to education savings accounts. (BDR 31-850) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Feb. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 219-Torres, Flores, Assefa, Carrillo, Daly, Duran, Fumo, Gorelow,

- Summary—Makes various changes relating to education. (BDR 34-673)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 557.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: 1, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 707.) To printer.
- May 16—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Finance. To committee. Exemption effective.
- Jun. 3—From committee: Do pass. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 707 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 17-Chapter 629.

Effective June 14, 2019.

# A.B. 220-Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Requires the issuance of bonds for environmental improvement projects in the Lake Tahoe Basin. (BDR S-435)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Feb. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 7—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Mar. 25-From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 27—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
- Apr. 25-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 29—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 40, Navs: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 30—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 27—Approved by the Governor.

Jauregui, Martinez, McCurdy, Munk, Nguyen, Peters and Watts

May 28—Chapter 167. **Effective July 1, 2019.** 

#### A.B. 221—Committee on Judiciary

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to gaming employees. (BDR 41-716) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No. Feb. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 22—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 45.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Apr. 29—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 30—Read second time.
- May 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 3—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 8—Approved by the Governor.
- May 9-Chapter 20.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

### A.B. 222—Committee on Judiciary

- Summary-Revises provisions relating to specialty courts. (BDR 14-842)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 19.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 804.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 913.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To printer.
- May 25—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment Nos. 804 and 913 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 2-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 388.

Effective June 5, 2019.

#### A.B. 223-Neal

- Summary—Requires the Department of Health and Human Services to seek a federal waiver to provide certain dental care for persons with diabetes. (BDR 38-544) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Feb. 22—From printer. To committee.
- Feb. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 219.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 28—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 992.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- May 29—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 379.

Effective July 1, 2019.

# A.B. 224-Neal

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the NV Grow Program. (BDR S-28) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Feb. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Feb. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Feb. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 17—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 18—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 121.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 19-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
- May 28—From committee: Rerefer to Committee on Finance. Rereferred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: 2.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.

Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

Jun. 13-Chapter 570. Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 225-Committee on Commerce and Labor

Summary-Revises provisions relating to health insurance. (BDR 57-937) Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Feb. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Feb. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 226—Dalv

- Summary-Prohibits certain entities or persons from requiring another person to undergo implantation of a microchip or other permanent identification marker. (BDR 15-25)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 22-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 25—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 46.) To printer.
- Apr. 16-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17-In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 22-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 767.) To printer.
- May 23-From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 24—In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 767 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 345.

Effective October 1. 2019.

# A.B. 227—Munk and Krasner

Summary-Revises provisions governing sexual assault. (BDR 15-837)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Feb. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Feb. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 228—Committee on Health and Human Services
  - Summary-Expands the jurisdiction of the Office of the State Long-Term Care Ombudsman to protect persons receiving services from certain additional entities. (BDR 38-171)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 27-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.

Feb. 28-From printer. To committee.

Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.

104

- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 613.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 6—From committee: Do pass.
- May 7-Read second time.
- May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 9-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 10-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 54.

Effective May 15, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

#### A.B. 229-Swank, Carlton, Cohen, Ellison, Fumo, Peters and Titus

- Summary—Requires the establishment of a technical advisory program for the protection and preservation of certain buildings and structures. (BDR 33-299)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 27—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Feb. 28—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 103.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 18-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 28—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 3—From committee: Do pass. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 15, Nays: 6.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 597.

Sections 2 and 3 of this act effective July 1, 2019. Section 1 of this act effective on: (a) July 1, 2019, for the purposes of compiling a list of persons qualified as technical advisers for the technical advisory program, adopting regulations, and performing any other administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act; and (b) January 1, 2021, for all other purposes.

106 Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- A.B. 230—Swank, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo and Leavitt
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing historic preservation. (BDR 22-298) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 27-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Feb. 28—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 69.) To printer.
  - Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
  - May 13—From committee: Do pass.
  - May 14-Read second time.
  - May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 14, Nays: 7.) To Assembly.
  - May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 29—Approved by the Governor.
  - May 30—Chapter 181.

Effective July 1, 2019.

### A.B. 231-Carrillo and Daly

Summary-Revises provisions governing automobile emissions. (BDR 40-836)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 27—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Feb. 28-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 108.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 3-From committee: Do pass.
- May 6-Read second time.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 35.

Effective May 14, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on October 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

107

- A.B. 232-Nguyen, Yeager, Monroe-Moreno, Benitez-Thompson, Carlton and Frierson
  - Summary—Makes various changes to provisions governing hospitals. (BDR 40-158) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 1—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Mar. 4-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 11—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time.
  - Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 34, Nays: 6, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
  - May 20—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - May 21—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 742.) To printer.
  - May 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 23-In Assembly.
  - May 28-Senate Amendment No. 742 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 424.
  - Effective June 5, 2019.
- A.B. 233—Assemblymen Kramer, Hardy and Hafen; Senators Goicoechea,

Parks and Settelmeyer

- Summary—Revises provisions related to water. (BDR 48-45)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 1—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Mar. 4-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 266.) To printer.
- Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor.
- May 28-Chapter 155.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 234—Monroe-Moreno, Benitez-Thompson, Fumo, Assefa, Duran, Gorelow, Munk, Peters, Thompson, Watts and Yeager
  - Summary—Makes various changes relating to the Program for Child Care and Development. (BDR 38-305)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 1—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Mar. 4-From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 12—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 414.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 887.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5-Approved by the Governor. Chapter 380.

Effective June 5, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on July 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

# A.B. 235—Thompson

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the Nevada Advisory Commission on Mentoring. (BDR 34-149)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Mar. 1-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 4-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 82.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 28—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 974.) To printer.
- May 29—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 31—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 1—Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 3—From committee: Do pass. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 17—Chapter 636. Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 236—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Makes various changes related to criminal law and criminal procedure. (BDR 14-564)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 1-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 4—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 1—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 11-Waiver granted effective: April 9, 2019.
  - May 21-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - May 22—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 723.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - May 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 962.) To printer.
  - May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - Jun. 2—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1107.) To printer.
  - Jun. 3—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1126.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 19, Nays: 2.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Fourth reprint. To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment Nos. 1107 and 1126 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 17-Chapter 633.

Sections 133.3, 133.5, 133.7, and 137 of this act effective July 1, 2019. Sections 1 to 133, inclusive, and 134 to 136, inclusive, of this act effective July 1, 2020.

- A.B. 237-Munk
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to out-of-pocket expenses for teachers and other educational personnel. (BDR 34-608)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
  - Mar. 4-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means.
  - Mar. 5—Action of referral rescinded. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 6—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 12-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 17—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 102.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 18-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

- A.B. 238-Carrillo
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing bullying and cyber-bullying of pupils. (BDR 34-105)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 5-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 6-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 239—Committee on Health and Human Services

- Summary-Revises provisions relating to controlled substances. (BDR 54-703)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 5—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 6-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 509.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 13-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 14-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 685.) To printer.
- May 15—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22-In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 685 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 346.
- Effective June 3, 2019.

# A.B. 240-Assemblymen Daly, Peters, Benitez-Thompson, Kramer, Krasner

and Tolles; Senators Ratti and Kieckhefer

- Summary—Requires representatives from certain counties and cities to meet jointly and prepare reports addressing the orderly management of growth in their region. (BDR S-1043)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 6-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 7-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 47.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 38, Nays: 3, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: 1, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.

May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.

May 24-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 144.

# Effective July 1, 2019, and expires by limitation on December 31, 2023.

- A.B. 241-Wheeler, Ellison, Kramer, Edwards, Leavitt and Roberts
  - Summary—Revises the commerce tax as it applies to certain motor vehicle dealers. (BDR 32-15)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 11-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.

Mar. 12—From printer. To committee.

- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 242—Assemblymen Cohen, Frierson and Ellison; Senator Goicoechea
  - Summary—Makes various changes relating to regional commercial air service in this State. (BDR 18-1024)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
  - Mar. 11-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
  - Mar. 12—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 605.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee. Withdrawn from committee. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 608.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To printer.
  - Apr. 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
  - May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
  - May 24—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 27—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 5-Chapter 347.
  - Effective June 3, 2019.

A.B. 243—Ellison and Titus

- Summary-Revises provisions relating to victims of crime. (BDR 15-653)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 11-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 12-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 244-Kramer

- Summary—Allows the imposition of a property tax in certain counties to fund capital projects of the school district based on the recommendations of an advisory committee and voter approval. (BDR S-1008)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 11-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Mar. 12-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 317.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 32, Nays: 9, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 809.) To printer.
- May 21—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
- May 24—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.

May 27—In Assembly.

May 28-Senate Amendment No. 809 concurred in. To enrollment.

Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 425.

Effective June 5, 2019. Section 1 of this act expires by limitation on April 2, 2022.

# A.B. 245—Assemblymen Edwards, Wheeler, Roberts, Ellison and Leavitt; Senators Parks and Hardy

- Summary—Requires the waiver of certain fees for certain veteran-owned businesses. (BDR 7-124)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 11—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 12-From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 29-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 1-Read second time.
- Apr. 2-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 8—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
- Jun. 4-(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 246—Assemblymen Wheeler, Leavitt, Nguyen, Roberts, Yeager, Assefa, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo, Cohen, Duran, Edwards, Flores, Gorelow, Hafen, Hardy, Jauregui, Krasner, Martinez, McCurdy, Miller, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Peters, Swank, Tolles, Torres and Watts; Senators Hammond and Pickard

Summary—Revises provisions relating to business entities. (BDR 18-996) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes. Mar. 11—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer. Mar. 12-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

113

# A.B. 247—Frierson, Monroe-Moreno, Thompson, Yeager, Benitez-Thompson, Backus, Jauregui and Swank

Summary—Makes various changes relating to the care of children. (BDR 38-289)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 12—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Mar. 13—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 415.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.

May 18—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 248—Frierson, Monroe-Moreno, Flores, Jauregui, Neal, Swank and Thompson

- Summary—Prohibits a settlement agreement from containing provisions that prohibit or restrict a party from disclosing certain information under certain circumstances. (BDR 2-1004)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 12-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 13-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 18—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 303.) To printer.
- Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 34, Nays: 7, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 145.

Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 249-Watts

Summary—Provides for the creation of land banks. (BDR 22-799)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.

Mar. 12—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.

Mar. 13—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 250—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Legislative Fund for certain members of the Legislative Committee on Public Lands to attend informational meetings and tours in Washington, D.C., during the 2019-2020 interim. (BDR S-508)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Mar. 12-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- Mar. 13-From printer. To committee. Notice of exemption.
- May 29—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1022.) To printer.
- May 30—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10-Chapter 489.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

# A.B. 251—Assemblymen Gorelow, Assefa, McCurdy, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo, Duran, Martinez, Miller, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Thompson,

- Torres and Yeager: Senators Parks, Scheible and Spearman
  - Summary—Expands the employers subject to provisions prohibiting certain unlawful employment practices. (BDR 53-1046)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 13—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Mar. 14—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 252—Assemblymen Benitez-Thompson, Carlton, Assefa, Carrillo and Wheeler; Senators Kieckhefer and Parks
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to providers of community-based living arrangement services. (BDR 39-656)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 13—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Mar. 14-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 17—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 18-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 254.) To printer.
  - Apr. 19—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.

- Apr. 22—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 21—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 744.) To printer.
- May 22—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23-In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 744 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 5—Chapter 348.

Sections 7, 7.5, and 23 of this act effective June 3, 2019. Sections 10 to 22, inclusive, of this act effective January 1, 2020.

- A.B. 253—Munk and Monroe-Moreno
  - Summary—Provides for the establishment of the Prekindergarten Improvement and Expansion Program. (BDR 34-1012)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 13-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 14—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 25—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 254—Neal, Assefa, Duran, Flores, Gorelow and Thompson
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to sickle cell disease and its variants. (BDR 40-20)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 13—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Mar. 14-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 416.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
  - May 20-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - May 21-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 743.) To printer.
  - May 22—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 23-In Assembly.
  - May 27-Senate Amendment No. 743 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 5-Chapter 349.

Effective June 3, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on October 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 255—Assemblymen Titus, Wheeler, Hafen, Ellison, Kramer, Edwards, Hansen, Hardy, Krasner, Leavitt, Roberts and Tolles; Senators Settelmever and Seevers Gansert
  - Summary-Revises provisions relating to permits to carry concealed firearms. (BDR 15-84)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 13-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 14—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 256—Titus
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing legislative measures that may be requested for a regular legislative session. (BDR 17-83)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 13—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Mar. 14—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 12-Exempt pursuant to Joint Standing Rule 14.6, subsection 4(a).
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 257—Assemblymen Krasner, Bilbray-Axelrod, Spiegel, Assefa, Cohen, Hambrick and Wheeler; Senators Ohrenschall, Settelmeyer, Kieckhefer
  - and Seevers Gansert
    - Summary—Provides for the establishment of the Nevada State Holocaust Museum. (BDR 33-1039)
    - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
    - Mar. 13—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
    - Mar. 14—From printer. To committee.
    - Mar. 31-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
    - Apr. 19-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
    - Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 545.) To printer.
    - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
    - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

# A.B. 258-Assemblymen Thompson, Duran, Assefa, Gorelow, Martinez,

# Torres and Yeager; Senator Dondero Loop

- Summary—Makes changes relating to the provision of special education in public schools. (BDR 34-760)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 13-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 14-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 246.) To printer.
- Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.

- Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 9—From committee: Do pass.
- May 10-Read second time.
- May 13-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 28—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 172.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

# A.B. 259-Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections

Summary—Revises provisions relating to elections. (BDR 24-951)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 13—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Mar. 14-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 151.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 30, Nays: 10, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 18-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 260-Roberts, Hafen, Hardy, Leavitt and Tolles

- Summary—Revises provisions governing mental health. (BDR 4-1031)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 14—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 15—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 15—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 16-Read second time.
- Apr. 17—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 28—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 29—Approved by the Governor.

May 30—Chapter 182. Effective May 29, 2019.

- A.B. 261—Krasner, Bilbray-Axelrod, Edwards, Ellison, Hafen, Hansen, Hardy, Roberts and Wheeler
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to the safety of children in public schools. (BDR S-590)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 14-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 15-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 336.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
  - May 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 708.) To printer.
  - May 16—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 20—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 21—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 22-In Assembly.
  - May 27-Senate Amendment No. 708 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 426.

Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 262-Wheeler and Ellison

Summary—Revises provisions relating to the custody of children. (BDR 11-131)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 14-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 15-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 11—Withdrawn from committee. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
- May 28—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 977.) To printer.
- May 29—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

# A.B. 263—Kramer and Benitez-Thompson

Summary—Revises provisions governing private activity bonds. (BDR 30-91)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 14—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.

Mar. 15-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

119

- A.B. 264—Assemblymen Peters, Flores, Assefa, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo, Duran, Fumo, Gorelow, Hafen, Hardy, Leavitt, Martinez, McCurdy, Munk, Neal and Smith: Senator Scheible
  - Summary—Makes various changes relating to relations between state agencies and Indian nations or tribes. (BDR 18-671)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 14—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Mar. 15-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 364.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 978.) To printer.
  - May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
  - May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - Jun. 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 3—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 8—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 10-Chapter 529.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 265—Assemblymen Peters, Swank and Watts; Senators Brooks,

Goicoechea and Scheible

Summary—Requires the Desert Research Institute to conduct a study concerning water treatment and recycling. (BDR S-901)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Mar. 14—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.

- Mar. 15-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 24-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.2, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 266-Bilbray-Axelrod

Summary—Revises provisions governing the sealing of records relating to evictions. (BDR 3-809)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Mar. 14-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

Mar. 15-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.

Apr. 16-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 74.) To printer.

Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Apr. 17—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 6-From committee: Do pass.
- May 7-Read second time.
- May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 9-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 10-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 55.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 267—Assemblymen Yeager, Fumo, McCurdy, Flores, Backus, Cohen, Daly, Hansen, Krasner, Miller, Nguyen, Peters, Torres and Watts; Senators Brooks, Hansen and Ohrenschall
  - Summary—Provides compensation to certain persons who were wrongfully convicted. (BDR 3-657)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 14-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 15-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 195.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - May 16-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - May 20—Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 697.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
  - May 21—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - Jun. 1—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1063.) To printer.
  - Jun. 2—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1063 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 17-Chapter 632.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.

# A.B. 268-Carrillo

- Summary-Revises provisions related to vital statistics. (BDR 40-1036)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 14—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Mar. 15—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# 120

- 121
- A.B. 269—Assefa, Watts, Benitez-Thompson, Daly, Duran, Fumo, Gorelow, Martinez, Munk and Thompson
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing elections. (BDR 24-834)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Mar. 18—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 270-Peters

- Summary-Revises provisions related to transportation. (BDR 22-579)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 18-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 18-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 394.) To printer.
- Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: 1, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: 1, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 146.

Effective October 1, 2019.

# A.B. 271-Peters

Summary-Revises provisions relating to call centers. (BDR 53-900)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 18-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 501.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 972.) To printer.

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1086.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1103.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Fourth reprint. To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendments Nos. 1086 and 1103 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10—Chapter 490.

122

Effective June 7, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 272—Roberts, Hafen, Hansen, Leavitt, Nguyen and Yeager
  - Summary—Requires law enforcement agencies in certain counties to participate in the National Integrated Ballistic Information Network. (BDR 15-603)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 18-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 18—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 304.) To printer.
  - Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 13—From committee: Do pass.
  - May 14-Read second time.
  - May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 22—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 24—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 28—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 176.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.

# A.B. 273-Neal

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to local governmental financial administration. (BDR 31-1069)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.

123

Mar. 18-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 274—Neal, Torres and Watts

Summary—Revises provisions relating to governmental administration. (BDR 18-86) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 18-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 371.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 25—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 147.
- Effective May 25, 2019.
- A.B. 275—Assemblymen Torres, Watts, Assefa, Flores, Carrillo, Duran, Fumo, Jauregui, Martinez, McCurdy, Monroe-Moreno, Neal and Spiegel;
  - Senators Denis, Parks, Cancela and Harris
    - Summary—Makes various changes relating to professional and occupational licensing. (BDR 54-676)
    - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
    - Mar. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
    - Mar. 18-From printer. To committee.
    - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 618.) To printer.
    - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 642.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 29, Nays: 11, Excused: 2.) To printer.
    - Apr. 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
    - May 21—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 738.) To printer.
    - May 22—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: 2.) To Assembly.
    - May 23—In Assembly.
    - May 27-Senate Amendment No. 738 concurred in. To enrollment.
    - Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
    - Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 17-Chapter 627.

Effective June 14, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and performing any preliminary administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act and on July 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

# A.B. 276-Miller

- Summary—Creates the Nevada State Teacher Recruitment and Retention Advisory Task Force. (BDR 34-1062)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 18-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 181.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 18-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 955.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 29—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 30—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Assembly.
- May 31-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 2—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 389.

Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 277—Fumo, Bilbray-Axelrod, Jauregui, Assefa, Backus, Carrillo, Gorelow, Martinez, McCurdy, Munk, Nguyen, Peters and Watts
  - Summary—Requires school districts to establish, through negotiations with an employee organization, a program to increase the salaries of teachers and other employees. (BDR 34-1045)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 18—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 29-Withdrawn from committee. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. To committee.
  - Mar. 31—Notice of exemption.
  - Jun. 4-(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 278—Fumo and Nguyen

Summary-Revises provisions governing criminal justice. (BDR 3-120)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 15-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 18-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 279—Swank
  - Summary—Creates the Office of Project Management within the Department of Administration. (BDR 18-1021)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 15—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Mar. 18—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 280—Flores, Bilbray-Axelrod, Kramer and Smith

- Summary—Revises provisions governing document preparation services. (BDR 19-254)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 378.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 13-From committee: Do pass.
- May 14—Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor.
- May 28-Chapter 156.
- Effective May 25, 2019.

# A.B. 281-Flores, Torres, Watts, Fumo, Assefa, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo,

# Duran, Martinez, McCurdy, Munk and Nguyen

Summary—Restricts certain state and local law enforcement agencies from performing certain actions relating to immigration enforcement. (BDR 14-898) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government; No. Effect on the State: No.

Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 15—Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Apr. 24-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.2, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 282—Assemblymen Spiegel, Cohen and Fumo; Senators Pickard and Woodhouse
  - Summary—Revises the Charter of the City of Henderson. (BDR 24-939)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.

126

- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 461.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 2, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 21-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 839.) To printer.
- May 23—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 24—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Assembly.
- May 27—In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 839 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 350.
- Sections 5,  $\overline{7}$ , and 8 of this act become effective June 3, 2019. If sections 26, 29, and 30 of Assembly Bill No. 50 of the 80th Session of the Nevada Legislature are not enacted into law and the question set forth in subsection 2 of section 5 of this act is approved by the voters of the City of Henderson, sections 1, 2, 3, 4, and 6 of this act become effective upon the completion of the canvass of the election described in subsection 1 of section 5 of this act by the City Council pursuant to section 5.100 of the Charter of the City of Henderson. If sections 26, 29, and 30 of Assembly Bill No. 50 of the 80th Session of the Nevada Legislature are enacted into law and the question set forth in subsection 2 of section 5 of this act is approved by the voters of the City of Henderson, If section 5 of this act is approved by the voters of the City of Henderson, sections 1, 2, 3, 4, and 6 of this act become effective upon the completion of the Nevada Legislature are enacted into law and the question set forth in subsection 2 of section 5 of this act is approved by the voters of the City of Henderson, sections 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 of this act become effective upon the completion of the canvass of the election described in subsection 1 of section 5 of this act by the City Council pursuant to section 5.100 of the Charter of the City of Henderson.
- A.B. 283—Assemblymen Leavitt, Ellison, Hardy and Roberts; Senators Hardy, Hammond and Settelmever
  - Summary—Authorizes the board of county commissioners of certain counties to provide for reimbursements to be made to retailers of motor vehicle fuel and special fuel for certain fuel taxes imposed in those counties. (BDR 32-955)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
  - Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 284—Monroe-Moreno

Summary—Revises provisions governing the alternative route to licensure of certain teachers who teach pupils with certain disabilities. (BDR 34-1010)
Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.

127

Mar. 19—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 285—Frierson

- Summary—Enacts provisions relating to a mental or physical examination of certain persons in a civil action. (BDR 4-1027)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 15-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 16-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 196.) To printer.
- Apr. 17—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 34, Nays: 7, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 14, Nays: 7.) To Assembly.
- May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 28—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 29—Approved by the Governor.
- May 30-Chapter 180.

#### Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 286-Frierson and Backus
  - Summary—Makes various changes relating to trusts and estates. (BDR 2-1028) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 19-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 305.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 728.) To printer.
  - May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 27—In Assembly.
  - May 28—Senate Amendment No. 728 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 5-Chapter 309.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 287-Spiegel
  - Summary—Imposes certain requirements on the amount of pay an employer of practitioners of applied behavior analysis must provide to such practitioners from reimbursement received from Medicaid. (BDR 38-1078)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Mar. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 288—Spiegel

- Summary—Makes various changes relating to services provided by the Department of Motor Vehicles. (BDR 43-938)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 393.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 2, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 769.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 769 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 310.

Effective June 3, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on October 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 289—Assemblymen Thompson, Peters, Spiegel, Carrillo, Fumo, Gorelow, McCurdy, Torres and Watts; Senators Denis, Dondero Loop, Harris and Woodhouse
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to the subject area of reading. (BDR 34-93) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 337.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.

- May 28—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 950.) To printer.
- May 29—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 11, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- Jun. 1—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1071.) To printer.
- Jun. 2—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 17, Nays: 4.) To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1071 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 17-Chapter 634.

Effective June 14, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on July 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

#### A.B. 290—Jauregui

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to occupational safety and health. (BDR 53-286)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 500.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 6-From committee: Do pass, as amended.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 8—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 21—From committee: Do pass.
- May 22—Read second time.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 29—Approved by the Governor.
- May 30-Chapter 183.

Effective May 29, 2019, for the purposes of performing any preparatory administrative tasks and adopting any regulations necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

A.B. 291—Jauregui

Summary-Revises provisions relating to public safety. (BDR 3-759)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes. Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.

- Apr. 22-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 386.) To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 13, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24-In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 18—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)
- May 20-Waiver granted effective: May 17, 2019.
- May 30-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1027.) To printer.
- May 31-From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 12, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Assembly. In Assembly.
- Jun. 1-Senate Amendment No. 1027 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 17-Chapter 622.

Sections 25 to 28, inclusive, 31, and 32 of this act effective June 14, 2019. Sections 1 to 24, inclusive, 29, and 30 of this act effective January 1, 2020.

# A.B. 292-Fumo

130

Summary-Revises provisions governing criminal procedure. (BDR 14-765) Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of

imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes. Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 293-Torres

Summary—Revises provisions governing the discipline of pupils. (BDR 34-672)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.

Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 294-Torres, Benitez-Thompson, Backus, Flores, Frierson, Jauregui, Martinez, Munk, Nguyen, Peters and Watts

Summary-Makes various changes concerning graduation requirements for certain pupils who experience instability concerning residence. (BDR 34-1022)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 295—Assemblymen Bilbray-Axelrod, Munk, Peters, Fumo, Torres, Carlton, Carrillo, Flores, Martinez, Miller, Nguyen, Swank and Watts; Senators Cancela, Brooks, Harris, Parks and Scheible

Summary-Revising provisions governing sexuality education in public schools. (BDR 34-811)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 296—Edwards
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to governmental administration. (BDR 31-557)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Mar. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 11—From committee: Without recommendation, and rerefer to Committee on Ways and Means.
  - Apr. 15—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 297-Martinez

- Summary—Revises provisions governing fire safety equipment. (BDR 42-1051) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 570.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 24—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 948.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 27, Nays: 12, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- May 27—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on General File.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 13, Nays: 8.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 8—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10-Chapter 526.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

Mar. 19—From printer. To committee.

- A.B. 298-Backus
  - Summary—Requires an agency which provides child welfare services to adopt a plan for the recruitment and retention of foster homes. (BDR 38-1061)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Mar. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 417.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - May 7-From committee: Do pass, as amended.
  - May 8—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - May 9—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
  - May 21-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - May 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 856.) To printer.
  - May 23—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 24-In Assembly.
  - May 28-Senate Amendment No. 856 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 5-Chapter 351.

# Effective July 1, 2019.

# A.B. 299-Backus

- Summary-Revises provisions governing certain powers of attorney. (BDR 13-691)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 197.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
- May 23—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 892.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 892 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor. Jun. 5—Chapter 352. Effective October 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 300–Miller

Summary-Makes various changes relating to veterans. (BDR 37-95)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 235.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 31—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 1-Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 2—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 6—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 433.

Effective July 1, 2019.

# A.B. 301—Benitez-Thompson

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to jails. (BDR 16-769)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 385.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 696.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 696 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 353.
- Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 302—Cohen, Monroe-Moreno and Roberts
  - Summary—Creates the Emergency Response Employees Mental Health Commission. (BDR 40-274)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Mar. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 303—Wheeler and Yeager

- Summary-Revises provisions relating to kratom products. (BDR 52-1055)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 611.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 29, Nays: 12, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20-Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 800.) To printer.
- May 21—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
- May 24—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 800 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5-Approved by the Governor. Chapter 429.
- Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 304—Miller, Fumo, Assefa, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo, Backus, Benitez-Thompson, Carlton, Daly, Duran, Flores, Gorelow, Jauregui,

Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Nguyen, Peters, Swank, Torres and Yeager

- Summary—Revises requirements relating to class sizes in public schools. (BDR 34-930)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 338.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.

135

- May 14—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 24—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 29—Approved by the Governor.
- May 30—Chapter 184.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 305—Flores, Benitez-Thompson, Jauregui, Munk, Peters and Torres
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to certain financial transactions. (BDR 56-1060)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 508.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee. Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 306—Bilbray-Axelrod, Miller, Backus, Assefa, Carrillo, Daly, Duran, Edwards, Ellison, Flores, Fumo, Hardy, Jauregui, Kramer, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Nguyen, Peters, Swank, Torres, Watts and Wheeler
  - Summary—Enacts provisions to assist veteran-owned businesses to create cooperatives. (BDR 7-288)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Mar. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 307—Flores, Fumo, Torres, Nguyen, Assefa, Benitez-Thompson, Duran, Jauregui and Peters
  - Summary—Establishes provisions governing the use of a gang database by a local law enforcement agency. (BDR 14-897)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 198.) To printer.

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 826.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 17, Nays: 4.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 826 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 354.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 308—Monroe-Moreno, Fumo, Bilbray-Axelrod, Assefa, Benitez-Thompson, Cohen, Miller, Munk and Torres
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to the modified business tax. (BDR 32-867)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
  - Mar. 19—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 8-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 309-Frierson

136

- Summary—Makes various changes relating to state financial administration. (BDR 34-886)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- Mar. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 25-Notice of exemption.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 958.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1123.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 12, Nays: 9.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1123 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 535.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

# A.B. 310-Frierson

Summary—Revises provisions regarding the manner in which prescriptions are given to pharmacies. (BDR 54-885)

- 137
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 560.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 737.) To printer.
- May 21—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23—In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 737 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 355.

Effective June 3, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2021, for all other purposes.

#### A.B. 311—Krasner

- Summary—Makes appropriations for certain programs of postgraduate medical education. (BDR S-701)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer. Notice of exemption.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

# A.B. 312—Krasner

Summary—Revises provisions relating to standardized examinations provided to pupils at public schools in this State. (BDR 34-828)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 313—Tolles, Titus and Leavitt

Summary—Establishes an occupational licensing database for certain professions. (BDR 18-859)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.

- Mar. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

Summary—Revises provisions governing education. (BDR 34-1057)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.

Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 315—Assefa, Miller, Munk, Fumo, Bilbray-Axelrod, Flores, Neal and Torres

- Summary—Requires the expungement of all records relating to the wrongful arrest of a person in certain circumstances. (BDR 14-831)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 306.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.

May 18-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 316—Assemblymen Tolles, Roberts, Hansen, Leavitt and Ellison; Senators Seevers Gansert, Brooks, Cancela, Denis, Hammond, Hardy,

# Settelmeyer, Spearman and Washington

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to driving under the influence of alcohol or a prohibited substance. (BDR 43-312)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 353.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 40, Nays: 1, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 14—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 683.) To printer.
- May 15—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23—In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 683 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

A.B. 314-Tolles

Jun. 6—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 436. Effective June 6, 2019.

# A.B. 317-Carlton

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the licensing and operation of certain medical facilities. (BDR 40-1034)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Mar. 20—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 418.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 37, Nays: 4, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 745.) To printer.
- May 21—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23—In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 745 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 17-Chapter 617.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 318—Tolles, Hardy, Hafen, Leavitt, Roberts, Hansen, Krasner and Titus
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to workforce development. (BDR 34-315) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 20—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 319—Assemblymen Tolles, Yeager, Roberts, Hansen, Hardy, Kramer, Leavitt and McCurdy; Senators Kieckhefer, Denis, Seevers Gansert and Brooks
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing professional licensing. (BDR 54-314)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 231.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.

### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 28—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 991.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- May 29—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31-Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
- Jun. 1—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1050.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted. To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. To Assembly. In Assembly.
- Jun. 3-Senate Amendment No. 1050 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10—Chapter 491.

Sections 1 to 19, inclusive, 20 to 85.5, inclusive, and 86 of this act effective July 1, 2019. Sections 13 and 14 of this act expire by limitation on December 31, 2019. Sections 19.1 to 19.9, inclusive, of this act effective January 1, 2020.

#### A.B. 320-Carrillo

140

Summary—Revises provisions governing commercial motor vehicles. (BDR 43-255) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 395.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- May 15-Notice of exemption.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on General File.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10-Chapter 492.
- Effective January 1, 2020.

# A.B. 321-Tolles

Summary—Revises provisions relating to renewable energy systems. (BDR 58-313) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- 141
- A.B. 322—Monroe-Moreno, Fumo, Torres, Bilbray-Axelrod, Thompson, Cohen and McCurdy
  - Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Eighth Judicial District to support the operation of juvenile assessment centers. (BDR S-713)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 25—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 11—Withdrawn from committee. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
  - May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 981.) To printer.
  - May 28—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - Jun. 2—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 10—Chapter 493.

Effective June 7, 2019.

A.B. 323-Ellison, Roberts and Wheeler

- Summary—Revises provisions governing state administration. (BDR 17-49)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8—Exempt pursuant to subsection 4 of Joint Standing Rule 14.6.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

# A.B. 324-Ellison

- Summary—Creates provisions governing emergency 911 services. (BDR 43-47) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure.
  - To printer.
- Mar. 20—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 31-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 325—Fumo, Flores, Neal, McCurdy, Carrillo, Martinez, Peters and Thompson
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to bail. (BDR 14-118) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No. Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

Mar. 20—From printer. To committee. Apr. 15-Waiver granted effective: April 12, 2019. Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

A.B. 326—Assemblymen McCurdy, Peters, Fumo, Wheeler, Roberts, Bilbray-Axelrod, Daly, Duran, Flores, Jauregui, Monroe-Moreno, Neal,

#### Swank, Watts and Yeager; Senator Cancela

- Summary-Provides for tax credits for certain business entities that invest in certain fresh food retailers located in underserved communities and similar areas. (BDR 18-318)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 16-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 363.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 18-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 30-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1028.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 36, Nays: 4, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3-Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: 1.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 17-Chapter 631.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 327-Hansen, Kramer, Leavitt, Edwards, Ellison, Roberts, Tolles and Wheeler

Summary-Revises provisions relating to abortion. (BDR 40-1058)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 328—Gorelow

Summary-Revises provisions relating to physician assistants. (BDR 54-847) Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 329-Miller

Summary—Revises provisions governing administrative regulations. (BDR 18-946) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.

- Mar. 20—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 626.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 18—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 330-Miller

Summary-Revises provisions relating to certain crimes. (BDR 15-931)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 331—Yeager

- Summary—Creates the Outdoor Education and Recreation Grant Program. (BDR 35-89)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 268.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 956.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on General File.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 605.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 332—Edwards
  - Summary—Makes various changes relating to the enhancement of school and classroom safety. (BDR 34-616)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 333—Cohen, McCurdy, Jauregui, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo, Ellison, Gorelow, Leavitt, Monroe-Moreno, Nguyen, Roberts, Smith,
  - Watts, Wheeler and Yeager
    - Summary—Provides for the issuance of "Vegas Strong" specialty license plates. (BDR 43-273)
    - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
    - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
    - Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
    - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 352.) To printer.
    - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
    - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
    - May 8-From committee: Do pass.
    - May 9-Read second time.
    - May 10-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
    - May 13-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
    - May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
    - $May \ 15 \\ Taken from \ General \ File. \ Placed \ on \ General \ File \ for \ next \ legislative \ day.$
    - May 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
    - May 20-In Assembly. To enrollment.
    - May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
    - May 23—Approved by the Governor.
    - May 24-Chapter 103.
    - Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 334-Jauregui
  - Summary—Makes various changes relating to the Board of Medical Examiners. (BDR 54-943)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 8—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
  - Apr. 15—Read second time.
  - Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.

- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day. Action of placement on General File for next legislative day rescinded. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.

May 24—In Assembly. To enrollment.

- May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 29—Approved by the Governor.

May 30-Chapter 185.

Effective July 1, 2019.

# A.B. 335—Jauregui and Hafen

Summary-Revises provisions relating to real property. (BDR 10-287)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 420.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor.
- May 28-Chapter 157.

Sections 3, 5, and 7 of this act effective May 25, 2019. Sections 1, 2, 3.5, and 6 of this act effective on January 1, 2020.

#### A.B. 336—Flores

Summary—Establishes provisions relating to certain victims of crime. (BDR 16-46) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 18—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 19—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 199.) To printer.
- Apr. 22-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from
  - General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 24—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Assembly.

May 27—In Assembly. To enrollment.

- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 17-Chapter 628.

146

Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 337-Martinez, Carlton, Backus and Carrillo

Summary—Revises provisions governing railroads. (BDR 58-957)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 351.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 29, Nays: 12, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 3-From committee: Do pass.
- May 6-Read second time.
- May 7-Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 13, Nays: 8.) To Assembly.
- May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 15-Approved by the Governor. Chapter 64.
- Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 338—Assemblymen Wheeler, Kramer, Ellison, Assefa, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carrillo, Cohen, Edwards, Fumo, Gorelow, Hafen, Hansen, Hardy, Krasner, Leavitt, Martinez, McCurdy, Munk, Peters, Roberts, Swank, Tolles and Yeager; Senators Spearman, Ohrenschall, Kieckhefer, Brooks, Cancela, Hammond, Hansen, Pickard, Seevers Gansert and Settelmeyer (by request)
  - Summary—Revises requirements for the operation of a motor vehicle by a young driver. (BDR 43-600)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- 147
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 345.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 975.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Rerefer to Committee on Finance. Rereferred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10—Chapter 494.

Sections 1 to 10.5, inclusive, 11, and 12 of this act effective: (a) June 7, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act; and (b) on July 1, 2020, for all other purposes. Section 10.7 of this act effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 339—Assemblymen Carrillo, Bilbray-Axelrod, Watts, McCurdy, Assefa, Daly, Duran, Flores, Nguyen, Tolles and Torres; Senator

Ohrenschall

Summary—Revises provisions relating to wages paid to certain persons who participate in job and day training services. (BDR 39-104)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.

Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 340—Hambrick, Wheeler, Titus, Ellison and Kramer

- Summary—Makes various changes concerning the acquisition and use of opioid antagonists by schools. (BDR 40-849)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 15—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 16—Read second time.
- Apr. 17—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: 1, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.

Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- May 20—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 746.) To printer.
- May 21—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 24—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 27—In Assembly.
- Jun. 4-(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 341-Daly

148

- Summary—Enacts provisions relating to the compensation of certain school nurses. (BDR 34-636)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 31-Notice of exemption.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 342—Assemblymen Roberts, Hafen, Leavitt, Edwards, Gorelow, Kramer, Krasner, Monroe-Moreno, Nguyen and Watts; Senators Hammond and Spearman
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing pupils who are children of military personnel. (BDR 34-624)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 16-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 180.) To printer.
  - Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
  - May 6-From committee: Do pass.
  - May 7-Read second time.
  - May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 9-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 10-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 56.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 343—Monroe-Moreno, Gorelow, Jauregui, Neal and Roberts
  - Summary—Establishes provisions relating to mental health. (BDR 34-866)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 20—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 344-Carlton
  - Summary—Makes various changes to modernize the provision of cellular coverage. (BDR 58-838)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 350.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 636.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To printer.
  - Apr. 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
  - May 3—From committee: Do pass.
  - May 6—Read second time.
  - May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 36.

Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 345-Frierson, Benitez-Thompson, Jauregui and Yeager
  - Summary-Makes various changes relating to elections. (BDR 24-873)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Mar. 20—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. Nos. 532 and 583.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 24-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - May 28—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 929.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
  - May 31—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 1—Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1080.) Rereferred to Committee on Finance. To printer.
  - Jun. 2—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. To committee. From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 13, Nays: 8.) To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1080 concurred in. To enrollment.

Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 17-Chapter 619.

Sections 148.8 and 152 of this act effective June 14, 2019. Sections 1 to 148, inclusive, 149, 150, and 151 of this act effective June 14, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations, passing any ordinances, and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes. Sections 148.4, 148.5, and 148.6 of this act effective July 1, 2019.

## A.B. 346—Gorelow, Munk, Flores and Martinez

Summary—Revises provisions governing health care facilities and child care facilities. (BDR 40-846)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 419.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Apr. 24-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.2, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 347-Neal, Flores and Torres

Summary—Revises provisions governing business associations. (BDR 7-554) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 236.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 28—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 173.
- Effective May 28, 2019.
- A.B. 348-Gorelow, Munk, Assefa, Flores, Martinez and McCurdy
  - Summary—Makes various changes related to working conditions at certain medical facilities. (BDR 53-843)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.

- 151
- Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 603.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 29, Nays: 12, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Without recommendation. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
- May 21—Taken from Secretary's desk. Rereferred to Committee on Finance. To committee. Exemption effective.
- Jun. 3—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1109.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 13, Nays: 8.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1109 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 571.

Sections 1 to 19.4, inclusive, 20, and 21 of this act effective: (a) June 12, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act; and (b) on July 1, 2020, for all other purposes. Section 19.6 of this act becomes effective: (a) June 12, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act becomes effective: (a) June 12, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act; and (b) on July 1, 2021, for all other purposes.

#### A.B. 349—Frierson

- Summary—Prohibits sexual conduct between a law enforcement officer and a person who is under arrest or is currently detained by any law enforcement officer. (BDR 15-1003)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 18-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 20—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 16-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 200.) To printer.
- Apr. 17—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 18-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 350—Bilbray-Axelrod and Nguyen

Summary—Revises provisions relating to higher education. (BDR 34-1054) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes. Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.

## 152 Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

Mar. 20—From printer. To committee.

Mar. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 351-Krasner, Yeager, Hardy, Roberts and Wheeler

Summary-Revises provisions relating to shampoo technologists. (BDR 54-174)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Mar. 19—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.

Mar. 20—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 352—Assemblymen Hardy, Kramer, Tolles, Edwards, Ellison, Hafen, Krasner, Leavitt, Roberts and Wheeler; Senators Hammond, Hardy and Pickard

Summary-Revises provisions governing certain mortgages. (BDR 52-698)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes. Mar. 19—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.

Mar. 20—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 353-Swank

Summary—Revises provisions governing the disposition of certain types of materials and waste produced by certain governmental entities. (BDR 40-623)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 19—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 531.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 2, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- Apr. 25—From committee: Rerefer to Committee on Health and Human Services. Rereferred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 14-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 674.) To printer.
- May 15—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 861.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 19, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Assembly.

May 27-In Assembly.

May 28-Senate Amendments Nos. 674 and 861 concurred in. To enrollment.

Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
Jun. 5—Chapter 356.
Effective July 1, 2019.

# A.B. 354—Bilbray-Axelrod

Summary—Revises the prohibition against carrying or possessing certain weapons while on certain property. (BDR 15-810)
Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
Mar. 19—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
Mar. 20—From printer. To committee.
Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 355—Martinez

- Summary—Establishing provisions governing the retention of certain workers. (BDR 52-967)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 19—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 20-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 15—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 16-Read second time. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Apr. 22—Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 590.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 1, Not voting: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 18—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 356—McCurdy

- Summary-Revises provisions governing criminal procedure. (BDR 3-863)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 19-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 20—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 17—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 18—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 307.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 19—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 28—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1064.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1064 concurred in. To enrollment.

Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.Jun. 10—Chapter 495.Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 357-Roberts

Summary—Revises provisions governing occupational licensing. (BDR 54-761)
Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
Mar. 21—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 358-Assemblymen Hafen, Kramer, Leavitt, Titus, Hardy, Krasner and

Tolles; Senator Hammond

- Summary—Makes certain changes to attract certain health professionals to practice in Nevada. (BDR 34-851)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 20-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 21—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 25-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 19-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 536.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 359—Assemblymen Hafen, Leavitt, Tolles, Kramer and Hardy; Senator Hammond
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to work-based learning programs. (BDR 34-853)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 20-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 360-Neal

Summary-Revises provisions governing loan practices. (BDR 52-543)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 21—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 361-Carlton

Summary—Revises provisions relating to the practice of medicine. (BDR 54-839) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8-From committee: Do pass.

- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15-Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 13-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 14-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 686.) To printer.
- May 15—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23—In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 686 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 17-Chapter 618.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

## A.B. 362-Fumo

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the confidentiality of the personal information of certain public employees. (BDR 20-763)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 21—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 421.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor.
- May 28-Chapter 158.
- Effective May 25, 2019.

- A.B. 363—Assemblymen Thompson, Monroe-Moreno, McCurdy, Frierson, Benitez-Thompson, Assefa, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carlton, Carrillo, Cohen, Daly, Duran, Edwards, Ellison, Flores, Fumo, Gorelow, Hafen, Hambrick, Hansen, Hardy, Jauregui, Kramer, Krasner, Leavitt, Martinez, Miller, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Peters, Roberts, Smith, Spiegel, Swank, Titus, Tolles, Torres, Watts, Wheeler and Yeager; Senators Brooks, Cancela, Cannizzaro, Denis, Dondero Loop, Goicoechea, Hammond, Hansen, Hardy, Harris, Kieckhefer, Ohrenschall, Parks, Pickard, Ratti, Scheible, Seevers Gansert, Settelmeyer, Spearman, Washington and Woodhouse
  - Summary—Revises certain provisions relating to homeless youth. (BDR 43-1033) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 20-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Mar. 21—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 18—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 147.) To printer.
  - Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
  - May 13—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - May 14-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 680.) To printer.
  - May 15—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 22—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 23-In Assembly.
  - May 27-Senate Amendment No. 680 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 17-Chapter 635.
  - Effective January 1, 2020.

## A.B. 364-Watts

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the transfer, title and sale of manufactured homes. (BDR 43-801)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 606.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.

May 23—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.

157

- May 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 1-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 381.

Effective June 5, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

## A.B. 365-Cohen

- Summary—Revises provisions governing certain motor vehicle rentals. (BDR 43-695)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 349.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 38, Nays: 3, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 9-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 10-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 657.) To printer.
- May 13—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23-In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 657 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 357.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

## A.B. 366—Assemblyman Edwards; Senator Pickard

- Summary—Requires the Division of Emergency Management of the Department of Public Safety to establish a program to provide assistance to persons who own and occupy certain damaged homes. (BDR 36-1077)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.

158

- Apr. 11—From committee: Without recommendation, and rerefer to Committee on Ways and Means. Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 15—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 367—Assemblymen Yeager, Krasner and Munk; Senator Pickard
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing persons affected by addictive disorders. (BDR 17-690)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 8—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time.
  - Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
  - May 14—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 23-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 24—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.

May 27-In Assembly. To enrollment.

- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 318.

#### Effective July 1, 2019.

## A.B. 368—Yeager (by request)

- Summary—Imposes additional surcharges on the rental of a room in a hotel in Washoe County. (BDR S-710)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 20-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 369—Jauregui

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to common-interest communities. (BDR 10-284)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 594.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Waiver granted effective April 23, 2019. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

## A.B. 370-Daly

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to workers' compensation. (BDR 53-6) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 510.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 30—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 259.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 371—Daly

- Summary—Temporarily requires the reporting of certain information relating to requests for public records by certain governmental entities. (BDR S-16)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 423.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee. Withdrawn from committee. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 31, Nays: 9, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

- A.B. 372-Spiegel
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing insurance coverage of emergency medical services. (BDR 57-940)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Mar. 21—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 373-Spiegel

Summary—Prohibits certain state and local governmental entities from restricting certain communications and services provided by a provider of health care to provide certain information and services to a patient. (BDR 40-941)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Mar. 21—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 374—Assemblymen Kramer, Hafen and Hansen; Senators Pickard and Hansen

Summary-Revises provisions governing contractors. (BDR 54-662)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 21—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 375-Hansen and Kramer

Summary-Revises provisions governing birth certificates. (BDR 40-707)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.

Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 376—Torres, Assefa, Neal, Flores, Fumo, Carrillo, Daly, Duran, Martinez, Nguyen and Watts
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to persons in custody. (BDR 16-675) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 20-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 384.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 634.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 32, Nays: 8, Excused: 2.) To printer.
  - Apr. 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.

- 161
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 803.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 925.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 13, Nays: 8.) To printer.
- May 25—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Fourth reprint. To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 29-Senate Amendment Nos. 803 and 925 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 358.
- Effective January 1, 2020.

#### A.B. 377-Watts

- Summary—Revises provisions governing weight and length limits on certain vehicles. (BDR 43-802)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 15-Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 3—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 6-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 650.) To printer.
- May 7—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 8-In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 650 concurred in. To enrollment.
- May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 15-Approved by the Governor. Chapter 60.

Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 378—Assemblywoman Hansen; Senators Hammond and Pickard
  - Summary—Makes various changes relating to the transportation and admission of certain persons alleged to be a danger to themselves or others to certain facilities or hospitals. (BDR 34-711)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 17—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 247.) Placed on Chief Clerk's desk. To printer.
  - Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Chief Clerk's desk.
  - Apr. 22—Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 585.) To printer.

Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Apr. 23—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 35, Nays: 6, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 21-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 852.) To printer.
- May 22—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23-Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 889.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Fourth reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Absent: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment Nos. 852 and 889 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 419.

Effective June 5, 2019.

#### A.B. 379-Daly

162

Summary-Revises provisions relating to local governments. (BDR 20-638)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.

Mar. 22—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 380-Assemblymen Wheeler, Ellison, Titus, Hafen, Hansen, Hardy,

Kramer, Krasner, Leavitt, Roberts and Tolles; Senators Hammond, Hansen, Pickard and Settelmeyer

Summary—Revises provisions governing safety in K-12 public schools. (BDR 31-41)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 381—Assemblymen Titus, Benitez-Thompson, Hansen and Leavitt; Senators Ratti and Hardy

Summary—Designates April 16 as "Healthcare Decisions Day" in Nevada. (BDR 19-660)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 29—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 1-Read second time.
- Apr. 2—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 5—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- Apr. 16-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 17-Read second time.

- Apr. 18—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- Apr. 19—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Apr. 23—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Apr. 25-Approved by the Governor. Chapter 6.
- Effective April 25, 2019.

#### A.B. 382-Monroe-Moreno

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to the compensation of certain public safety employees. (BDR 23-291)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 449.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 383—Frierson, McCurdy and Watts

- Summary—Provides for the designation of a Student Loan Ombudsman. (BDR 18-880)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 496.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 973.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 1-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 402.

Effective June 5, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 384—McCurdy Summary—Revises provisions relating to employment practices. (BDR 53-869) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No. Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer. Mar. 22—From printer. To committee. Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
  A.B. 385—McCurdy and Neal Summary—Revises provisions governing the Southern Nevada Enterprise Community Board. (BDR 18-865) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes. Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer. Mar. 22—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 8-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 516.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 1, Not voting: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
  - May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 23—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor.
  - May 28-Chapter 159.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 386—McCurdy
  - Summary—Provides for the issuance of a specialty license plate memorializing the historic Moulin Rouge Hotel and Casino in Las Vegas. (BDR 43-320)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 387-Frierson, Backus and Carrillo
  - Summary—Establishes a program to provide services to families of certain children with a mental illness or emotional disturbance. (BDR 39-1000)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 428.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.

- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 14—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor.

May 28—Chapter 160.

Sections 6, 7.5, and 10 of this act effective May 25, 2019. Sections 1 to 5, inclusive, 7, 8, and 9 of this act become effective May 25, 2019, for the purpose of performing any preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on July 1, 2021, for all other purposes.

#### A.B. 388-Leavitt

Summary—Revises provisions governing property taxes imposed on certain heavy equipment. (BDR 32-973)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.

Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 389—Assemblyman Leavitt; Senator Hardy

- Summary—Provides for the incorporation of the City of Laughlin. (BDR S-972)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.

Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 390-Assemblymen Leavitt, Assefa, Roberts, Kramer, Duran, Edwards,

Ellison, Hafen, Hansen, Nguyen, Peters, Torres and Watts; Senators Pickard, Hammond, Hardy and Kieckhefer

Summary—Revises provisions relating to equipment on motor vehicles. (BDR 43-1059)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.

Mar. 22—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 391-Ellison

Summary—Revises provisions governing the salaries of certain state employees. (BDR 23-654)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Mar. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.

Mar. 22—From printer. To committee. Mar. 31—Notice of exemption. Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

A.B. 392-Assemblymen Hardy, Hansen, Tolles, Hafen, Kramer, Titus and

- Wheeler; Senators Hardy, Hammond, Pickard and Seevers Gansert
  - Summary—Encourages employers to provide work-based learning opportunities for pupils. (BDR 34-952)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 22—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 393-Frierson

- Summary—Provides protections to certain governmental and tribal employees and certain other persons during a government shutdown. (BDR 3-1015)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 308.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 766.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- Jun. 2-Senate Amendment No. 766 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 8-Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10-Chapter 531.
- Effective June 8, 2019.

# A.B. 394-Martinez

- Summary—Requires employees that use certain self-service devices to pay a fee. (BDR 53-959)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 22—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 395-Edwards

- Summary—Revises provisions governing motor vehicles and off-highway vehicles. (BDR 43-617)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.

Mar. 22—From printer. To committee.

- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 396—Edwards
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to bullying and cyber-bullying in public schools. (BDR 31-615)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 22—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 397—Benitez-Thompson and Frierson

- Summary—Revises provisions governing misconduct by certain public officers. (BDR 18-1038)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 237.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 36, Nays: 4, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 21-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 825.) To printer.
- May 23—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 24-In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 825 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 319.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 398—Jauregui

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to commercial mortgage lending. (BDR 54-1068)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 495.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.

- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.

168

- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor.

May 28—Chapter 161.

Effective May 25, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

A.B. 399—Spiegel, Assefa, Carrillo, Flores, Martinez, Munk, Neal, Smith and Yeager

Summary—Provides for the establishment of a retirement savings program for private sector employees. (BDR 31-606)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. Nos. 369 and 538.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 400—Benitez-Thompson

- Summary-Revises provisions governing economic development. (BDR 22-803)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Mar. 22—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 621.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 35, Nays: 6, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 791.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 27—In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 791 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 5-Chapter 359.

Sections 5, 6.3, 7, 11, 12.5, 13, 15, 16, 18.5, and 19 of this act effective July 1, 2019. Sections 6, 6.5, 8, and 12 of this act effective July 1, 2032. Section 15 of this act expires by limitation on June 30, 2032. Section 12.5 of this act expires by limitation on June 30, 2035. Section 16 of this act expires by limitation on June 30, 2036. Section 13 of this act expires by limitation on December 31, 2056.

#### A.B. 401—Assefa, Kramer and Munk

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the highway funding mechanism. (BDR 43-832)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 22—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 402-Assefa, Monroe-Moreno, Neal and Torres

- Summary—Establishes provisions for the formation of transportation workers cooperatives. (BDR 58-1053)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 22—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 25—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 403—Assemblymen Ellison, Kramer, Roberts, Leavitt, Titus and Wheeler; Senators Brooks, Cancela, Denis, Hammond, Hardy, Settelmeyer, Spearman and Washington

- Summary-Revises provisions relating to certain traffic offenses. (BDR 43-42)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 348.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 13-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 14-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 678.) To printer.
- May 15—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.

- May 22—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23—In Assembly.

170

- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 678 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 427.
- Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 404-Assemblymen Titus, Ellison, Tolles, Swank, Krasner, Leavitt and

## Wheeler; Senator Settelmeyer

- Summary—Authorizes the Board of Wildlife Commissioners to establish a program authorizing certain persons to transfer, defer or return certain lawfully obtained tags if certain extenuating circumstances exist. (BDR 45-1029)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 273.) To printer.
- Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 14-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 699.) To printer.
- May 16—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Navs: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23—In Assembly.
- May 27—Senate Amendment No. 699 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 428.

Effective June 5, 2019, for purposes of adopting regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act. Effective January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 405—Kramer, Carrillo, Assefa, Hardy, Leavitt, Titus and Wheeler
  - Summary—Requires the State Treasurer to establish a student loan program for postsecondary education. (BDR 18-276)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 406—Kramer, Titus and Ellison
  - Summary—Makes various changes relating to the Airport Authority of Carson City. (BDR S-50)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 368.) To printer.
- Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Apr. 22—Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 559.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor.
- May 28-Chapter 162.
- Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 407—Assemblymen Hardy and Roberts; Senators Hardy, Hammond and Pickard
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the administration of laws relating to motor vehicles. (BDR 43-1032)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 11—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 15—Read second time.
  - Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
  - May 18-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 408—Assemblywoman Hardy; Senators Hammond and Seevers Gansert

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to animals in certain public places. (BDR 54-689)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 409—McCurdy
  - Summary—Establishes requirements for the issuance of a license to operate a marijuana consumption lounge. (BDR 20-1254)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 22—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 410-Assemblymen Krasner, Titus, Flores and Fumo; Senators

## Spearman and Settelmeyer

- Summary-Revises provisions relating to orders for protection. (BDR 3-176)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 22—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 11—Taken from Second Reading File. Placed on Second Reading File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 15-Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 13-From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 31—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 264.

Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 411-Committee on Growth and Infrastructure
  - Summary—Provides for civil penalties for certain traffic and related violations. (BDR 43-426)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 383.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 36, Nays: 5, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
  - May 18—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 412—Committee on Government Affairs

Summary-Revises provisions governing notaries public. (BDR 19-890)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs.

173

- To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 15-Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 18-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 413—Committee on Government Affairs

Summary—Revises provisions relating to local governments. (BDR 19-893) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.

Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.

- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 367.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 27—Approved by the Governor.
- May 28—Chapter 165.
- Effective October 1, 2019.

## A.B. 414—Committee on Ways and Means

Summary—Makes an appropriation to provide grants to assist senior citizens and certain other persons with independent living. (BDR S-101)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- May 28—From committee: Do pass. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 29—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.

174 Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Jun. 3—Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1116.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To printer. From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1116 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10-Chapter 496.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 415—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to the Public Employees' Retirement System. (BDR 23-1110)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 31-Notice of exemption.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 416—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to the imposition and collection of fines, administrative assessments, fees or restitution. (BDR 14-429)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 366.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 33, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 906.) To printer.
  - May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 907.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To printer.
  - May 25—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. To Assembly.
  - May 27-In Assembly.
  - May 28-Senate Amendment Nos. 906 and 907 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 2-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 5-Approved by the Governor. Chapter 390.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 417—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the dissemination of certain records of criminal history to certain persons by the Central Repository for the Nevada Records of Criminal History. (BDR 14-714)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No. Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 309.) To printer.
- Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 771.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 771 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 360.

#### Effective June 3, 2019.

- A.B. 418—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary-Enacts provisions governing an offer of judgment. (BDR 2-1115)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 201.) To printer.
  - Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 6—From committee: Do pass.
  - May 7-Read second time.
  - May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 9-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 10-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 57.

Effective October 1, 2019.

A.B. 419—Committee on Judiciary

Summary—Revises provisions relating to noncompetition covenants in employment practices. (BDR 53-1095)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 420—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the criminal forfeiture of property. (BDR 14-717)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 310.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - May 27—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 28—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 34, Nays: 6, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 421—Committee on Judiciary

- Summary-Revises provisions relating to construction. (BDR 3-841)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 640.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 27, Nays: 13, Excused: 2.) To printer.
- Apr. 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 808.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 963.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To printer.
- May 25—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment Nos. 808 and 963 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 361.
- Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 422—Committee on Judiciary

Summary—Revises provisions governing criminal procedure. (BDR 14-1096) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.

Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 602.) To printer.

Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.

177

- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 807.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 965.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 19, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To printer.
- May 25—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment Nos. 807 and 965 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5—Chapter 362.

#### Effective October 1, 2019.

## A.B. 423—Committee on Judiciary

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to certain attempt crimes. (BDR 15-1117)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 18—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 202.) To printer.
- Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 18-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 424—Committee on Judiciary

Summary-Revises provisions relating to parole. (BDR 16-1116)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 15-Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 33, Nays: 7, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 18-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 425—Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Revises provisions governing public safety. (BDR 14-945)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.

#### Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.

178

- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 456.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 957.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1098.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint.
- Jun. 3—Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk. Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1134.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Fourth reprint. To Assembly.
- Jun. 4-(No further action taken.)

## A.B. 426—Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Creates the Committee on Systems Integration within the Office of Science, Innovation and Technology. (BDR 18-1121)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 31-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 15—From committee: Without recommendation, and rerefer to Committee on Ways and Means.
- Apr. 16—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 427—Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the tuition charges, registration and other fees assessed against certain students within the Nevada System of Higher Education. (BDR 34-894)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 335.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 14—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 675.) To printer.

- May 15—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23-In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 675 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 320.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 428—Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Requires the Department of Business and Industry to conduct a study related to disparities and unlawful discrimination in the awarding of certain contracts by the State or a local government. (BDR S-892)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 24-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.2, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 429—Committee on Government Affairs

Summary—Enacts provisions relating to veterans. (BDR 18-168)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 248.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 16-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 20-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 730.) To printer.
- May 21—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 730 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 321.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 430—Frierson and Backus
  - Summary—Providing for a study concerning maternal, infant and early childhood home visitation services. (BDR S-1001)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 429.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 33, Nays: 7, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
  - May 14—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 23-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor.
  - May 28—Chapter 163.
  - Effective May 25, 2019.

# A.B. 431-Frierson

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to the right to vote for a convicted person. (BDR 14-981)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 190.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 32, Nays: 9, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 13, Nays: 8.) To Assembly.
- May 23-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 29—Approved by the Governor.
- May 30—Chapter 255.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 432—Frierson and Assefa
  - Summary—Establishes provisions governing worker cooperative corporations. (BDR 7-1026)

181

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 494.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 3.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Do pass.
- May 14—Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 28—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 171.

Effective October 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 433—Wheeler and Kramer

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to caller identification information. (BDR 58-1006)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 434—Committee on Judiciary

- Summary—Revises various provisions relating to offenses. (BDR 14-428)
  Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 400.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 34, Nays: 6, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 772.) To printer.

Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 17, Nays: 3, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.

May 27—In Assembly.

- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 772 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 363.

182

Effective October 1, 2019.

A.B. 435-Wheeler, Ellison, Hardy, Kramer, Leavitt and Titus

- Summary—Requires certain children committed to a facility for the detention of children to be enrolled in a program of distance education in certain circumstances. (BDR 5-995)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 436—Wheeler, Kramer, Ellison, Hardy, Leavitt and Titus

- Summary—Revises provisions governing certain tax exemptions for veterans. (BDR 32-998)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

## A.B. 437—Wheeler, Hafen, Titus and Ellison

- Summary—Eliminates the requirement to possess a permit to carry a concealed firearm. (BDR 15-992)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 438—Committee on Judiciary

Summary—Revises provisions relating to time shares. (BDR 10-1094)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 439—Committee on Judiciary

Summary—Revises provisions relating to juvenile justice. (BDR 5-1093)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—Notice of eligibility for exemption. From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 402.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 773.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment No. 773 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 322.

Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 440—Committee on Judiciary

Summary-Revises provisions relating to construction. (BDR 54-1108)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 604.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 774.) To printer.
- May 23—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 24—In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 774 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 364.
- Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 441—Wheeler, Ellison, Hafen, Hardy, Kramer, Leavitt and Titus
  - Summary—Creates the Joint Legislative Committee on Federalism. (BDR 17-993) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 8-Exempt pursuant to subsection 4 of Joint Standing Rule 14.6.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

A.B. 442—Committee on Taxation

Summary-Revises provisions relating to the modified business tax. (BDR 32-1125)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.

- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8—Notice of eligibility for exemption.

Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 443—Committee on Taxation

Summary-Revises provisions relating to taxes on retail sales. (BDR S-1128)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 409.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 33, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
- May 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 792.) To printer.
- May 23—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 24—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- Jun. 3-Senate Amendment No. 792 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 17-Chapter 623.
- Effective June 14, 2019.
- A.B. 444—Committee on Taxation

Summary—Creates the Legislative Committee on Tax Expenditures and Incentives for Economic Development. (BDR 17-767)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8-Exempt pursuant to subsection 4 of Joint Standing Rule 14.6.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 834.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- Jun. 1—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1084.) To printer.
- Jun. 2—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 15, Nays: 6.) To Assembly. In Assembly.
- Jun. 3-Senate Amendment No. 1084 concurred in. To enrollment.

Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

Jun. 14—Vetoed by the Governor.

Jun. 18—Returned to Assembly with Governor's veto message. Return to 2021 Session.

Return to 2021 Session.

# A.B. 445-Committee on Taxation

Summary-Revises provisions governing sales and use taxes. (BDR 32-797)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 10—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 15—From committee: Without recommendation, and rerefer to Committee on Ways and Means.
- Apr. 16—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1024.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 34, Nays: 6, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To printer. From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13—Chapter 572.

# Sections 16.5 and 17 of this act become effective on July 1, 2019. Sections 1 to 16, inclusive, of this act effective on October 1, 2019.

A.B. 446—Committee on Taxation

Summary-Revises the Nevada New Markets Jobs Act. (BDR 18-1100)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 408.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 28—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 35, Nays: 5, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
- Jun. 1—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 2-Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 3—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 13—Chapter 573. Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 447—Committee on Taxation
  - Summary—Imposes a tax on the retail sale of certain digital products. (BDR 32-1101)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
  - Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 10-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 15—From committee: Without recommendation, and rerefer to Committee on Ways and Means.
  - Apr. 16—Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

## A.B. 448—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the procedure for filling certain vacancies in office. (BDR 17-950)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 463.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 23-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 25-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor.
- May 28-Chapter 164.
- Effective May 25, 2019.
- A.B. 449—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Directs the Legislative Committee on Child Welfare and Juvenile Justice to conduct a study relating to juvenile detention in this State. (BDR S-450)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 8-Exempt pursuant to subsection 4 of Joint Standing Rule 14.6.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 453.) To printer.

Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.

187

- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 3—From committee: Rerefer to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. Rereferred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1019.) To printer.
- May 31—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly. In Assembly.
- Jun. 1-Senate Amendment No. 1019 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 382.

Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 450—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to the apportionment of districts for certain offices. (BDR 17-1105)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 15—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 16—Read second time.
  - Apr. 17—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 33, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
  - May 16—From committee: Without recommendation. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 21—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 22—Read third time. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 12, Nays: 9.) To Assembly.
  - May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 28—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 29—Approved by the Governor.
  - May 30—Chapter 186.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 451—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Makes various changes relating to elections. (BDR 24-1097)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and
  - Elections. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 452—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing ethical standards for certain public officers, candidates and lobbyists. (BDR 17-1103)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 10-Exempt pursuant to subsection 4 of Joint Standing Rule 14.6.
  - May 24—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 877.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
  - May 27—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
  - Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 10—Chapter 497.

Effective June 7, 2019.

# A.B. 453—Committee on Commerce and Labor

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to the Board of Psychological Examiners. (BDR 54-934)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for a term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 493.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 36, Nays: 5, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
- May 23—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 17, Nays: 4.) To Assembly.
- May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 29—Approved by the Governor.
- May 30—Chapter 187.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 454—Committee on Commerce and Labor
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to advertising vehicles for sale. (BDR 43-936)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 455—Committee on Commerce and Labor

- Summary—Makes various changes relating to families of injured workers. (BDR 53-1102)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 17—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 18—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 215.) To printer.
- Apr. 19—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 22—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 3-From committee: Do pass.
- May 6-Read second time.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 37.

Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 456—Committee on Commerce and Labor
  - Summary—Increases the minimum wage required to be paid to employees in private employment in this State. (BDR 53-1104)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 15-Waiver granted effective: April 12, 2019.
  - May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 904.) To printer.
  - May 28—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
  - May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 13, Nays: 7, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - Jun. 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor. Jun. 13—Chapter 591. Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 457—Committee on Commerce and Labor

- Summary—Revises provisions governing chiropractic physicians and chiropractor's assistants. (BDR 54-933)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 491.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 8-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 9-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 661.) To printer.
- May 10—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Secretary's desk.
- May 13—Taken from Secretary's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 692.) To printer.
- May 14—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 24—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 17, Nays: 3, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 27—In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment Nos. 661 and 692 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 365.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 458—Committee on Education
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to certain tax credits for the Nevada Educational Choice Scholarship Program. (BDR 32-794)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 8-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
  - Apr. 11—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time.
  - Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.

- May 21—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 793.) To printer.
- May 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 13, Nays: 8.) To Assembly.
- May 24—In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 793 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 366.

Effective June 3, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and performing any other administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on July 1, 2019, for all other purposes.

- A.B. 459—Committee on Education
  - Summary—Expands certain reporting requirements relating to the performance and achievement of pupils. (BDR 34-795)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 15—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 16—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Taken from General File. Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To committee.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

# A.B. 460-Committee on Education

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to the statewide performance evaluation system. (BDR 34-796)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 461—Committee on Education

- Summary—Makes changes to provide assistance to homeless youth to access opportunities for post-secondary education. (BDR 34-1089)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 450.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 6-From committee: Do pass.
- May 7-Read second time.

May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.

May 9-In Assembly. To enrollment.

- May 10-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 16—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 67.

Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 462—Committee on Education

Summary-Revises provisions relating to charter schools. (BDR 34-1090)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 333.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 37, Nays: 4, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 14—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 711.) To printer.
- May 15—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 24-In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 711 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 367.

# Effective June 3, 2019.

## A.B. 463—Committee on Education

Summary—Revises provisions relating to the Nevada Promise Scholarship. (BDR 34-1122)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.

- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 464—Committee on Education

Summary—Revises provisions relating to certain eligibility requirements for a pupil to participate in a sanctioned sport. (BDR 34-1127)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 15-Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.

- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 6—From committee: Do pass.
- May 7-Read second time.
- May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 9-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 10-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 58.
- Effective May 15, 2019.
- A.B. 465—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure
  - Summary-Establishes provisions relating to solar energy. (BDR 58-872)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 19-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 396.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 2, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
  - May 20-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - May 21-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 770.) To printer.
  - May 22—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 24—In Assembly.
  - May 27-Senate Amendment No. 770 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 4—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 5-Chapter 369.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 466—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure
  - Summary—Requires the creation of a pilot program to facilitate certain financial transactions relating to marijuana. (BDR 18-870)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 17—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 18—Notice of eligibility for exemption. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 407.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
  - Apr. 19-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
  - May 27—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.

Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019

- May 28—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Not voting: 1.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 1-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 403.

Effective June 5, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and performing any other administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on October 1, 2019, for all other purposes. This act expires by limitation on June 30, 2023.

- A.B. 467—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure
  - Summary—Revises provisions regarding charitable organizations which benefit from special license plates. (BDR 43-396)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 15—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 16—Read second time.
  - Apr. 17—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
  - May 3-From committee: Do pass.
  - May 6-Read second time.
  - May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 38.

Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 468—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure

Summary—Provides for a special license plate of limited duration commemorating the 100th anniversary of women's suffrage. (BDR 43-1124)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 469—Committee on Health and Human Services
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing billing for certain medically necessary emergency services. (BDR 40-704)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.

194

Apr. 10-Notice of eligibility for exemption.

- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 587.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 38, Nays: 3, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 13—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 694.) To printer.
- May 14—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 694 concurred in. To enrollment.
- May 15—Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor. Chapter 62.

Effective May 15, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act. Effective January 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

A.B. 470—Committee on Health and Human Services

- Summary-Revises provisions relating to public health. (BDR 15-813)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 471—Committee on Health and Human Services

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to supported living arrangement services. (BDR 39-178)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 15-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 16—Read second time.
- Apr. 17—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 3-From committee: Do pass.
- May 6—Read second time.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 39.
- Effective May 14, 2019.

- A.B. 472—Committee on Health and Human Services
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to insurance coverage of maternity care. (BDR 57-812)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 19—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 22-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 571.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
  - May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 29—Approved by the Governor.
  - May 30-Chapter 188.
  - Effective January 1, 2020.

# A.B. 473-Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining

Summary—Revises provisions relating to trapping. (BDR 45-904)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

# A.B. 474—Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to wildlife. (BDR 45-902)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 24-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.2, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 475—Wheeler and Tolles
  - Summary—Requires training for certain members of certain educational governing bodies and requires certain disclosures of school expenditures. (BDR 34-999)
     Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the
    - State: Yes.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

A.B. 476—Benitez-Thompson, Kramer and Peters

Summary—Revises provisions concerning affordable housing. (BDR 25-1119)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.

197

- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 16-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 241.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 947.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 38, Nays: 2, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 383.

Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 477-Committee on Commerce and Labor

Summary—Enacts provisions governing certain consumer form contracts and consumer debts. (BDR 8-935)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 490.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 29, Nays: 12, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 736.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 960.) Reprinting dispensed with. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To printer.
- May 25—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment Nos. 736 and 960 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 5—Chapter 368. **Effective October 1, 2019.** 

#### A.B. 478—Frierson

Summary-Requires annual completion by all peace officers of continuing education in certain subjects. (BDR 23-1002) Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes. Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer. Mar. 26-From printer. To committee. Apr. 11-From committee: Do pass. Apr. 15-Read second time. Apr. 16-Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Navs: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate. Apr. 17—In Senate, Read first time, Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee. May 13—From committee: Do pass. May 14-Read second time. May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day. May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day. May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day. May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day. May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day. May 23-Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Navs: None.) To Assembly. May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment. May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. May 29—Approved by the Governor. May 30-Chapter 189.

Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 479-Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining
  - Summary—Enacts provisions relating to the importation, possession, sale, transfer and breeding of dangerous wild animals. (BDR 50-903)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
  - Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 11—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 15—Read second time.
  - Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 31, Nays: 9, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
  - May 18—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.3, no further action allowed.)
- A.B. 480—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Enacts provisions governing supported decision-making agreements. (BDR 13-164)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.

- Apr. 15—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 16—Read second time.
- Apr. 17—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- May 6—From committee: Do pass.
- May 7-Read second time.
- May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 9-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 10-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 16—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 85.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 481—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to civil actions and homesteads. (BDR 2-1106)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 11-From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 15-Read second time.
  - Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 6—From committee: Do pass.
  - May 7-Read second time.
  - May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 9-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 10-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - May 15—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 59.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.
- A.B. 482—Committee on Judiciary
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to governmental administration. (BDR 11-1111)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 312.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 35, Nays: 6, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
  - May 6-From committee: Do pass.
  - May 7-Read second time.
  - May 8-Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 9—In Assembly. To enrollment.

May 10—Enrolled and delivered to Governor. May 16—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 84. Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 483—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to motor vehicles. (BDR 43-871)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure.

To printer.

200

- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 16—Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 19-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 22—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 347.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 31—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1029.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 33, Nays: 8, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- Jun. 1—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 17, Nays: 4.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10—Chapter 498.

Section 6.5 and 7 of this act effective on July 1, 2019. Sections 1 to 6, inclusive, of this act effective on October 1, 2019, and expire by limitation on December 31, 2026.

A.B. 484—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure

Summary—Revises provisions governing special license plates which benefit charitable organizations. (BDR 43-395)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 15-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 16—Read second time.
- Apr. 17—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 3—From committee: Do pass.
- May 6-Read second time.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 8-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 9-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 14—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 40.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 485—Committee on Growth and Infrastructure

Summary—Enacts provisions relating to electric scooters. (BDR 43-1107)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes. Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure.

- To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. Nos. 397 and 565.) To printer.
- Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: 1, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 15—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 677.) To printer.
- May 16—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 20-In Assembly.
- May 27-Senate Amendment No. 677 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 311.
- Effective June 3, 2019.

A.B. 486—Committee on Ways and Means

Summary—Creates the Division of Outdoor Recreation within the State Department of Conservation and Natural Resources. (BDR 18-840)

- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 27-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 365.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 18-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 31—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1048.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 35, Nays: 6, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- Jun. 1—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee. From committee: Do pass.
- Jun. 2-Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: 1.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 574.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 487—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Department of Veterans Services to provide financial assistance and support for the Adopt a Vet Dental Program. (BDR S-1247)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
  - Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 27-Notice of exemption.
  - May 27—From committee: Do pass. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 28—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 10-Chapter 499.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 488—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections

- Summary—Revises requirement to submit certain reports to the Legislature. (BDR 16-1257)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 15—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 16-Read second time.
- Apr. 17—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 29—Approved by the Governor.
- May 30-Chapter 190.
- Effective May 29, 2019.
- A.B. 489—Committee on Government Affairs
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to grants. (BDR 18-1109)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.

- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 27-Notice of eligibility for exemption.
- Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 250.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. Exemption effective. To printer.
- Apr. 23-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 29—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 980.) To printer.
- May 30—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To committee.
- Jun. 1—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1069.) To printer.
- Jun. 2—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly.
- Jun. 3-Senate Amendment No. 1069 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 575.

# Effective July 1, 2019. Sections 1.5 to 5, inclusive, of this act expire by limitation on June 30, 2021.

A.B. 490—Committee on Education

Summary-Revises provisions relating to the discipline of pupils. (BDR 34-390)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 15—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 16—Read second time.
- Apr. 17—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 18—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 14—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 24—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 29—Approved by the Governor.
- May 30—Chapter 191.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 491—Committee on Education
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to the board of trustees of certain school districts. (BDR 34-793)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To printer.
  - Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

#### A.B. 492—Benitez-Thompson and Roberts

- Summary—Revises provisions governing industrial insurance benefits. (BDR 53-709)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 27—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Mar. 28—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 18—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 19-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 498.) To printer.
- Apr. 22—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- Apr. 23—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 36, Nays: 5, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 20—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 704.) To printer.
- May 21—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23-Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 896.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 19, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Assembly.
- May 27-In Assembly.
- May 28-Senate Amendment Nos. 704 and 896 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 3—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 5-Chapter 312.

Sections 2, 3, 5, 6, and 7 of this act effective June 3, 2019. Sections 3.5 and 5.5 of this act effective July 1, 2019.

## A.B. 493-Munk

- Summary—Requires the certification of certain persons who provide services relating to behavioral health. (BDR 54-665)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: Increases or newly provides for term of imprisonment in county or city jail or detention facility. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 29—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- Apr. 1—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)

- A.B. 494—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing financial support for health care for indigent persons. (BDR 38-1204)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 8-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - Apr. 9—From printer. To committee.
  - May 23—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 24—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
  - May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - Jun. 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 384. Effective June 5, 2019.

A.B. 495—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes appropriations to certain nonprofit organizations in the State. (BDR S-1118)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 8-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- Apr. 9—From printer. To committee.
- May 31—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1046.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- Jun. 1—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Not voting: 1.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 7—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 10-Chapter 481.
- Effective July 1, 2019.
- A.B. 496—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the employees of the Silver State Health Insurance Exchange. (BDR 57-1215)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 8-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - Apr. 9—From printer. To committee.
  - May 6—From committee: Do pass.
  - May 7-Read second time.

- May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 9—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 21—From committee: Do pass.
- May 22-Read second time.

- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 24—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 29—Approved by the Governor.
- May 30-Chapter 192.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 497—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Aging and Disability Services Division of the Department of Health and Human Services to provide grants for providing mobile day care for adults. (BDR S-1113)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 8-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- Apr. 9-From printer. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 498—Committee on Health and Human Services

Summary—Revises provisions relating to fictive kin caregivers. (BDR 38-452) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Apr. 11—Waiver granted effective: April 9, 2019. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To printer.
- Apr. 12-From printer. To committee.
- May 14-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 15—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 691.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 16-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 24—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Health and Human Services. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 385.

Effective June 5, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act, and on July 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

A.B. 499—Assemblywomen Carlton, Benitez-Thompson, Monroe-Moreno, Bilbray-Axelrod, Titus, Backus, Cohen, Duran, Gorelow, Hansen, Hardy, Jauregui, Krasner, Martinez, Miller, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Peters,

Spiegel, Swank, Tolles and Torres; Senators Cannizzaro, Woodhouse, Ratti, Spearman, Seevers Gansert, Cancela, Dondero Loop, Harris, Scheible and Washington

- Summary—Provides for a special license plate of limited duration commemorating the 100th anniversary of women's suffrage. (BDR 43-1265)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Apr. 18—Waiver granted effective: April 12, 2019. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To printer.
- Apr. 19-From printer. To committee.
- May 1—From committee: Do pass.
- May 3-Read second time.
- May 6-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 7—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 8—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Growth and Infrastructure. To committee.
- May 13-From committee: Do pass.
- May 14-Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 20-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 22-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 27—Approved by the Governor.
- May 28-Chapter 169.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 500—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes and extends the reversion of appropriations to the Office of Finance for costs associated with replacement of the Advantage Financial and Human Resources System with the Enterprise Resource Planning System. (BDR S-1166)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1-From printer. To committee.
- May 9-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- May 10-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 663.) To printer.
- May 13-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint.
- May 14—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 15—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor. Chapter 441.

Effective June 6, 2019.

- A.B. 501—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Fleet Services Division of the Department of Administration for the replacement of vehicles. (BDR S-1171)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 1—From printer. To committee.
  - May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 881.) To printer.
  - May 28—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor. Chapter 442.

Effective June 6, 2019.

- A.B. 502—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Office of Finance for an electronic tracking system for capital improvement projects. (BDR S-1172)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 1-From printer. To committee.
  - May 22—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - May 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor. Chapter 443.

Effective June 6, 2019.

- A.B. 503-Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Fleet Services Division of the Department of Administration for the purchase of new vehicles. (BDR S-1174)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.

May 1-From printer. To committee.

May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 880.) To printer.

May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.

209

- May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: 1.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor. Chapter 444.

Effective June 6, 2019.

- A.B. 504—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes appropriations to the State Department of Agriculture for the purchase of replacement vehicles and the purchase and replacement of laboratory equipment. (BDR S-1177)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 1-From printer. To committee.
  - May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 885.) To printer.
  - May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - Jun. 2—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1101.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1101 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor. Chapter 445.

Effective June 6, 2019.

- A.B. 505—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes appropriations to the Division of State Parks for self-pay kiosks, replacement of vehicles, a paving project and construction at Ice Age Fossils State Park and maintenance of equipment for Sand Harbor at Lake Tahoe Nevada State Park. (BDR S-1180)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 1-From printer. To committee.
  - May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 879.) To printer.
  - May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.

- May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor. Chapter 446.

Effective June 6, 2019.

# A.B. 506—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes appropriations to the Department of Corrections for systems and equipment. (BDR S-1182)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.

Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.

May 1-From printer. To committee.

- May 28—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1001.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- May 29—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor. Chapter 447.

Effective June 6, 2019.

- A.B. 507—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes appropriations to the Department of Corrections for the replacement of buses and other vehicles. (BDR S-1183)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.

May 1-From printer. To committee.

- May 22—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor. Chapter 448.

Effective June 6, 2019.

210

- A.B. 508—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes appropriations to the Department of Corrections for certain medical equipment. (BDR S-1185)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 1—From printer. To committee.
  - May 7-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - May 8-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 664.) To printer.
  - May 9—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - May 10—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 6-Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor. Chapter 449.

Effective June 6, 2019.

A.B. 509—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Nevada Equal Rights Commission for the new automation solution to streamline the intake process. (BDR S-1187)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1—From printer. To committee.
- May 22—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor. Approved by the Governor. Chapter 450.

Effective June 6, 2019.

### A.B. 510—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Department of Motor Vehicles for the Automatic Voter Registration Initiative. (BDR S-1190)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1—From printer. To committee.
- May 6-From committee: Do pass.
- May 7-Read second time.

- May 8—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 9—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 576.

Effective June 12, 2019.

#### A.B. 511—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes appropriations to the Investigation Division of the Department of Public Safety for the replacement of vehicles and computer software and hardware. (BDR S-1194)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1-From printer. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 867.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 577.
- Effective June 12, 2019.

#### A.B. 512—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes appropriations to the Office of Finance as loans for the implementation and replacement of computer applications. (BDR S-1216)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1-From printer. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 868.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.

Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
Jun. 13—Chapter 578.
Effective June 12, 2019.

A.B. 513—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes appropriations to the Department of Public Safety for the replacement of computer hardware and software. (BDR S-1219)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1-From printer. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 886.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 579.

Effective June 12, 2019.

# A.B. 514-Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Secretary of State for implementation of the Automatic Voter Registration Initiative. (BDR S-1225)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1-From printer. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

## A.B. 515—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes appropriations to the Legislative Fund for building maintenance, computer hardware, dues of national organizations and reimbursement of the interim costs of the Nevada Right to Counsel Commission. (BDR S-1227)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1-From printer. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 869.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.

- Jun. 2—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: 2.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 580.

- Effective June 12, 2019.
- A.B. 516—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes an appropriation to the Interim Finance Committee for the unanticipated costs related to the implementation of Marsy's Law. (BDR S-1229)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 30—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 1—From printer. To committee.
  - May 30—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1030.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 38, Nays: 2, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To printer. From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - Jun. 2—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1058.) To printer. From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1058 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 13-Chapter 581.
  - Effective June 12, 2019.
- A.B. 517—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes supplemental appropriations to the Office of the Governor for an unanticipated shortfall in contract, utility and other operating costs. (BDR S-1230)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 1-From printer. To committee.
  - May 8—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - May 9-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 665.) To printer.
  - May 10—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - May 13—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Not voting: 1.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 13—Chapter 582. Effective June 12, 2019.

A.B. 518—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes a supplemental appropriation to the Division of Public and Behavioral Health for an unanticipated shortfall in indirect cost rate revenue. (BDR S-1233)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1-From printer. To committee.
- May 21-From committee: Do pass.
- May 22-Read second time.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 583.
- Effective June 12, 2019.

#### A.B. 519—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes appropriations to restore the balances in the Stale Claims Account, the Reserve for Statutory Contingency Account and the Contingency Account. (BDR S-1240)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1-From printer. To committee.
- Jun. 1—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1068.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 40, Nays: 1, Vacant: 1.) To printer. From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13—Chapter 584.
- Effective June 12, 2019.

- A.B. 520—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes appropriations to the Division of Public and Behavioral Health for a web-based Community Health Services system, the replacement of computer hardware and software at certain facilities and a skid-steer. (BDR S-1244)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 1-From printer. To committee.
  - May 21-From committee: Do pass.
  - May 22-Read second time.
  - May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - May 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - Jun. 2—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 13-Chapter 585.
  - Effective June 12, 2019.
- A.B. 521—Committee on Ways and Means

Summary—Makes a supplemental appropriation to the Office of the State Controller for a projected shortfall related to payroll. (BDR S-1258)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1-From printer. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 522—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes appropriations to the Budget Division for an upgrade to the Nevada Executive Budget System and the replacement of office furniture. (BDR S-1165)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 1-From printer. To committee.
  - May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 870.) To printer.
  - May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 13—Chapter 586. Effective June 12, 2019.

A.B. 523—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes appropriations to the Department of Motor Vehicles for replacement of uninterruptible power supply equipment and Storage Area Network units, an upgrade to the Avaya telephone and PBX Systems and CrowdStrike software. (BDR S-1191)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1-From printer. To committee.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 871.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 587.

Effective June 12, 2019.

## A.B. 524—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes a supplemental appropriation to the Office of the Director of the Department of Corrections for an unanticipated shortfall in certain costs. (BDR S-1234)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 1—From printer. To committee.
- May 28—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1000.) To printer.
- May 29—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- May 31-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 2-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 372.

Effective June 5, 2019.

- A.B. 525—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes a supplemental appropriation to the Division of State Parks for an unanticipated increase in terminal leave payout costs. (BDR S-1237)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
  - Apr. 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 1-From printer. To committee.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

# A.B. 526—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to the Commission on Postsecondary Education. (BDR 34-1214)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
- May 3-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 6—From printer. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 951.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Education. To committee.
- May 29—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 30—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Assembly.
- May 31—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 2-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 391.

Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 527—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to the annual fee imposed for collections of child support in certain cases. (BDR 38-1246)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
  - May 7-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 8—From printer. To committee.
  - May 21—From committee: Do pass.
  - May 22-Read second time.
  - May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 34, Nays: 6, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - May 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 13-Chapter 588.
  - Effective October 1, 2019.
A.B. 528—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Removes the prospective expiration of certain provisions relating to the list of preferred prescription drugs to be used for the Medicaid program. (BDR S-1203)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
- May 7-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 8—From printer. To committee.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 529—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the Nevada Athletic Commission. (BDR 41-1207)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
- May 9-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 10—From printer. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Do pass. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- Jun. 3—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee. From committee: Do pass. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 598.

Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 530—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Requires a background investigation of employees, prospective employees, contractors and prospective contractors of the Department of Taxation. (BDR 32-1197)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
  - May 9-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 10-From printer. To committee.
  - May 21-From committee: Do pass.
  - May 22-Read second time.
  - May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 35, Nays: 5, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
  - May 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
  - Jun. 13-Chapter 538.
  - Effective July 1, 2019.

- A.B. 531—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing the penalty for failing to maintain motor vehicle insurance. (BDR 43-1209)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
  - May 9-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 10-From printer. To committee.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

A.B. 532—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary-Revises provisions governing sales of motor vehicles. (BDR 43-1211)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
- May 9-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 10-From printer. To committee.
- May 21-From committee: Do pass.
- May 22-Read second time.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 24—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 539.

Effective July 1, 2019.

A.B. 533—Committee on Judiciary

Summary—Revises provisions relating to cannabis. (BDR 60-1217)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.

- May 14—Waiver granted effective: May 6, 2019. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- May 15-From printer. To committee.
- May 28—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 942.) Rereferred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 29-From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass, as amended. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.
- Jun. 1-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 2—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 14, Nays: 6, Not voting: 1.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 3—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 595.

Sections 199.3, 216.3, 239.5, and 246 of this act effective June 12, 2019. Sections 197.5 and 198.5 of this act become effective June 12, 2019, and expire by limitation on June 30, 2021. Section 216.7 of this act becomes effective on November 23, 2019. Sections 1 to 197, inclusive, 198, 199, 199, 5, 201 to 216, inclusive, 217 to 239, inclusive, and 240 to 245, inclusive, of this act become effective: (a) June 12, 2019, for the purposes of adopting regulations and performing any other preparatory tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act; and (b) on July 1, 2020, for all other purposes. Section 199.7 of this act effective on July 1, 2021. Sections 108 and 109 of this act expire by limitation on the date 2 years after the date on which the provisions of 42 U.S.C. § 666 requiring each state to establish procedures under which the state has authority to withhold or suspend, or to restrict the use of professional, occupational, and recreational licenses of persons who: (a) have failed to comply with a subpoena or warrant relating to a proceeding to determine the paternity of a child or to establish or enforce an obligation for the support of a child; or (b) are in arrears in the payment for the support of one or more children, are repealed by the Congress of the United States.

#### A.B. 534—Committee on Judiciary

Summary-Revises provisions regarding response to emergencies. (BDR 16-1220)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
- May 16—Waiver granted effective: May 6, 2019. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
- May 17-From printer. To committee.
- May 24—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 911.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 38, Nays: 1, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- May 27—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- May 31—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 2-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 14—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 17—Chapter 620.

Section 26 effective June 14, 2019. Sections 1 to 25, inclusive, of this act effective June 14, 2019, for the purposes of adopting any regulations and performing any other preparatory administrative tasks that are necessary to carry out the provisions of this act. Sections 2, 3, 4, 7 to 17, inclusive, 24, and 25 of this act effective July 1, 2019, for all other purposes. Sections 1, 5, 6, and 18 to 23, inclusive, of this act effective July 1, 2020, for all other purposes.

#### A.B. 535—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to cigarettes and other tobacco products. (BDR 32-1242)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
- May 20-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- May 21-From printer. To committee.

- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 937.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved, as amended. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Revenue and Economic Development. To committee.
- Jun. 1-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 2-Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 16, Nays: 5.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 3—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 540.

Effective October 1, 2019.

- A.B. 536—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Makes a supplemental appropriation to the Commission on Judicial Discipline for unanticipated operating expenses. (BDR S-1274)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation not included in Executive Budget.
  - May 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
  - May 22—From printer. To committee.
  - May 28—From committee: Do pass. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
  - May 31—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
  - Jun. 1—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - Jun. 2—In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
  - Jun. 5—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 373.

Effective June 5, 2019.

### A.B. 537—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Revises provisions relating to certain penalties imposed by the State Department of Conservation and Natural Resources. (BDR 40-1270)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
- May 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. Action of referral rescinded. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- May 22—From printer. To committee.
- May 24—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 893.) Dispensed with reprinting. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 11, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To printer.
- May 27—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.

222

- May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 13—Approved by the Governor. Chapter 609.
- Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 538—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Revises provisions governing certain taxes. (BDR 32-1199)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
- May 21-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer.
- May 22-From printer. To committee.
- May 24—From committee: Do pass. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 27, Nays: 12, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.)
- May 27—Action of passage rescinded. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 539—Committee on Government Affairs

- Summary—Authorizes a board of county commissioners to create the office of county counsel. (BDR 20-1264)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- May 22—Waiver granted effective: April 10, 2019. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Government Affairs. To printer.
- May 23—From printer. To committee. From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 24—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 32, Nays: 7, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) Action of passage reconsidered. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

#### A.B. 540—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Revises provisions governing the distribution of the proceeds of certain administrative assessments. (BDR 14-1287)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Executive Budget.
- May 29-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 30—From printer. To committee. From committee: Do pass. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Absent: 1.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13—Chapter 541.
- Effective July 1, 2019, and expires by limitation on June 30, 2021.

- A.B. 541—Committee on Ways and Means
  - Summary—Authorizes and provides funding for certain projects of capital improvement. (BDR S-1282)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.

- May 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 31—From printer. To committee. From committee: Do pass. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 13-Chapter 542.

Effective June 12, 2019.

A.B. 542—Committee on Ways and Means

Summary—Provides for compensation of state employees. (BDR S-1283)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- May 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 31—From printer. To committee. From committee: Do pass. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.
- Jun. 13-Chapter 543.

Effective July 1, 2019.

#### A.B. 543—Committee on Ways and Means

- Summary—Makes various changes regarding state financial administration and makes appropriations for the support of the civil government of the State. (BDR S-1280)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Contains appropriation included in Executive Budget.
- May 30-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer.
- May 31—From printer. To committee. From committee: Do pass. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Jun. 1—Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on General File. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 41, Nays: None, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Finance. To committee.
- Jun. 2-From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- Jun. 3—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly. In Assembly. To enrollment.

Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.

Jun. 12—Approved by the Governor.

Jun. 13-Chapter 544.

Sections 46, 47, 68, 69, 74, 75, 78, 80, and 86 of this act effective June 12, 2019. Sections 1 to 45, inclusive, 48 to 67, inclusive, 70 to 73, inclusive, 76, and 81 to 85, inclusive, of this act effective on July 1, 2019. Section 77 of this act effective on July 1, 2019, if, and only if, Senate Bill No. 314 of this session is enacted by the Legislature and becomes effective. Section 79 of this act effective on July 1, 2019, if, and only if, Senate Bill No. 378 of this session is enacted by the Legislature and becomes effective.

A.B. 544—Wheeler, Kramer, Hambrick and Hardy (emergency request of Assembly Minority Leader)

Summary—Revises provisions governing the age at which certain tobacco and vapor products may be purchased. (BDR 32-1294)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Jun. 2—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Taxation. To printer. From printer. To committee. From committee: Do pass. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 38, Nays: 3, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate.

Jun. 3-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To committee.

Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

A.B. 545—Frierson (emergency request of Speaker of the Assembly)

Summary—Revises provisions governing money obtained from certain settlements and judgments. (BDR 31-1293)

Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

Jun. 2—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Ways and Means. To printer. From printer. To committee.

Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

### VETOED ASSEMBLY BILLS OF THE EIGHTIETH SESSION

# A.B. 186—Assemblymen Thompson, Miller, Bilbray-Axelrod, Watts, Assefa, Fumo, Munk and Spiegel; Senators Ohrenschall, Harris and Woodhouse

Summary-Makes various changes related to elections. (BDR 24-678)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Feb. 19—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 15-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 55.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 23, Nays: 17, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.

- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 12, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- May 22—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 24-Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- May 30—Vetoed by the Governor. Returned to Assembly with Governor's veto message. Bill read. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

A.B. 444—Committee on Taxation

226

- Summary—Creates the Legislative Committee on Tax Expenditures and Incentives for Economic Development. (BDR 17-767)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8-Exempt pursuant to subsection 4 of Joint Standing Rule 14.6.
- May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 834.) To printer.
- May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 39, Nays: None, Excused: 2, Vacant: 1.) To Senate.
- May 27—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- Jun. 1—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1084.) To printer.
- Jun. 2—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 15, Nays: 6.) To Assembly. In Assembly.
- Jun. 3-Senate Amendment No. 1084 concurred in. To enrollment.
- Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Governor.
- Jun. 14-Vetoed by the Governor.
- Jun. 18-Returned to Assembly with Governor's veto message.

Return to 2021 Session.

# **VETOED ASSEMBLY BILLS OF THE 79TH SESSION**

A.B. 175 of the 79th Session-Assemblymen McCurdy II, Flores, Carrillo,

Brooks, Diaz, Joiner and Monroe-Moreno

- Summary—Prescribes certain requirements for health benefits for the purpose of determining the minimum wage paid to employees in private employment in this State. (BDR 53-866)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Made Special Order of Business for Wednesday, February 6, 2019, at 11:45 a.m.
- Feb. 6-Bill read with Governor's veto message. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 206 of the 79th Session-Assemblymen Brooks, Frierson, Yeager,
  - McCurdy II, Watkins and Fumo; Senators Cancela, Parks and Spearman Summary—Revises provisions relating to renewable energy and the renewable portfolio standard. (BDR 58-746)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Made Special Order of Business for Wednesday, February 6, 2019, at 11:45 a.m.
- Feb. 6-Bill read with Governor's veto message. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Jun. 4-(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 259 of the 79th Session—Assemblymen McCurdy II, Monroe-Moreno, Thompson, Ohrenschall, Bilbray-Axelrod, Brooks, Fumo and Miller; Senators Parks, Cancela, Segerblom and Ratti
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to certain criminal convictions and sentences. (BDR 14-657)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Made Special Order of Business for Wednesday, February 6, 2019, at 11:45 a.m.
  - Feb. 6—Bill read with Governor's veto message. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 303 of the 79th Session—Assemblymen Monroe-Moreno, Ohrenschall, Carrillo, Diaz, Yeager, Araujo, Bilbray-Axelrod, Cohen, Daly, Frierson, Fumo, McCurdy II, Miller, Neal and Thompson; Senators Segerblom,
  - Spearman, Ford and Cancela
    - Summary—Requires that core correctional services be provided only by the State or a local government with certain exceptions. (BDR 16-1103)
    - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
    - Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Made Special Order of Business for Wednesday, February 6, 2019, at 11:45 a.m.
    - Feb. 6-Bill read with Governor's veto message. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
    - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 348 of the 79th Session—Assemblywoman Joiner
  - Summary—Revises provisions governing a course or unit of a course of instruction concerning acquired immune deficiency syndrome, the human reproductive system, related communicable diseases and sexual responsibility. (BDR 34-285)
  - Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Made Special Order of Business for Wednesday, February 6, 2019, at 11:45 a.m.
  - Feb. 6-Bill read with Governor's veto message. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 374 of the 79th Session—Assemblymen Sprinkle, Frierson, Araujo, Carlton, Cohen, Elliot Anderson, Benitez-Thompson, Bilbray-Axelrod, Brooks, Bustamante Adams, Carrillo, Daly, Diaz, Flores, Fumo, Jauregui, Joiner, McCurdy II, Miller, Neal, Ohrenschall, Spiegel, Swank, Thompson, Watkins and Yeager
  - Summary—Requires the Department of Health and Human Services, if authorized by federal law, to establish a health care plan within Medicaid for purchase by persons who are not otherwise eligible for Medicaid. (BDR 38-881) Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.

- 228 Assembly History, Eightieth Session, 2019
  - Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Made Special Order of Business for Wednesday, February 6, 2019, at 11:45 a.m.
  - Feb. 6—Bill read with Governor's veto message. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 376 of the 79th Session—Assemblyman Ohrenschall
  - Summary-Revises provisions relating to criminal procedure. (BDR 14-1075)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 4-Returned from Secretary of State. Made Special Order of Business for
  - Wednesday, February 6, 2019, at 11:45 a.m.
  - Feb. 6-Bill read with Governor's veto message. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 382 of the 79th Session—Assemblymen Carlton, Frierson, Araujo, Spiegel, Benitez-Thompson and Sprinkle; Senators Ford, Parks and Cancela
  - Summary—Establishes provisions governing payment for the provision of emergency services and care to patients. (BDR 40-570)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Made Special Order of Business for Wednesday, February 6, 2019, at 11:45 a.m.
  - Feb. 6-Bill read with Governor's veto message. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

# A.B. 403 of the 79th Session-Assemblymen Daly, Frierson, Diaz, Benitez-

- Thompson, Araujo, Brooks, Carrillo, McCurdy II and Monroe-Moreno
  - Summary—Revises various provisions relating to governmental administration. (BDR 18-573)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
  - Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Made Special Order of Business for Wednesday, February 6, 2019, at 11:45 a.m.
  - Feb. 6-Bill read with Governor's veto message. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

### A.B. 407 of the 79th Session—Assemblywoman Diaz

- Summary—Designates the state land grant institutions in this State and requires a legislative audit of cooperative extension programs. (BDR 49-1162)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Made Special Order of Business for Wednesday, February 6, 2019, at 11:45 a.m.
- Feb. 6-Bill read with Governor's veto message. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.B. 408 of the 79th Session—Assemblymen Joiner, Spiegel, Bilbray-Axelrod, Fumo, Sprinkle, Araujo, Benitez-Thompson, Brooks, Bustamante Adams, Carlton, Carrillo, Cohen, Daly, Diaz, Flores, Frierson, McCurdy II, Monroe-Moreno, Neal, Ohrenschall, Swank and Thompson
  - Summary—Revises provisions relating to Medicaid and health insurance. (BDR 38-957)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: May have fiscal impact. Effect on the State: Yes.
- Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Made Special Order of Business for Wednesday, February 6, 2019, at 11:45 a.m.
- Feb. 6-Bill read with Governor's veto message. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)

### **ASSEMBLY JOINT RESOLUTIONS**

- A.J.R. 1—Frierson, Benitez-Thompson, Yeager, Flores, Swank, Assefa, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carlton, Carrillo, Cohen, Daly, Duran, Fumo, Gorelow, Jauregui, Martinez, McCurdy, Miller, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Peters, Spiegel, Thompson, Torres and Watts
  - Summary—Expresses objection to the transfer of radioactive plutonium to this State. (BDR R-977)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 18—Resolution read. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 34, Nays: 6, Excused: 2.) To printer.
  - Feb. 19—From printer. To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
  - May 23—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 836.) To printer.
  - May 24—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted, as amended. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
  - May 27-In Assembly.
  - May 28-Senate Amendment No. 836 concurred in. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 1—Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 34.

Effective June 1, 2019.

- A.J.R. 2—Cohen, Peters and Watts
  - Summary—Urges Congress to reject any expansion in the use of land or exercise of jurisdiction by the United States Air Force in the Desert National Wildlife Refuge. (BDR R-697)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Feb. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
  - Feb. 19-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 16—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
  - Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 50.) To printer.
  - Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 40, Nays: 1, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
  - May 21—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 798.) To printer.
  - May 22—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Second reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 23-Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 884.) To printer.

May 24—From printer. To reengrossment. Reengrossed. Third reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted, as amended. (Yeas: 18, Nays: 2, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.

May 28—Senate Amendment Nos. 798 and 884 concurred in. To enrollment.

Jun. 1-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 35.

Effective June 1, 2019.

- A.J.R. 3—Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining
  - Summary—Expresses support for the Nevada Greater Sage-Grouse Conservation Plan and the Nevada Conservation Credit System and urges the United States Bureau of Land Management to require compensatory mitigation to offset anthropogenic disturbances in accordance with the Nevada Conservation Credit System. (BDR R-511)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 14—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
  - Mar. 15-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 11—From committee: Do pass.
  - Apr. 15—Read second time.
  - Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
  - Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
  - May 8-From committee: Do pass.
  - May 9-Read second time.
  - May 10-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 13-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 16—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 20—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 21—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 22—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
  - May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
  - May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
  - May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 23.

Effective May 28, 2019.

- A.J.R. 4—Assemblymen Miller, Assefa, Yeager, Leavitt, Backus, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carlton, Carrillo, Cohen, Daly, Duran, Edwards, Ellison, Flores, Fumo, Gorelow, Hafen, Hansen, Martinez, McCurdy, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Peters, Roberts, Smith, Swank, Titus, Tolles, Torres, Watts and Wheeler; Senators Denis, Hansen, Ohrenschall, Parks and Washington
  - Summary—Urges the President and the Congress of the United States to pass acts to combat illegal harvesting and trafficking of human organs. (BDR R-92)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 18—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Mar. 19-From printer. To committee.
  - Apr. 11-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.

230

May 27—In Assembly.

- Apr. 15—Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 149.) To printer.
- Apr. 16—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 14—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.
- May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 24.
- Effective May 28, 2019.

A.J.R. 5—Yeager (by request)

- Summary—Submits an application to Congress to call an Article V convention of the states limited to proposing certain amendments to the United States Constitution. (BDR R-699)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 20—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Mar. 21-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 13—(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.1, no further action allowed.)
- A.J.R. 6—Assemblymen Thompson, Watts, Assefa, Neal, Carrillo, Flores, Fumo, Martinez, McCurdy, Miller, Monroe-Moreno and Torres; Senators

# Harris, Spearman and Woodhouse

- Summary—Urges Congress to prevent the United States Census Bureau from adding a citizenship question to the 2020 decennial census. (BDR R-279)
- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 21—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Mar. 22-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 16-From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended.
- Apr. 17-Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 454.) To printer.
- Apr. 18—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 33, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Apr. 19—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Without recommendation. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 12, Nays: 9.) To Assembly.

May 24—In Assembly. To enrollment. May 28—Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 25. Effective May 28, 2019.

A.J.R. 7-Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining

Summary—Expresses the opposition of the Nevada Legislature to the proposed expansion of the Fallon Range Training Complex. (BDR R-1099)

- Fiscal Note—Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11—From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 15—Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 39, Nays: 1, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 8—From committee: Do pass.
- May 9-Read second time.
- May 10-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 13-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 13, Nays: 8.) To Assembly.
- May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 28—Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 26.
- Effective May 28, 2019.

A.J.R. 8-Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining

- Summary—Expresses the opposition of the Nevada Legislature to the elimination of the Nevada State Office of the Bureau of Land Management. (BDR R-506)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- Mar. 25—Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources, Agriculture, and Mining. To printer.
- Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11-From committee: Do pass.
- Apr. 15-Read second time.
- Apr. 16—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 40, Nays: None, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 17—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Natural Resources. To committee.
- May 10—From committee: Do pass.
- May 13-Read second time.
- May 14-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 15-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 16-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.

May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 21, Nays: None.) To Assembly.

May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.

May 28—Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 27.

Effective May 28, 2019.

- A.J.R. 9—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Proposes to amend the *Nevada Constitution* to revise provisions governing the selection of justices and judges. (BDR C-949)
  - Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
  - Mar. 25-Read first time. Referred to Committee on Judiciary. To printer.
  - Mar. 26-From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 29—Withdrawn from committee. Rereferred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
  - Apr. 22—From committee: Amend, without recommendation. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time. Amended. (Amend. No. 459.) To printer.
  - Apr. 23—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Taken from General File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.

Apr. 24-(Pursuant to Joint Standing Rule No. 14.3.2, no further action allowed.)

#### A.J.R. 10—Committee on Commerce and Labor

- Summary—Proposes to amend the *Nevada Constitution* to prospectively increase the required minimum wage paid to employees. (BDR C-1273)
- Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.
- May 22—Waiver granted effective: May 17, 2019. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To printer.
- May 23—From printer. To committee.
- May 27—From committee: Amend, and do pass as amended. Declared an emergency measure under the Constitution. Read third time. Amended. (Amend. No. 1002.) To printer.
- May 28—From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. Read third time. Passed, as amended. Title approved. (Yeas: 28, Nays: 12, Excused: 1, Vacant: 1.) To Senate. In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Commerce and Labor. To committee.
- May 30—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 31—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 12, Nays: 8, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- Jun. 1—In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 40.

Return to 2021 Session.

### **ASSEMBLY JOINT RESOLUTIONS OF THE 79TH SESSION**

A.J.R. 2 of the 79th Session—Assemblymen Araujo, Elliot Anderson, Bilbray-Axelrod, Brooks, Carrillo, Diaz, Joiner, Monroe-Moreno, Ohrenschall, Sprinkle, Swank, Thompson and Yeager; Senators Parks, Cancela, Ford, Manendo, Ratti, Segerblom and Woodhouse

> Summary—Proposes to amend the Nevada Constitution to require the recognition of all marriages regardless of gender. (BDR C-690)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer. From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 25—From committee: Do pass.

234

- Mar. 29—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 38, Nays: 2, Excused: 2.) To Senate.
- Apr. 1—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- May 16—From committee: Do pass. Placed on Second Reading File. Read second time.
- May 20-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 21-Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 22—Taken from General File. Placed on General File for next legislative day.
- May 23—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. (Yeas: 19, Nays: 2.) To Assembly.
- May 24-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- May 28-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 22.

On 2020 ballot.

A.J.R. 5 of the 79th Session—Assemblyman Elliot Anderson; Senator Woodhouse

Summary—Proposes to amend the *Nevada Constitution* to remove the constitutional provisions governing the election and duties of the Board of Regents of the State University and to authorize the Legislature to provide by statute for the governance, control and management of the State University and for the reasonable protection of individual academic freedom. (BDR C-60)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer. From printer. To committee.
- Mar. 6-From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 7-Read second time.
- Mar. 11—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 36, Nays: 5, Excused: 1.) To Senate.
- Mar. 12—In Senate. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- Mar. 19-From committee: Do pass.
- Mar. 20-Read second time.
- Mar. 21—Read third time. Passed. Title approved. Preamble adopted. (Yeas: 20, Nays: None, Excused: 1.) To Assembly.
- Mar. 25-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Mar. 29-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 14.
- On 2020 ballot.
- A.J.R. 14 of the 79th Session—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Proposes to amend the *Nevada Constitution* to ensure access to affordable emergency medical care at reasonable rates to all persons in this State. (BDR C-1218)

Fiscal Note-Effect on Local Government: No. Effect on the State: No.

- Feb. 4—Returned from Secretary of State. Read first time. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer. From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 11—Waiver granted effective: April 10, 2019.

Jun. 4-(No further action taken.)

Mar. 27-Read second time.

235

# ASSEMBLY CONCURRENT RESOLUTIONS

- A.C.R. 1—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Adopts the Joint Standing Rules of the Senate and Assembly for the 80th Session of the Legislature. (BDR R-990)
  - Feb. 4—Resolution read and adopted. To Senate. In Senate. Resolution read and adopted. To Assembly.
  - Feb. 5—In Assembly. To printer. From printer.
  - Feb. 6—To enrollment.
  - Feb. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 1.
- A.C.R. 2-Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Authorizes additional reimbursement for travel in certain circumstances. (BDR R-989)
  - Feb. 4—Resolution read and adopted. To Senate. In Senate. Resolution read and adopted. To Assembly.
  - Feb. 5—In Assembly. To printer. From printer.
  - Feb. 6-To enrollment.
  - Feb. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 2.
- A.C.R. 3—Assemblymen Frierson, Assefa, Backus, Benitez-Thompson, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carlton, Carrillo, Cohen, Daly, Duran, Edwards, Ellison, Flores, Fumo, Gorelow, Hafen, Hambrick, Hansen, Hardy, Jauregui, Kramer, Krasner, Leavitt, Martinez, McCurdy, Miller, Monroe-Moreno, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Peters, Roberts, Spiegel, Sprinkle, Swank, Thompson, Titus, Tolles, Torres, Watts, Wheeler and Yeager; Senators Ohrenschall, Atkinson, Brooks, Cancela, Cannizzaro, Denis, Dondero Loop, Goicoechea, Hammond, Hansen, Hardy, Harris, Kieckhefer, Parks, Pickard, Ratti, Scheible, Seevers Gansert, Settelmeyer, Spearman and Woodhouse
  - Summary—Memorializes former Assemblyman Bob Price. (BDR R-971)
  - Feb. 14—Resolution read and adopted. To Senate. In Senate. Resolution read and adopted. To Assembly.
  - Feb. 15—In Assembly. To printer. From printer. To enrollment.
  - Feb. 19-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 10.
- A.C.R. 4—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Directs the Legislative Commission to conduct an interim study concerning wildfires. (BDR R-509)
  - Feb. 22—Resolution read. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Feb. 25-From printer. To committee.
  - Mar. 15—From committee: Be adopted.
  - Mar. 18—Taken from Resolution File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
  - Apr. 23—Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on Resolution File. Resolution read and adopted. To Senate.
  - Apr. 24—In Senate. Resolution read. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
  - Jun. 3—From committee: Amend, and be adopted as amended. Placed on Resolution File. Resolution read. Amended. (Amend. No. 1106.) Reprinting dispensed with.

Resolution read and adopted, as amended. To printer. From printer. To engrossment. Engrossed. First reprint. To Assembly. In Assembly. Senate Amendment No. 1106 concurred in. To enrollment.

Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 46.

- A.C.R. 5—Assemblymen Frierson and Wheeler; Senators Atkinson and Settelmever
  - Summary—Commemorates the 150th anniversary of the ratification of the 15th Amendment to the United States Constitution by the Nevada Legislature, the first state in the nation to do so. (BDR R-1079)
  - Mar. 1—Resolution read and adopted. To Senate. In Senate. Resolution read and adopted. To Assembly.

Mar. 4-In Assembly. To printer. From printer. To enrollment.

Mar. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 11.

## A.C.R. 6-Cohen

- Summary—Directs the Legislative Commission to create an interim committee to study the working conditions at licensed brothels. (BDR R-696)
- Mar. 13—Resolution read. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Mar. 14-From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8—From committee: Be adopted.
- Apr. 11-Taken from Resolution File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Apr. 23—Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on Resolution File. Resolution read and adopted. To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Resolution read. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Be adopted. Placed on Resolution File. Resolution read and adopted. To Assembly.
- Jun. 3-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 47.

# A.C.R. 7-Committee on Judiciary

- Summary—Directs the Legislative Commission to appoint a committee to conduct an interim study of issues relating to driving under the influence of marijuana. (BDR R-758)
- Mar. 25—Resolution read. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
- Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
- Apr. 8-From committee: Be adopted.
- Apr. 11-Taken from Resolution File. Placed on Chief Clerk's desk.
- Apr. 23—Taken from Chief Clerk's desk. Placed on Resolution File. Resolution read and adopted. To Senate.
- Apr. 24—In Senate. Resolution read. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To committee.
- Jun. 2—From committee: Without recommendation. Placed on Resolution File. Resolution read and adopted. To Assembly.
- Jun. 3-In Assembly. To enrollment.
- Jun. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 48.

- A.C.R. 8—Benitez-Thompson
  - Summary—Directs the Legislative Commission to appoint a committee to conduct an interim study concerning compensation of on-call employees in the State of Nevada. (BDR R-1120)
  - Mar. 25—Resolution read. Referred to Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections. To printer.
  - Mar. 26—From printer. To committee.
  - Jun. 4—(No further action taken.)
- A.C.R. 9—Assemblymen Frierson, Monroe-Moreno, Assefa, Backus, Benitez-Thompson, Bilbray-Axelrod, Carlton, Carrillo, Cohen, Daly, Duran, Edwards, Ellison, Flores, Fumo, Gorelow, Hafen, Hambrick, Hansen, Hardy, Jauregui, Kramer, Krasner, Leavitt, Martinez, McCurdy, Miller, Munk, Neal, Nguyen, Peters, Roberts, Smith, Spiegel, Swank, Titus, Tolles, Torres, Watts, Wheeler and Yeager; Senators Spearman, Cannizzaro, Brooks, Cancela, Denis, Dondero Loop, Goicoechea, Hammond, Hansen, Hardy, Harris, Kieckhefer, Ohrenschall, Parks, Pickard, Ratti, Scheible, Seevers Gansert, Settelmeyer, Washington and Woodhouse
  - Summary—Celebrates the Life of Assemblyman Odis "Tyrone" Thompson. (BDR R-1291)
  - Jun. 1-Resolution read and adopted. To Senate. In Senate. Resolution read and adopted. To Assembly.
  - Jun. 2—In Assembly. To printer. From printer. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 3-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 41.
- A.C.R. 10—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Amends the Joint Standing Rules of the Senate and Assembly for the 80th Session of the Legislature (BDR R-1296)
  - Jun. 3—Resolution read and adopted. To Senate. In Senate. Resolution read and adopted. To Assembly. In Assembly. To printer. From printer. To enrollment. Jun. 7—Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 49.
- A.C.R. 11—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Grants administrative leave to legislative employees in recognition of their service to the 80th Session of the Nevada Legislature. (BDR R-1297)
  - Jun. 3—Resolution read and adopted. To Senate. In Senate. Resolution read and adopted. To Assembly. In Assembly. To printer. From printer. To enrollment.
  - Jun. 6—Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 42.

# ASSEMBLY RESOLUTIONS

- A.R. 1-Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Adopts the Assembly Standing Rules for the 80th Session of the Legislature. (BDR R-984)
  - Feb. 4—Resolution read and adopted. To printer.
  - Feb. 6—From printer. To enrollment.
  - Feb. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 3.

- A.R. 2-Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary-Provides for the appointment of the Assembly attachés. (BDR R-988)
  - Feb. 4—Resolution read and adopted. To printer.
  - Feb. 6—From printer. To enrollment.
  - Feb. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 4.

## A.R. 3-Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections

- Summary-Provides allowances to the members of the Assembly for periodicals,
- stamps, stationery and communications. (BDR R-986) Feb. 4—Resolution read and adopted. To printer.
- Feb. 4—Resolution read and adopted. I
- Feb. 6—From printer. To enrollment.
- Feb. 7-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 5.
- A.R. 4—Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections
  - Summary—Provides for the appointment of an additional attaché for the Assembly. (BDR R-1040)
  - Feb. 14-Resolution read and adopted. To printer.
  - Feb. 15—From printer. To enrollment.
  - Feb. 19-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 9.

## A.R. 5—Frierson, Benitez-Thompson and Wheeler

- Summary—Adds former Assemblywoman Sadie Hurst to the Assembly Wall of Distinction. (BDR R-1253)
- Apr. 2-Resolution read and adopted. To printer.
- Apr. 3-From printer. To enrollment.
- Apr. 8-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 15.

# A.R. 6-Frierson, Benitez-Thompson and Wheeler

- Summary—Adds former Assemblywoman Genie Ohrenschall Daykin to the Assembly Wall of Distinction. (BDR R-1252)
- Apr. 2-Resolution read and adopted. To printer.
- Apr. 3—From printer. To enrollment.
- Apr. 8-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 16.

### A.R. 7-Committee on Legislative Operations and Elections

- Summary—Designates certain members of the Assembly as regular and alternate members of the Legislative Commission for the 2019-2021 biennium. (BDR R-1289)
- May 30-Resolution read and adopted. To printer.
- May 31—From printer. To enrollment.
- Jun. 2-Enrolled and delivered to Secretary of State. File No. 37.